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In February 2021, the City of Leavenworth 
engaged Stowe Development & Strategies 
as its lead consultant in association with a 
multi-disciplinary consultant team to help 
facilitate a community vision for the 
Osborn Property.

The Team included the following:

• Stowe Development & Strategies

o CollinsWoerman

o Leland Consulting Group

This report summarizes the work performed 

by the consultant team in cooperation with 

the City of Leavenworth and the Residential 

Advisory Committee (RAC). Additionally, a 

round-table committee formed by the City 

Administrator provide additional ideas and 

thoughts about the realm of possibilities 

associated with the Osborn Property. 

SUMMARY
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Key elements of the report include:

Site Plan Concepts: 

Three different site plan concepts were 
created based on initial community input 
and then revised following additional 
community feedback. The Preliminary Site 
Plan Concepts identified a variety of 
potential uses on the site from community/ 
recreational uses to small commercial 
elements and housing along with a larger 
building shown in Concept 3. The Final Site 
Plan Concepts have removed the housing 
component and reduced the building size in 
Concept 3.

Community Engagement: 

Several community engagement meetings 
and events were conducted in addition to 
collecting input from those who provide 
comments through a project website and 
surveys about the various site plan concepts 
for the Osborn Property.

Cost Estimates:

Rough order-of-magnitude cost estimates 
were generated for each of the Final Site 
Plan Concepts.

Case Studies: 

Site plan concepts were also guided by case 
studies of two civic/community development 
projects. 

Key project elements are summarized in this 
report with more detailed information 
provided in the Appendices.

 



SITE PLAN CONCEPTS

The City of Leavenworth is exploring various 

site plan concepts to create a future vision for 

the Osborn Property. The key objective for 

the Osborn Property is to create a vision that 

is community-based. Many ideas have been 

generated by the Leavenworth community as 

it envisions potential uses and activities that 

could occur at the Osborn Property. 

Three Preliminary Site Plan Concepts were 

created for community feedback from virtual 

meetings, in-person community events and 

surveys (see Community Engagement section 

of this report).

Based on all the community engagement and 

input from the City, Stowe Development and 

Strategies recommended the following 

revisions to the Preliminary Site Plan 

Concepts: 

Concept 1: 

• Include playground equipment near 

splash pad.

• Show dashed outline of existing Osborn 

School.

Concept 2: 

• No revisions

Concept 3:

• Remove the workforce housing 

component.

• Reduce the building size to 35,000 S.F and 

modify to 2 stories. 

• Show dashed outline of existing Osborn 

School.

All Site Plan Concepts:

• Indicate number of parking spaces 

needed and indicate how many of these 

spaces might be accommodated on-

street and under a shared parking 

scenario with the School District. 

• Illustrate the boundary for the 

remaining required parking spaces to be 

on-site, recognizing that the City may 

decide to place these spaces 

underground or in a structure 

depending on the value placed on open 

space compared against the cost of 

underground or structured parking. 

The recommended revisions have been 

included in the Final Site Plan Concepts for 

the Osborn Property for consideration and 

further action by the Leavenworth City 

Council.

Each of the Final Site Plan Concepts include 

a different size of building and open space 

area.  Retaining the existing Osborn School 

is also an alternative option identified in 

Concept 2.  The buildings and open spaces 

shown in each concept can be configured 

and programmed in a variety of ways with 

each concept listing possible uses and 

activities for future consideration as the 

City decides on an preferred site plan 

concept for the Osborn Property.  

Additionally, each concept identifies the 

likely required parking based on the 

building size and makes some assumptions 

about the use of on-street parking and the 

ability to share parking (8-10 spaces) on the 

existing    School  District    parking   lot  and       
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SITE PLAN CONCEPTS

potentially lease and build a parking lot that could accommodate up to 67 surface parking 

stalls next to the School District existing parking lot (lawn area between tennis courts and the 

existing parking lot).  

Surface parking will be the least costly means to accommodate each concept.  However, if on-

street parking, shared parking on the existing School District parking lot, or the potential use 

of the property owned by the School District as a new surface parking lot, is not viable or 

possible, the City will need to consider converting the proposed on-site open space area into 

surface parking and/or structured or underground parking. 

Concept 2 and 3 illustrate the approximate boundary for surface parking stalls 

accommodating the same number of spaces that would be necessary if the proposed  parking 

on School District property is not possible.  These boundaries would need to be further 

enlarged for surface parking for Concept 2 and 3 if on-street parking could not be counted 

against a code minimum number of parking spaces.  This would also require some elimination 

of open space in Concept 1 if on-street parking and parking on School District property were 

eliminated as possibilities. 

The Preliminary and Final Site Plan Concepts are included in the Appendices.
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Significant community engagement has 

occurred as part of the visioning process for 

the Osborn Property.  Prior to the formal 

vision process,  the City was asking what 

residents of the area would like to see at the 

site. For example, in 2019 the City collected 

input at a citywide BBQ and held a virtual 

meeting in February 2021. 

Additional community ideas and hopes for 

the Osborn Property were collected as part 

of the formal visioning process that initiated 

in  March 2021.  The following represents the 

key community engagement activities that 

have led to the creation of three different 

possible site plan concepts representing the 

most important and desirable community 

uses and activities.

Website:  A website (Osborn98826.com) was 

created and maintained over the course of 

developing the Final Site Plan Concepts.  The 

website included important information 

about the property and vision process 

including: FAQ’s; Wish List of Ideas for the 

Property; Community Engagement Survey; 

Preliminary Site Plan Concepts; Meeting 

Announcements; and various reports about 

the property and past community 

engagement activities.  Additionally, the 

website served as a portal for the 

community to submit ideas over the course 

of the project.  
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COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT

Community Meetings & Events: A wish 

list of ideas or uses was assembled based 

on the community feedback since 2019 and 

presented during a virtual community 

meeting on April 24, 2021. These uses were 

identified without limitations of cost, 

physical space, or other factors that could 

determine viability. They were in the 

trustiest sense a “wish list” of possible 

desired uses for the site. During the 

meeting, inspirational images were shown 

from similar community and recreational 

uses and buildings from around the 

country.  Small groups were formed as a 

means to generate ideas from everyone on 

what should be built or occur at the Osborn 

Property.  Each group used aerial maps of 

the Osborn Property as a way to evaluate, 

discuss, and ultimately report out to the 

larger group their ideas and what could 

realistically fit on the property.

.

http://Osborn98826.com/


Following the April community meeting, three 

different site plan concepts were generated 

and shared with the City and RAC for initial 

feedback and then revised and presented for 

community input as part of two community 

surveys (described below) and during the 

community events held in June 2021.  These 

Preliminary Site Plan Concepts were created 

based on all the community feedback and 

direction from the City and RAC. The 

Preliminary Site Plan Concepts were displayed 

during the course of three days at three 

different locations/events to generate 

community interest and feedback about the 

Osborn Property.  These events included:

• Farmers Market: June 10

• Dan’s Market: June 11

• Osborn School June 12
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COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT

.

Large display boards of the Preliminary Site 

Plan Concepts along with a QR code were 

placed at each event so community members 

could easily access and complete a brief on-

line survey regarding what they liked or 

disliked about each concept.  Hard copies of 

the survey were also available at each event.  

Many community members used post-it notes 

on the actual display boards to communicate 

their thoughts and ideas as well.

Survey 1: During the month of June the same 

survey that was available during the 

referenced events was active on the 

Osborn98826.com website. Additionally, the 

City encouraged community members to 

participate in the survey through its social 

media channels.  The survey asked 

respondents the following key questions:

• Primary Residence: City, Chelan County, 

outside of Chelan County.

• Opinions of Concepts 1, 2, and 3. 

Specifically if they:

o Really like It

o Like it

o Neutral

o Don’t Like it

o Really don’t like it

• Asked survey participants what they 

liked/disliked about each concept.

• Asked for anything else survey 

participants wanted us to know about the 

concepts

Survey  1 generated 183 responses along 

with substantial comments. High level 

findings of the survey included: 

• 69.7 percent of the respondents (124) 

were from the City of Leavenworth; 28.7 

percent of the respondents (51) reported 

to live within Chelan County and outside 

of the City; and, 3 respondents reported 

to live outside of Chelan County. 

  

http://Osborn98826.com/


• A majority of respondents favored 

Concept 1 and Concept 2. Many of the 

comments submitted for these concepts 

focused on the outdoor amenities/spaces 

and how they might be programmed. 

• A majority of respondents objected to 

Concept 3. Many of the comments 

focused on opposition to locating housing 

on the Osborn Property. There were also 

comments that the size and height of the 

building in Concept 3 would not fit the 

character of the neighborhood. 

Stowe Development & Strategies reviewed 

each of the survey comments to better 

understand and identify the specific outdoor 

and indoor spaces that were liked and 

disliked in an attempt provide specific 

recommendations regarding possible 

changes to the Preliminary Site Plan 

Concepts. 

Survey 2: The City conducted a second 

survey (same questions as Survey 1) as part 

of an open house event with the Hispanic 

community during September and generated 

19 responses.  High level findings from the 

second survey included: 

• Half of the respondents identified the City 

as their primary residence and the other 

half residing mostly in Chelan County 

(with two respondents reporting to reside 

outside of Chelan County).

• A majority of the responses favored 

Concept 2 (80 percent selected “Really like 

it” or “Like it”) followed by Concept 3 with 

57.1 percent support.
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COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT

The Final Site Plan Concepts recommended in 

this report are based on survey information, 

website comments, feedback from the RAC, 

and other community outreach that has 

occurred during the project.

The community engagement surveys  and 

website responses are included in the 

Appendices.

  



COST ESTIMATES
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Rough order-of-magnitude (ROM) cost 

estimates were prepared for the Final Site 

Plan Concepts. 

As the name implies, these are ballpark 

estimates intended to provide a very high 

level cost comparison of the various 

concepts. As a project moves through the 

various design phases, more refined and 

accurate cost estimates can be prepared. 

The bottom line or total ROM cost estimate 

for each Final Site Plan Concept is provided 

below:

Concept 1

• $7,393,003

Concept 2

• $10,295,331 (Existing Building Retained)

• $15,127,924 (New Building)

Concept 3

• $19,810,273

Concept 2 illustrates  the boundary of the 

existing school as an alternative to 

constructing a similarly sized new building. 

Although  a ROM cost estimate has been 

generated to remodel and use the existing 

school as an adaptive re-use project,  more 

detailed knowledge about the building’s 

existing condition and suitability for 

remodel/repair is needed.  Adaptive re-use 

costs range typically from 40% to 80% of the 

cost of new construction, but can easily 

exceed those bounds based on building and 

site existing conditions and design.

 

  

The total ROM cost estimate for each concept 

assumes that 33 on-street parking stalls and 

10 parking stalls (shared-use from the 

existing School District parking lot) can be 

counted against the projected parking space 

code minimum.  For Concept 1, no additional 

parking would be required as the City’s code 

is projected to require 40 parking spaces.  For 

Concept 2, 53 additional parking spaces are 

required and assumed to be surface parking 

stalls either on-site or as part of a new 

parking lot on School District property 

adjacent to the tennis courts/existing parking 

lot.  Concept 3 is expected to require 97 more 

spaces located either on-site on on a new 

School District parking lot.  

If the above parking assumptions are 

determined not to be viable or preservation 

of open space is desired, parking can be 

provided either underground or in a 

structure, albeit at a significant cost.  For 

example, a 100 stall above ground parking 

structure is projected to add another 

$4,016,250 in ROM costs.  This cost grows to 

$5,433,750 for the same number of parking 

stalls for an underground garage.   

Depending on the site conditions, these 

parking cost estimates can vary and increase 

significantly.

A ROM Cost Estimates Technical 

Memorandum is included in the Appendices.

  



CASE STUDIES

Case studies were prepared for two recent 

civic/community development projects that were 

led by a combination of City governments and 

non- profits, and that may provide useful lessons 

for the Osborn Property project. The two 

properties selected were: 

• TwispWorks, located in Twisp, Washington. 

• The Hangar at Town Square, located in 

Kenmore, Washington. 

The TwispWorks property is more than twice as 

large (6.4 acres) as the Osborn Property. The 

Kenmore Hangar Property (including both the 

Hangar building and Town Square plaza) is 0.4 

acres—much smaller than the Osborn Property. 

The Kenmore project demonstrates that an 

important and popular community gathering 

place can be created in a very small area. 

TwispWorks is a varied campus, with many 

different buildings and tenants.  TwispWorks has 

about twice the amount of building area as the 

Osborn Property. It includes 17 separate 

buildings compared to Osborn’s one building 

(built in several phases). TwispWorks is primarily 

an older campus, with buildings built in several 

major phases during the 20th century; there is 

one small, new building that was constructed 

within the last few years. 

By comparison, Kenmore’s Hangar project is 

much smaller, with about one-tenth of the 

building area of TwispWorks. The Hangar is one 

building, built in 2017. It is notable that most of 

the TwispWorks and Kenmore sites is open 

space—buildings cover about 16% and 26% of 

the sites, respectively. 

The Case Studies are  included in the 

Appendices.
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NEXT STEPS

Below are some recommended next steps in 

completing the vision for the Osborn Property.

Select Preferred Concept: Identifying and 

formally selecting the Preferred Concept will allow 

the City to further advance the project and 

discussion/engagement with the Leavenworth 

community. 

Project costs are always a key consideration when 

evaluating different options. It is recommended 

that the parking assumptions in this report be 

confirmed about: 1) the ability to utilize on-street 

parking to satisfy some of the parking demand: and, 2) ability to use shared parking 

opportunities on the existing surface parking lot of the School District or the ability for the City 

to build a new surface parking lot on School District land.

Enhance Preferred Concept: The City may want to enhance the Preferred Site Plan Concept by 

illustrating the feel and experience in 3D from various views for others to gain a better 

perspective of what is being proposed.  These 3D illustrations would likely help support future 

grant applications, fund raising campaigns, and/or future property tax ballot measure that may 

be needed to construct and implement the Preferred Site Plan Concept for the Osborn Property.  

Refine Uses and Activities: Refining the potential and desired uses and activities that are 

proposed to occur within the building and within the open space, will help provide not only 

greater detail on project costs, but will better define the experience and benefits of the facility 

and property.  

Determine Interim Uses: Another decision will be if and how the property will be used during 

the interim period prior to securing project funding and construction takes place.  It may be 

helpful to conduct an analysis of the building condition and adaptive reuse opportunities from 

an architectural, construction, and operations perspective to help determine what interim (or 

long-term) uses are viable and/or desirable. 

Create Implementation Plan: Key to the success of redeveloping the Osborn Property will be 

the community’s funding strategy.  Community and recreation centers are costly and typically 

require a variety of funding sources. The immediate step is to identify the potential revenues, 

community fund raising opportunities, public-private partnership opportunities,  grants, tax 

options, and operating sources to build and operate the project. A successful funding strategy 

will be based on sound project planning, and will require a good deal of political will and 

community support.  
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COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT



Survey 1 Responses



 

Osborn Concepts Survey 1 
 
The City of Leavenworth is exploring various concepts to create a future vision for the 
Osborn Property. The key objective for the Osborn Property is to create a vision that is 
community-based. Many ideas have been generated by the Leavenworth community as 
it envisions potential uses and activities that could occur at the Osborn Property. These 
uses were identified without limitations of cost, physical space, or other factors that 
could determine viability. They were in the trustiest sense a “Wish List” of possible 
desired uses for the site. From the Wish List of ideas, and based on community input, 
three site plan concepts were developed for community feedback during community 
events on June 10th, 11th, and 12th.  The survey below was active and available on the 
Osborn98826.com website during the month of June. 
  
The preliminary concepts are currently being evaluated against survey responses with 
possible revisions to the concepts.  In August/September, the three concepts, as 
revised, will be presented to the Leavenworth City Council for consideration and 
determination of next steps. 
 

Osborn Property Today | 25,328 SF Existing Osborn School 
 

 
 



EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

WHAT IS YOUR OPINION OF CONCEPT 1? 

     

                



 
WHAT IS YOUR OPINION OF CONCEPT 2? 
 

            

 
        
 



WHAT IS YOU OPINION OF CONCEPT 3? 

 
        

 
 



SURVEY RESPONSES 
 
Q1 Where is your primary residence? 
 

 

Responses 183    Answered 178    Unanswered 5     

 Choice Totals 

• City of Leavenworth 124 

• Chelan County (outside of the City of Leavenworth) 51 

• Outside of Chelan County 3 



Q2 What is your opinion of Concept 1? 

 

Responses 183    Answered 181    Unanswered 2     

 Choice Totals 

• Really like it 32 

• Like It 76 

• Neutral 39 

• Don't like it 25 

• Really don't it 9 



Q3 Revisions to Concept 1 may be a combination of or incorporate 
different elements of the three different concepts presented in this survey. 
Please provide any comments about what you specifically like or dislike 
about Concept 1? 

Responses 183    Answered 140    Unanswered 43     

Date Response 

July 1, 2021 Building is too small! And there is no playground.  And we don't need 
another field/sport court. 

July 1  We don't need another amphitheater. Wondering about the tennis courts 
and if those will be replaced somewhere? 

June 30,  

In Concept 1, the play area has been removed and replaced with tents.  
The play area needs to be retained.  Historically, when school was not in 
session, the open spaces were used by all ages for soccer and baseball.  
Children and families have used the existing play equipment because it is 
more easily accessible than other play areas which require crossing the 
highway and dealing with parking issues.  I see no reason for an 
amphitheater for concerts.  Osborn is in a residential area; noise would be 
an issue.  Cutting down on the green space with a permanent building 
when we already have an amphitheater and gazebo downtown is a waste 
of space.  A dedicated, temporary space for the Farmer's Market would be 
a good idea and a picnic area would be nice, as long as maintaining the 
open green space.    When snow is on the ground, the open spaces were 
tracked for cross country skiing.   School children were taught to ski during 
school hours and all ages used the tracks when school wasn't in session.  
The property is easily accessible to residents and tracks were beginner 
level which is perfect for those wishing for a level, easier track.    There 
are no funds for this project.  That's a problem.   Residents of this area are 
currently paying for one completely new school (Alpine Lakes) and two 
extensive "remodels" of existing schools.  Our taxes are high; we don't 
need to be paying more.  We should retain the portions of the Osborn 
building that are usable, tear down the rest, retain the green areas that are 
there now, and create green areas where parts of the building have been 
removed. 

June 29  

Open space is nice, but I feel like we have plenty of that in the area 
surrounding Leavenworth.  I think making more use of the property for 
things that are not available would be a better use.  More meeting space, 
more playground equipment, etc. 
 



Date Response 

June 28 
 Add a rec center. 

June 28,  
 

1) If we are going to build, might as well make use of the vertical space (2 
or 3 stories rather than 1). 2) No Playground. 3) How much would a court 
actually be used?  This community strikes me as a green space 
community. 

June 28 Ice rink and focus on recreation. 

June 28 

We like:  BBQ/Picnic, Open Space, Farmers market, Amphitheater, and 
more space should be directed for single-purpose and multi-purpose 
Community Center.  We dislike: Play and Sports fields (noise, along with 
the fear that it will become a defacto 'dog park'), Community Garden (it 
sounds and 'feels' good, but it is limited in its use to a few vs. the public at-
large), splash pad (safety and sanitary concerns - see example at 
https://www.mysouthernhealth.com/splash-pad-safety/), Basketball (this is 
limited to a select age group and is not cross-generational enough to 
dedicate space just for those who are of 'basketball age'), Ice rink and 
Climbing wall (primarily safety and maintenance concerns, but also limited 
to select age group). 

June 26  
 

I like the idea of it being community play-focused.  I am strongly opposed 
to music events that may occur as they currently are with the Farmers 
Market.  I am strongly opposed to any commercialization of that site and 
would support soccer fields, basketball courts, splash pad, picnic area, 
frisbee golf, etc.  we already have a community garden.  I would also like 
to see some attention to social services for lower income families housed 
at the site.    Please - NO amphitheater!!!!      Please  - NO commercial 
vendors (“portable canopies ”) driving our community decisions. 

June 26 
 

I like the fact that there’s no low-income housing and coupled with 
maximum outdoor recreational space 

June 26 I like the splash pad, sports field, open space and multi-purpose structure, 
but would like to see a larger structure with more potential offerings 

June 25 
 

I like its simplicity and maximized green space. A community center will be 
a great addition to Leavenworth but I don't think we need a massive 
structure, 10-15,000 sqft seems adequate. However, I would like to see 
playground equipment in this concept. 

June 25 
 

I would be really sad to lose playground space at this location. It also feels 
like a lot of open green space to water which wouldn’t always be 
maximized and used. 



Date Response 

June 23,  
 Open space, community center, room for events for residents. 

June 23  
 

I want it to remain green space with a community center, pickle ball court 
remaining, playground and sports playing fields. No affordable housing, no 
tents. A park for the residents of Leavenworth. 

June 23 I prefer bigger indoor community space/indoor pool that can be used year-
round. I think our weather supports that. 

June 23 
especially like the multipurpose field and court and splash pad.  still not 
sure about the community center and what that would look like as far as 
what is going on in there, who manages... 

June 22 
How about a walking path around the perimeter of the property?  As for 
the multipurpose building, how about incorporating walls (doors) that can 
open to outside open space? 

June 22 

Too small of building space for winter months, not a good space for 
community garden or farmers market.   Like the ice rink possibility, good 
outdoor space for tents, entertainment, BBQ, splash, ice rink, play space,   
Would like to see the farmers market moved back to lions park to attract 
tourists, great lawns for families, dining, entertainment.   The current 
community garden is fine. 

June 21 

I like the preservation of open space, and the addition of more open space 
that would result from the removal of the existing structure's North Wing 
and lower half of the East Wing.    I would like to see the existing 
playground or equivalent remain in place. Consideration should be given 
to combining the amphitheater and multipurpose field court as one 
location, with outdoor temporary seating allowed or available for 
amphitheater use. In that fashion, the space doesn't go to waste during 
times when the amphitheater is dormant.  The existing one-story Osborn 
structure (specifically the South Wing, Covered Play Area, and lower half 
of the East Wing) should be re-used to save initial cost of development, 
and to enhance prompt usability. Please see my comments at the end of 
this survey about the existing structure's use (as opposed to costly 
demolition and subsequent renewal).   This concept should incorporate 
NO housing units. Again, please see my comments about housing at the 
end of this survey. 

June 21 

I like the maximized outdoor space, but it’s unclear what the indoor space 
will include so it’s difficult to comment on that. I like the idea of a climbing 
wall or boulders (not just for kids, ideally). Really like the idea of a public 
outdoor ice rink as that doesn’t exist nearby anywhere. Really like idea of 



Date Response 

community garden and would suggest an edible food forest be a part of 
that instead of just individual plots 

June 21 

I like that it has a multi-purpose field. Finding open space for soccer 
practices gets tight. We have other venues for community garden and 
amphitheater/concerts so I don't feel those are important. I would love to 
see indoor space focused on either a pool for year-round swimming. Or a 
covered area that can either be open air half walls, or closed walls. Space 
inside could be altered between ice rink, roller rink, indoor soccer field. 

June 21 A lot of open space that can be better used 

June 20 Like the splash pad.  Dislike the amphitheater 

June 20 

CONCEPT 1 - Do not need an Amphitheatre (move off picture), DO NEED 
A LARGE PLAYGROUND AREA (like is currently in place IS USED ALL 
THE TIME BY ALL AGE GROUPS, plus ballfields (soccer, little league 
baseball and softball) for example). Do not need a splash pad (too 
expensive to operate but am open to the idea). Do not need a big 
boundary of large trees (takes too much space and upkeep is significant. 
Tents and canopies not necessary...Farmer's Market brings their own set-
up...(get pictures of tents out of picture and just write-in Farmer's Market). 
Am in favor of a Multi-purpose Community Center that BLENDS in with the 
CHARACTOR of the NEIGHBORHOOD. GREEN SPACE AND MULTI-
PURPOSE COMMUNITY CENTER IS MY PREFERENCE. 

June 19 I would like to see playground equipment in any plan that is adopted 

June 19 

The best idea I have heard is to sell the city pool property for top dollar 
and convert the existing Osborn school area into an indoor swimming 
facility, and a ballfield/playground On the remaining green space with 
some shaded area 

June 19 

The primary issue with Concept 1 is the lack of parking.  Lack of 
parking/congested traffic is Leavenworth biggest problem and every 
development project should attempt to help address the problem, not 
make it worse.  The limited amount of parking in concept 1 only makes the 
problem worse.  Also, I'm not sure tents/campsites?  I could see 
temporary tents/shelters for vendor/craft type fairs, but actual camping?  
No. 

June 19 
I specifically dislike the fact that there's no playground area for kids. We 
have a grassy area near the pool, and water to play in there. I like the 
sports court and area for our youth to play soccer or baseball. 



Date Response 

June 19 I would love to see a playground, and a larger community center. Ideally 
there would be an indoor year-round pool in the center! 

June 19 
Overall, it is fine, although it doesn’t include a playground. We have small 
kids and use the current playground almost daily. Most of the 
neighborhood with kids seem to as well there are always families there. 

June 19 

Combination of fitness/community center, outdoor park space, and 
tents/pavilion zone for farmers market, events, etc.  However, concept 1 
seems to allocate a very small portion of the 2.6-acre property to the 
indoor community center. We already have multiple outdoor parks in town, 
and in general this is an "outdoor" town. What's missing is an indoor 
facility that is adequate during winter and shoulder season months, and 
year-round fitness for those times when we aren't playing outside. I think 
this concept should allocate more square footage to the community/fitness 
center and a little bit less to the green space and ensure there is an indoor 
pool for lap swimming and kids swimming year-round. 

June 18 I like the open park space for the community to use away from downtown 

June 18 Splash Pad = Like Ice Rink = Like No Playground = Dislike 

June 18 

Not sure I like another green field, but I do like open space.  Outdoor 
spaces are essential for community gatherings and as such they help 
build and maintain said community. I'd love it if the community center had 
a pool by the way. 

June 18 Open space, Farmers Market and music venue 

June 18 Wish it had affordable housing 

June 18 is there a need for another amphitheater in town?  noise for residence? a 
turf/synthetic covered multi-purpose field would be great. 

June 18 Some of the recreational ideas are needed including ice rink and climbing 
wall.  Really need indoor pool and rec center with weights and cardio. 

June 18 Add indoor pool and make space larger! 

June 18 Make a much larger community center and gym. The community space is 
too small 

June 18 To small  community center 

June 17 
I'm not excited about the community garden being here, there is already 
one over by Barn Beach.  This location seems a bit too close to residential 
areas to have an amphitheater given how loud it might be. Love the splash 
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pad idea.  I think a bigger community center building would have more 
benefit. 
 

June 17 I dislike that there is no playground 

June 16 I like the simplicity of it. Would like to know what 10,000sf could 
accommodate within the building 

June 16 
Indoor space is too small. Indoor space is most necessary for the activities 
that are currently not available locally: year-round swimming, year-round 
climbing, indoor court sports. 

June 16 No community garden No climbing wall No ice rink No splash pad Less 
building more open space 

June 15 I love the idea of the play field, open space, climbing wall and especially 
the Amphitheater. 

June 15 

I love all of this!! This has so many options for local kids and families. We 
need exactly this for our community. I grew up here and I see the priority 
for locals shifting a bit. I would love to see a place where kids can play and 
families can get together during all seasons!  I love gardening and think 
the idea of a community space for one is great but just not here. Use the 
space for everything else listed! I would like to see playground equipment 
added to this concept as well as a bigger splash pad (like on concept 2). 

June 15 

the splash pad id a great idea, because it keeps the little kids off the 
dangerous river.  I like the idea of an ice rink.  we need more fields for the 
kids.  What about cross country skiing in the winter for people?  we did it 
there as kids going to school at Osborn.  I don’t think a community garden 
is a good idea where you want kids playing.  I would like to see 
playground equipment added to this concept!  It would be great if you 
could increase the size of the splash pad on this concept.  We need more 
multi-sport courts like you have in this concept 

June 15 The Community Center is not large enough to accommodate everything. 

June 15 I think the community center space should/could be 2 story to maximize 
future potential of indoor needs! 

June 15 
I like having room for a farmer's market and outdoor activities like the 
climbing wall and ice rink. I wish the indoor space was larger so we could 
have a space to recreate indoors in the winter. 
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June 14 
This concept is missing too many elements I feel really help the 
community.  Those elements are Community Kitchen, teen space. 
Markers spaces, Bathrooms.  Basic winter indoor space 

June 14 

My main dislike of concept 1 is that the community center is too small. 
While I definitely feel the need for meeting spaces, it is important to me 
that there also be spaces for makers/classes and movement classes. 
There are so many people in this town that could teach classes and enrich 
the opportunities here, but currently one has to rent a private space or 
house it oneself which is not possible for most people. From what I have 
understood, this space would be too small for that. Also, we do not need 
another sports field- we already have the fields at Alpine Lakes and 
Enchantment Park. I love the splash pad (make it bigger) and would like a 
playground area as well. I definitely support the idea of a climbing wall and 
space for concerts, farmers market and general open space. 

June 14 
I don't like the idea of having a huge multi-purpose field/court take up so 
much room when there are already tennis courts taking up a lot of the field 
adjacent to it. 

June 14 
I like all the open flexible outdoor space. I like the covered area and 
splash pad. I think the building should have more square footage; taller 
like in concept 2. 

June 14 
I think we need more green spaces and less multi-purpose court area. I 
think the size of the community center however is too small. Can’t fit much 
there. 

June 14 Community Center, place for Farmer’s Market and “fairs”, Open space 

June 13 I like the Field, but think the community center is too small. 

June 13 I’d like to see a year round pool! 

June 13 

I like the multi-purpose court, it's nice to have paved area for  activities 
such as roller skating, skateboards, bikes, jumping rope, ball games, etc. 
It's hard to find an open paved place to try these activities and then 
graduate more challenging venues like the skate park or pump track. 
Really like the community center idea but I like the larger size in the other 
concepts better. 

June 13 

We would like to see a larger splash pad added along with playground 
equipment.  Maybe a BBQ/picnic area near the playground.  Use 
field/court for ice skating rink or community garden.  Farmers market on 
premises is a great idea.  We love it.  If our suggested changes are made, 
we really like this concept!!! 
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June 13 It dedicates the least amount of space for indoor areas. of course any of 
these ideas would be great but I do feel like the more the better. 

June 12 If the “court” is paved, it should be covered as well. 

June 12 
Hold off on any buildings until we know how we can actually afford it. All 
examples offered are from large cities. There are no comparable town 
sizes offered in the examples for other community centers. 

June 12 

I like that this concept has the maximum amount of open space (of the 
three concepts), as well as a multi-purpose Community Center.  I firmly 
believe that open space, for families and individuals, somewhat away from 
the busy downtown commercial area of Leavenworth, is what is most 
needed here. 

June 12 To large a footprint. 

June 12 

It is minimal, versatile and will make a nice park and gathering area.  I 
think the current Kid's Toys area should be left as is and move the 
multipurpose field/court closer to the tennis courts.  We don't need an 
extravagant, expensive "swiss watch" when a sun dial works just fine."  
Money saved can be applied affordable housing subsidies. 

June 12 

Single story indoor space doesn't feel like a good use of space. I like the 
amount of green space however. Feels like outdoor theatre and sports 
field could be combined, we don't need both at once. Same with tents etc. 
we can use field space for that.  Like: climbing wall, splash pad, play field, 
open space, meeting rooms  Dislike: ice rink, kitchen, cafe, farmers 
market (use open space), basketball 

June 12 

I like that there is a splash pad for kids!   I dislike that there is not 
playground equipment. All other public playgrounds are down near 
blackbird which is harder to access on busy tourist days with little (toddler) 
kids. It is nice to have a less busy (with tourists) neighborhood playground.   
It would be great if the covered area included basketball hoops. Rather 
than a building, it would be nice to have a large covered space that kids 
and families can use in the winter to ride bike, shoot hoops, sidewalk 
chalk, wall ball, etc. 

June 12 
I like the community center and splash pad. I do not think our community 
needs another sports field. Between the schools and Enchantment, I think 
we have plenty. 

June 12 I love the big outdoor multipurpose space. I wonder about affordable 
housing from concept 3 being integrated. 
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June 12 
I feel like the building could be bigger to support more community needs.  
We already have so many fields at the other two schools nearby (Icicle & 
Alpine Lakes). 

June 12 love the idea of a seasonal ice rink! 

June 12 Don’t need the field court and the community center is too small. 

June 12 Like the splash pad and community center. I think the field/court could be 
used in a different way. 

June 12 Community center is too small.  It is just a meeting space.  We need a rec 
center and spaces for child care and kids to hang out. 

June 12 

Of the three I'd say this is my least favorite, although still a nice concept.  I 
like the splash pad idea the most, the community center would be nice  
although the con is it seems  too small for what  is possible, and I do like 
the amphitheater  idea. If I could add things it would be an outdoor 
playground in  the "natural materials" style and my  #1 hope would  be an 
indoor community pool. So,  #1  Indoor pool, #2 splash pad, #3 outdoor 
natural materials  playground, the playground  could  include a section for 
an adult  workout as well (they have this at Walla Walla  point park 
playground.) 

June 12 I think the 10,000 sq ft building is big enough for the size of this town 

June 12 Really like the open space and sports fields 

June 12 

Probably enough room for two baseball fields, a covered basketball court/ 
playground and possible shaded seating to support one or all the 
activities.   Any building structure (community center) would be a 
considerable waste of money/space 

June 12 

Leavenworth needs more open space/parks. The Osborne site should 
have trees, a place for kids to play, and a place for people to gather. The 
area for tents seems excessive - our Farmer's Market is only 4 hours/week 
in the summer. 

June 12 No to the ice rink and climbing wall. More splash pad area. 

June 12 

Don't try to squeeze too much onto this property, especially if they're 
facilities already available in town, such as playing/sports fields, picnic 
areas, a community garden, amphitheater, concert, water play and things 
like climbing walls and basketball zones. The more you add, the more 
maintenance, safety supervision and parking required. I like the idea of 
leaving 2 basic "built" structures - the tennis courts and a modest 
community center. Just plain nice green open space and a simple place to 
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meet for informal classes, etc. are 2 things sorely lacking as town is being 
squeezed by more and more commercial interests. 

June 12 

I think the focus needs to be on more indoor activities. We already have 
so much to offer outdoors. We need community based activity space that 
can be used year round. By teens, by seniors and by families with young 
children. 

June 11 I like that it minimizes the building footprint and maximizes the outdoor 
and covered areas. 

June 11 

I don't see the playground area that is a huge asset for those that live 
close by and can walk getting to the enchantments will not work for all.  
Community Garden if it is not maintained will be a hazard.  
Amphitheater/concerts do not belong in a residential area. 

June 11 

I like the green space and splash pad. Like to see it being families to play. 
Why not keep the play area and the tennis/pickle ball courts. Picnic area is 
nice. What would the community center entail...affordable for people to 
rent for functions? 

June 11 maximum open space 

June 11 

We don't need a splash pad as the community pool already has one. The 
Ice Rink should also be removed as I see that as an attraction for the 
tourists and driving to much congestion into the residential neighborhood.  
I don't see onsite parking depicted, that is critical to the project.  
Enchantment park has self parking as should this and they also have pay 
fields, so whey add more. I like to concept of a multi-purpose building, 
open green space, tents canopies, farmers market and a Basketball court. 

June 11 
We like the splash pad and possible use of the outdoor area for an ice rink 
and climbing wall.  The splash pad looks too small.  We would like to see 
a pool with a lazy river and waterslide. 

June 11 I think that keeping/having a playground is a very good idea for the kids 
around. 

June 11 

Needs to have at least a little onsite parking, there isn't enough for 
residential parking as is. Would like to see an addition of a playground, as 
many residents from around Osborne frequent not only the fields but the 
playground as well 

June 11 I like idea expressed on Facebook  about adding exercise/activities 
equipment path for multi-generational use of outdoor space. 

June 11 Love the splash pad close to the covered area 
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June 11 

I like the open space. The open space allows for the addition of 
playground equipment in the future. Also, from my experience w/ the 
school district's recent building projects, Concept 1 has the least earth 
moving (HazMat & junk discovery) potential. 

June 11 

Concept 1 does have more outdoor space than indoor.  I think a modest 
green space serves light use by community and public but the residences 
are in need of community space (indoors) for activities.  When the weather 
is great - we live in an amazing place for ALOT of outdoor activities.  
Specifically, Concept 1 does not utilize the prime real estate that it sits on 
as well with a smaller  building area. 

June 11 Needs a play ground 

June 11 

Concept 1 looks great but it's missing the playground that is currently 
there is a big community asset to the younger families so if you can 
incorporate a small playground I think it would be perfect.  I don't think a 
garden is necessary as we already have one in town.  A play field that can 
be used as an ice rink in the winter would be amazing. 

June 11 Ice pond it is what the community has been asking for 

June 11 like keeping as much green space as we can! 

June 11 

Making the multi-purpose field orientation skew is a poor use of space, 
and it should instead be aligned parallel with the property-lines. It should 
also be positioned next-to (instead of kiddy-corner) the community center / 
covered area. This way, parents can watch children sport events that are 
using the field from the covered area during rainy weather. Putting the 
multi-purpose field next to the community center also gives more room for 
people to spread and children to play during events using the removable 
tents/canopies. 

June 11 Multipurpose field/court is too big. 

June 10 

I like the open space with a single story building which would break the 
skyline any more than necessary. Part of what is amazing about living in 
Leavenworth is waking up to the view of the mountains. If there is a multi-
story building where is Osborn currently is it will take that away from the 
residents that live in the immediate area and change the community feel of 
Leavenworth into an impersonal suburbia. 

June 10 
Needs more play fields.  I like that it is dedicated to the WHOLE 
Community with nothing taken out for affordable housing which should be 
in another location. 

June 10 I like having a multi-purpose field that is adjacent and in that part of town. 
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June 10 I'd like to see it bordered by tall garden beds with food, herbs, medicinal 
plants. 

June 10 
 
 

It would be nice to add to what Leavenworth has rather than just have the 
same things we already have. 

June 10 I like the outdoor space, but I think the inside space is too minimum 

June 10 

This has been a dream for me to see for a long time! Big thank you to all 
who are involved making this a reality. We need year round swimming! It’s 
a must in this community. I know it’s been said not enough money has 
been the problem. I know we can do this there are so many grants to 
apply for. If the smallest town in remote Alaska can make it happen we 
can.. Anything is possible, where there’s a will there’s away always. I 
really believe we could fund raise for a pool as well. Please reconsider 
this.. I love all the ideas, look great. I have lived in this community going 
on 40 years now raised 3 boys who now are grown and have given us 4 
grandchildren. They all live here full time. We need an indoor pool!! 

June 10 We already have many multi-purpose fields. Not looking for another 
field...that space can be of better use to all. 

June 10 Would want the community center to be larger. 

June 9 I like the multi-purpose community center space. I also really like the use 
of green space! 

June 9 

I like the green areas large but the Community Multi-Purpose Center 
needs to be larger.  There is an existing Basketball court there now that 
stands alone.  Keep the Basketball court as is and add the 10,000 SF 
Multi-Purpose Community Center. 

June 9 

This concept is simple and clean. I think this design misses the mark. The 
space should be more creatively developed to meet a lot of diverse needs 
while remaining open and inviting. 
 
 
 

June 9 I like the open space and the community center, however not sure about 
covering the grass w a multipurpose court 

June 9 Open space where community can gather. Designated Farmers Market 
Space. 
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June 9 

I like this concept a lot,  I feel that in a town where outdoor space is 
plentiful I am drawn to having a bigger indoor space for winter activities for 
children than is in this concept.  I am curious what the proposal is for the 
indoor space.  I think any concept should include some parking on-site. 

June 9 Like the splash pad. Would like to see full size basketball court. 

June 9 I would like to see a bigger Community rec center with indoor pool. 

June 9 
There is no playground. Children need a playground in the residential part 
of our town. The only other playground in our town is in Enchantment 
Park. For most residents this means crossing a busy highway. 

June 9 Multi-purpose space not big enough. No play equipment. 

June 9 

I really like the idea of having a multipurpose field, having a full field in 
town for soccer and other sports would be great. I like that it also has the 
possibility of adding an ice rink. I  do not think there needs to be a 
designated area for tents. If farmers market were to go there, they can be 
set up on other green areas or even the sports court. I would prefer to not 
have those to and increase the size of the community c enter. I like the 
idea of a 25-50,000 sqfoot community center that would potentially allow 
for an indoor pool and other options for year round activities. I would try to 
maximize the size of the community center and have a sports court 
instead of leaving room for tents. 
 

June 9 

I really like the larger outdoor space which could be used for so many 
various things (picnics, farmers market, garden, concerts, etc). A 
community centered gathering space in the heart of town is a dream! Plus 
there's still significant indoor space for the colder months. 

June 9 
I like the covered area on the community center and that there’s lots of 
grass. I would like to see a playground in all of the designs next to the 
splash pad! 

June 9 

I would really like to see an indoor pool. Our community is surrounded by 
water. Our kids should have the opportunity to develop their swimming 
skills year round. Especially, when many of us are out in a position to 
assist drunk or unskilled tourists in water rescues every year. 

June 9 
It's just not a fully developed concept for understanding clear multi use. 
For example, what else can happen in the field between farmers markets? 
What is inside the 10,000 ft2 building? 

June 9 Prefer to add basketball court 
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June 9 Layout and the possible uses for property. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
June 9 

Love the BBQ/picnic area concept along with the splash pad and 
basketball court. However I really hate the idea of a community garden 
due to we already have a community garden that only a few people use.  
 
 
 
No point in wasting the space when most would rather plant their own 
gardens on their property. Also i HATE the climbing wall idea just due to 
I’m a “fluffy” person and have a lot of friends in the community here who 
are also fluffy people and we exceed the weight limit. 

June 9 
 
 

community center is too small and does not incorporate enough. splash 
pad it too small. I don't think an amphitheater is needed. There is one at 
the river front park that I don't think is used much. 
 

June 9 I think it would be great to have a fenced dog park and more open covered 
areas for shade. 

June 9 
I would like to see the space used more - less green space, more 
permanent structures. I can't tell how big a 10k SF building is - what would 
it be able to hold? 

June 9 Community pool (year round) for local swim school club and local 
swimmers. 

June 8 

Having play outdoor play equipment would be really beneficial given the 
neighborhood setting of the property. Also it's unclear if the removable 
tents area is otherwise a field that could be used for sports or other 
activities. If so, it may be cost effective to invest in field turf similar to many 
parks in Puget Sound because it can withstand changing weather really 
well. 

June 8 
I am confused at the 'removable tent concept'; I love the idea for a 
multipurpose community center but is this realistic? There's been a pitch 
for this for years and I understand space was probably a main factor. 

June 7 

I don't see a theme?  In other words how exactly is this serving the needs 
of the community as a structured and program supported recreation area. 
Why would we build out a recreation facility without first developing a 
viable recreation plan that would then need facilities ? 

June 5 Not enough open/Greenspace as requested by a majority of our residents. 
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June 4 
I like that there is no possibility of residential development. I Iike that it 
seems to be the lowest impact and lowest cost option.  Hate that you have 
not provided for parking. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Q4 What is your opinion of Concept 2? 

 

Responses 183    Answered 181    Unanswered 2     

 Choice Totals 

• Really like it 58 

• Like it 66 

• Neutral 31 

• Don't like it 18 

• Really don't like it 8 



Q5 Revisions to Concept 2 may be a combination of or incorporate 
different elements of the three different concepts presented in this survey. 
Please provide any comments about what you specifically like or dislike 
about Concept 2? 

Responses 183    Answered 131    Unanswered 52     

Date Response 

July 1 There is a lot of undefined green space that we don't really need as a city. 

July 1 
Please don't get rid of the tennis courts. Don't need an amphitheater, could be 
concert/multiuse with the sports fields. Indoor looking for a fitness center, and 
room for yoga/fitness classes, and outdoor ice rink! 

June 30 

The idea of having a Community Center is appealing; however, we don't have 
the funds and our taxes are being spent on new schools right now.  Keep 
what's usable of the current building (covered area, gym with climbing wall and 
kitchen, classrooms in between gym/library, library,  etc.), and get rid of the 
rest, if necessary.  No doubt, that will be expensive, but not anywhere near the 
cost of the building in Concept 2.  We don't need an amphitheater in this 
residential area; we already have one in river front park and a gazebo for 
concerts on front street.  Keep an area dedicated to removable tents/canopies 
for the Farmer's Market.  I like the retention of green areas and it's nice to see 
that playground equipment has been included in Concept 2; however, the 
current equipment should be retained and added to as necessary. 

June 29 I like the larger community center building, and the addition of the playground 
area (compared to Concept 1). 

June 28 With a rec center. 

June 28 

We like:  BBQ/Picnic, Open Space, Farmers market, Amphitheater, and even 
more space  (in excess of 24K feet) should be directed for single-purpose and 
multi-purpose Community Center.  We dislike: Play and Sports fields (noise, 
along with the fear that it will become a defacto 'dog park'), Community Garden 
(it sounds and 'feels' good, but it is limited in its use to a few vs. the public at-
large), splash pad (safety and sanitary concerns - see example at 
https://www.mysouthernhealth.com/splash-pad-safety/), Basketball (this is 
limited to a select age group and is not cross-generational enough to dedicate 
space just for those who are of 'basketball age'), Ice rink and Climbing wall 
(primarily safety and maintenance concerns, but also limited to select age 
group). 

June 26 I’d like to see a skatepark instead of a climbing wall. 
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June 26 I like the fact that there is no low income housing. 

June 26 

I like many of the components and the larger structure. However, I do not like 
the idea of repurposing the Osborne building. I would prefer a new, more 
modern, more windows, two story building with lots of wood beams and 
windows to fit beautifully into the neighborhood. Also, a smaller footprint 
building that built up, rather than the current single story of Osborn. 

June 25 

I like the playground equipment and greenspace. The community center seems 
too big, what exactly will go in here? How do operational costs for the city 
increase with larger buildings? I'm not opposed to the larger community center 
I'm just concerned it will be underutilized. 

June 23 
I like the community center but it may be too large and too expensive. It will 
require an elevator. I do like having room for events. I am not sure about the 
cost and maintaining a splash pool. 

June 23 
I like the building size. A splash pad is ok. Mostly for younger kids I think. An 
indoor pool serves a broader age range. And offers employment for 
lifeguards/maintenance etc. 

June 23 Why so much community center... what is going to happen in there.  I do like 
the playground equipment 

June 22 
I can do without a community garden at the site. A  multipurpose community 
center for community events and indoor activities such as basketball or teen 
activities 

June 22 

Like the larger size compared to #1.   Due to our severe winters, indoor space 
is important. I like many of #3 indoor elements: workspace, meeting and 
entertainment space, kitchen,  ***Would really like a year round pool due to 
health/physical limitations since can’t do many winter sports.   Summer outdoor 
space is good: amphitheater, playground, splash pad, BBQ,   Community 
garden not needed here. 

June 21 

I like the preservation of open space, and the addition of more open space that 
would result from the removal of the existing structure's North Wing and lower 
half of the East Wing.    I would like to see the existing playground or equivalent 
remain in place. Consideration should be given to combining the amphitheater 
and a multipurpose field court as one location, with outdoor temporary seating 
allowed or available for amphitheater use. In that fashion, the space doesn't go 
to waste during times when the amphitheater is dormant.  The existing one-
story Osborn structure (specifically the South Wing, Covered Play Area, and 
south portion of the East Wing) should be re-used to save initial cost of 
development, and to enhance prompt usability. If more space is required, 
building a second story on top of the above described first story should be 
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explored. Please see my comments at the end of this survey about the existing 
structure's use (as opposed to costly demolition and subsequent renewal).   
This concept should incorporate NO housing units. Again, please see my 
comments about housing at the end of this survey. 

June 21 
I like the playground equipment and splash pad with the multi-purpose 
community center still available as usable space. I like concept 2 better than 
concept 1 because it has playground equipment as an added feature. 

 
June 21 

 
The outdoor amphitheater is a great idea and could be used for local concerts 
or during the farmers market. So far the farmers market at evans street has 
been great and a really good vibe. Would be good to keep it in that general 
area. 

June 21 Same comments as before. If there is going to be splash pad I think it shouldn't 
be under the covered area. 

June 20 Like- playground, splash pad, bigger 2 story community building Dislike - 
amphitheater 

June 20 

CONCEPT 2 - NO AMPHITHEATRE, NO 2 story buildings that are 24,000 SF, 
move the tents off the picture and just write in Farmer's Market (they set up 
their own stuff). Splash Pad too expensive to operate but am open to the idea. 
This concept has less trees that NO. 1. If trees are going to be as large as the 
trees currently along Birch Street am not in favor of any. The ones currently in 
place drop tons of leaves, large acorns, then small acorns and green foliage 
that looks like worms alternately throughout the seasons...all over the 
neighborhood. (Just ask Kenny Baumann grounds keeper). Movable picnic 
tables are probably ok. Covered play area is too large. GREEN SPACE AND 
MULTI-PURPOSE COMMUNITY CENTER IS WHAT I FAVOR. 

June 19 

There is already a community garden and it won't be for everyone.  There are 
multiple ball fields at the school a few blocks away. Duplicative. Open space 
that can be used by multi generations and flexible. Indoor rec for all ages. Gym 
equipment, classes,  volleyball basketball etc in a gym. Classes for art, 
creativity all ages. Open space for free play or activities. Not structured use like 
soccer or ball fields. Already exists. 

June 19 I would like to see playground equipment and soccer and baseball fields on  
any plan adopted 

June 19 
The best idea I have heard is to sell the city pool property for top dollar and 
convert the existing Osborn school area into an indoor swimming facility, and a 
ballfield/playground On the remaining green space with some shaded area 
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June 19 No allocation for parking a big problem.  The site is too expensive to be used 
only as a neighbor playground. 

June 19 

I like this one better because of the playground equipment for kids. There is 
not, however, any sports area for kids. I also think your rendering of trees is 
unrealistic for the space.  The existing trees need to be removed and trees with 
NO acorns need to be planted. 

June 19 
I like this one the most—especially if it could include playground equipment. 
The ideal community center would include an indoor, year-round pool. It would 
be a huge asset to our community and our kids. 

June 19 It appears to include all of the elements that the neighbors use and have talked 
about wanting to enhance. 

June 19 

I like the layout and higher allocation to indoor space for the community center 
vs option 1. Also, compared to option three I prefer the fact that here (Option 2) 
there is not an affordable housing annex. That being said I prefer option 3's 
50,000 ft2 community center. 

June 18 Nice to have a big community center 

June 18 Splash Pad = Like Ice Rink = Like Playground = Like Continuous open space = 
Like 

June 18 More or less the same response as concept 1.  I wouldn't mind less watering of 
grass.   Again, a pool in the community center would be nice. 

June 18 
I like additional building sf. I’d love to see indoor track or indoor community 
space. Still like outdoor space for Farmers Market, music and open space. 
Small dog park/area would be awesome!! 

June 18 Wish it included affordable housing 

June 18 Getting bigger and better!  Needs pool 

June 18 Add indoor pool 

June 18 Large community area 

June 17 

I'm not excited about the community garden being here, there is already one 
over by Barn Beach.  This location seems a bit too close to residential areas to 
have an amphitheater given how loud it might be. Love the splash pad idea.  I 
like having the farmers market here but need to make sure that good access to 
the canopies is available. 

June 17 I really like the design it works really well 
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June 16 Green space is more versatile, and indoor space is large enough to 
accommodate multiple highly desired year-round uses. 

June 16 Too much building We have the fire station and 3 new schools for indoor 
community meetings. 

June 15 I like this design, but it looks like it's too open and not lending itself to bigger 
and better applications. 

June 15 Destroy the Osborn building and start over. 

June 15 

The larger community center takes space from outdoor concepts which we 
really need! We absolutely have to have a space for a multipurpose field/court! 
Playground equipment is wonderful! I grew up on the current playground 
equipment and we take our kids there now to play! 

June 15 

The community center is to big and takes away from all the sports the kids play 
outside!  It’s better to have more room for outdoor sports in a town like ours.  
We need multi-sport sport courts and fields for the kids to play in.  Again I 
would not want a garden near sport fields of play because balls will end up in 
the garden then there will be people mad.  The community center is just too big. 

June 15 The community center is large enough to accommodate everything and still 
allows for plenty of outdoor space for a playground and community garden. 

June 15 
I like the larger community center space + having the larger kids play area/park 
space! Having more sitting areas with landscaping and shade trees seems like 
a VERY nice community space!! 

June 15 I like having the larger indoor space but also outdoor space for farmer's market. 
I like the amphitheater idea as well. 

June 14 I like more community space 

June 14 Really like the idea of a climbing wall & this layout looks less cramped than 
Concept 1 

June 14 so much potential for indoor  winter gathering space - Kitchen- art - Music  
Outdoor Art - Market 

June 14 

I like concept 2 best because the center seems large enough to house 
community spaces for meeting together and bringing in speakers, screening 
films, as well as having maker/arts spaces and movement class spaces, while 
not being so big that it would overwhelm the neighborhood around it. The 
covered area is great. It seems that there would also be space for a climbing 
wall and possibly other forms of recreation. I love the playground area and 



Date Response 

splash pad, and space for farmers market picnic, and concerts. I think that this 
would make an ideal center for bringing the community together. 

June 14 This feels like a good middle ground with plenty of open field along with a larger 
community center. I really like this one! 

June 14 

I think I like concept 1 better and it’s seeming focus on the outdoor spaces. But 
I do like the square footage of the concept 2 building more, but would rather 
see it be taller and take up less of a foot print.    Also for both 1 and 2 I wonder 
if an amphitheater is really needed. There are already Amphitheater spaces in 
town. I think the space it would take up is better used as flexible outdoor and 
field space. There is a shortage of field space in town. 

June 14 
Would love the tents to be more of a pavilion style spot for outdoor seating and 
entertainment. Definitely need more space for kids in town that is separate from 
spaces with dogs! If a space for dogs, make it a fenced area, like a dog park.. 

June 14 
I really like the larger Community Center - we so lack space for organizations to 
meet - service clubs, yoga, book clubs, art classes, etc. while still maintaining 
open space for activities. 

June 13 Again, I like the field but think the Community Center is too small. 

June 13 Year round pool 

June 13 I'm curious as to how the 2nd floor of the community center would be utilized.  I 
like this plan, but I prefer the concept with a multipurpose court option. 

June 13 
Community center is unnecessarily large & doesn't need to be multi-storied 
when no clear plan is in place for this structure.  Too much unplanned open 
space. We dislike this idea! 

June 13 

24,000 sq ft is getting to be a good size. If a basketball court is 5000 sq ft you 
could still have space for a lounge, a small climbing area, bathrooms, multi-
purpose rooms, etc. I think a small, fenced in, off- leash dog park would be a 
wonderful addition and if the workforce housing is an actual possibility, it 
shouldn't be overlooked. 

June 12 More covered area. Summer gets hot here. Leavenworth is a dog community. 
Please add a dog park. 

June 12 Again, hold off on buildings until we as a city have a clear plan on how to pay 
for any construction of any new structures. 

June 12 
I like the idea of possibly repurposing part of the existing Osborn school has 
merit, although I don't know that we need a 2-story multi-purpose Community 
Center.  I also think an area for playground equipment is great, although I'd like 
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to see the existing playground equipment be used where it is currently, rather 
than a new area be developed. 

June 12 Too big a footprint still. 

June 12 repurposing the school will be very expensive 

June 12 

Good balance of three concepts, like using vertical height for more inside space 
while retaining outdoor space. Like large covered areas.  Like: maker space, 
cafe, meeting rooms, fitness studio, covered climbing wall Dislike: ice rink, 
dedicated theater, basketball  How about a dog run for all that green space? 
(look at hybrid unfenced models like in Boulder) 

June 12 

I love that there is playground equipment and a splash pad! This allows kids 
choice which promotes independence. If there is only a splash pad the kids 
have less choice. This makes for a great one stop shop for families. I like that 
there is room for picnics.  I dislike that the building is so large. If it was a rec 
center that would be different, but just a multipurpose center is not what we are 
looking for. It would be great to have some covered outdoor space for winter 
use to give families an energy outlet outside of the snow. Hopscotch, 
basketball, wall ball, a place to ride bikes, etc.   It would be great if an all three 
concepts we could keep the big established trees to provide some instant 
shade while others are growing 

June 12 I like the playground equipment and community center; I feel like the open 
space could be better used. 

June 12 
I like the playground and splash pad and that there will be a large covered area.  
I also like the bigger size of the community center.  I think there is so much we 
could offer the community in a building like this. 

June 12 would be great to get more specifics about what the community center will be 
used for 

June 12 Large community center and playgrounds. 

June 12 Good use of all space. Love the playground, big covered area, splash pad, and 
community center. 

June 12 I want a 50,000 sq ft community center with space for an indoor pool, 
basketball courts and spaces for kids to hang out and space for childcare 

June 12 

This is my #2  favorite option. I especially love the idea of  a playground (would 
be amazing  if natural material and included an adult workout corner), splash 
pad, and a larger community center with a basketball court and climbing wall. I 
would add my #1 hope and request for an indoor pool.  I think it would help our 
local families and community a ton, especially January-April months. It could 



Date Response 

make year round swim team and high school swim team an option as well.  
Something I really wish I  would have had growing up here. I would love to have 
it available for my son! :) 

June 12 I don’t think Leavenworth needs a 24,000 sq ft center unless it includes an 
indoor swimming pool. 

June 12 Really like the playground and location of picnic tables 

June 12 See comment on concept 1 

June 12 
The building is too big. The city should not provide services that compete with 
existing businesses (coffee shops, gyms). We have excellent climbing on real 
rock, and it's free. An amphitheater is a great idea 

June 12 Like the use of the building and larger splash pad. Like the open space 

June 12 

I feel that this would squeeze too much onto this limited space. Doesn't town 
already have: playgrounds - yes; "splash" pad water play - yes: pool and river. 
BBQ/picnic - yes: Lion's Club Park and Riverside Park. And I'm not sure what's 
meant by removable tents and canopies except for farmer's market or displays 
of some sort?? I'm assuming these aren't supposed to represent temporary 
housing?? Maintenance, safety, supervision, parking will all become more 
complicated/expensive. Keep it simple and basic with the emphasis on 
refreshing Open Space and modest community center. 

June 12 
Love the two story option. Was recently at a community center in Utah and it 
was similar to this. Walking track upstairs and the climbing wall went all the way 
up to the second story. 

June 11 I don't like the larger two story community center 

June 11 
Community Garden could be a hazard for young children who will maintain, 
where is the sports field located it is not shown, amphitheater/concerts don't 
belong in residential area 

June 11 Not sure that a 2 story building would be welcomed in the neighborhood. Do 
like seeing a playground and splash area for kids. 

June 11 I would not like a large two story structure in that space and would prefer low 
impact open space instead 

June 11 

We don't need sports fields, we already have them at Enchantment Park,  we 
already have a community Garden, we already have a splash pad at the pool, 
an ice rink is to tourist centric and didn't pencil out before in town. I like the 
Amphitheater and community center. 
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June 11 
We'd like to see the community center be bigger so it can accommodate a pool 
, lazy river and waterslide.  We like the playground equipment and splash pad, 
though those could be bigger. 

June 11 I think we already have enough area for our farmers market, unless there is a 
smaller one going to take place. 

June 11 I prefer the single story multipurpose building from Plan 1. 

June 11 I like the idea of  two story  community center.  Give more options for use in 
winter weather and ability to provide a bigger variety of uses. 

June 11 

This is my favorite. Playground right next to the splash pad and covered area!! 
Excellent idea! Having the outdoor amphitheater would be a great alternative 
location for local schools to have concerts, plays, award ceremonies, etc. to 
use in nice weather...plus local bands and musicians would be so fun to have 
while relaxing in the grass with friends and family!! 

June 11 

I like the open space. The 2 story building would cost a lot more than a single 
story but may provide more use than a single story.  From my experience w/ 
the school district's recent building projects, Concept 1 & 2 have the least earth 
moving (HazMat/Junk discovery) potential. I believe Concept 2 would have a 
much higher potential for HazMat/Junk discovery. HazMat/Junk is VERY 
expensive to mitigate and dispose of. 

June 11 

Concept 2 is my preferable schematic.  Repurposing where possible with the 
existing building makes sense fiscally as well as environmentally.  Concept 2 
has the option to utilize the existing building (the gym is a huge recreational 
area and can also serve as modestly sized event/meeting space).  Concept 2 
utilizes two-story (which fits well in the neighborhood as the Cascade School 
building is also two-story). 

June 11 

Concept 2 is the best!  There's plenty of indoor space to accommodate a 
variety of needs. The picnic tables could be moved closer to the tent area to still 
allow for a small play field that can be used as an ice rink in the winter.  I 
haven't seen public bathrooms yet which are definitely needed.  Something 
similar to Enchantment Park's bathrooms would be great. 

June 11 I like what this one has to offer but I wish it had work force housing 

June 11 I do not see the need for such a large building, we have community spaces at 
all the new schools, what we are i need of is sports fields 

June 11 There are no sport fields. Playground equipment in the middle of the lot would 
be bad for concert events. 

June 11 Great use of the space. The size of each item is appropriate. 
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June 10 We like the balance of open space vs covered area. Playground equipment is 
pretty important. 

June 10 It has a 2 story building that also has a larger footprint which would harm the 
feel of Leavenworth. 

June 10 Looks a little too expensive. 

June 10 

With a focus on supporting our “Multi-Generational Community” which includes 
all income levels, Osborn must expand new things not already in place with a 
focus on community gathering not necessarily recreation. (music, art, 
education, after school pre-youth and youth support, Business Incubation, 
Kitchen Space, Coffee House/Café, Workshop/Artist Studios, Stem Lab, Co-
working spaces, Place for Non-profit’s, Community Classrooms, Youth 
basketball court, Youth building programs, Data Center with energy transfer to 
warm community pool, Higher Education, Book store, Cultural Center, Farmers 
Market, Food Truck Area, Film Festival Space, Museum Space to share our 
history, Amphitheater, Open Space/Field, More Vegetation/Trees, Art 
Gallery/School, Conference Room, Botanical Garden, Trails & Benches, Arts 
and Recreation Center (e.g., Moab Arts and Recreation Center, Utah).      
These additions would be focused on building the heart of community.   The 
idea being to bring people together to improve the future of our city through the 
support of our youth which is our future, as well as all ages and economic 
levels that represent our community. 

June 10 

I really like how the outdoor space has been maximized the way it is with the 
building on one corner of the property. I really like how the indoor space has 
two floors with much more to offer than option 1 with a lounge area, fitness 
center, kitchen, teen hangout spot, etc. I think overall, this option has a good 
balance of indoor and outdoor, especially because Leavenworth is so fun to 
hang out outside for 6 months/year. I can see bringing my kids here to have a 
picnic on the lawn and play with friends along with bringing them in the winter 
and dropping them at daycare while I work out or do something else inside has 
to offer. 

June 10 Must have indoor pool! We can make that happen. I know we can.. 

June 10 
Like the covered area larger splash pad and playground. Really like the multi-
story multipurpose community center idea. I would add a lower basement level 
too. Underground parking? 

June 9 I like the more open green space. I'm not sure what a splash pad is. 

June 9 
I like Concept 2 because there are more grass areas to be used by the 
community as well as covered areas and the larger 24,000 SF    2-story 
Multipurpose Community Center. is included but does not cover so much of the 
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grass.    The Basketball court would really be nice for summer and after-school 
children and youth activities.   In these plans I only saw a basketball court in 
plan 3 where there the grassy areas were limited.  Grass is important to me. 

June 9 
This is a perfect location for the city pool. And, we need a bicycle garage for the 
upcoming electric bike shift that's going to change transportation as we know it. 
Please seriously consider those two additions. 

June 9 most open space / grass of all 3, that I really like. also like the large community 
center 

June 9 

I like the idea of a bigger indoor space that allows for indoor activities during the 
winter for small children.  I think an indoor pool, play area and basketball court 
would be fantastic.  Any concept should allow for some on-site parking.  Would 
the tennis courts still be on site?  I think it would be great if we can keep the 
tennis courts. 

June 9 I like the covered area near the playground and splash pad 

June 9 I would like to see a bigger Community rec center with and indoor pool 

June 9 This has a playground and seems more kid-friendly. 

June 9 Best use of space of three choices. Larger multi-purpose space is good! Play 
equipment included. Other spaces still large enough for outdoor uses. 

June 9 
I like the idea of a 2 story sports complex but at 24,000 Sq feet in 2 stories, I 
don’t think there is enough space for a large indoor recreation area, such as a 
pool and courts. 

June 9 
I feel similar about this concept. Concept 1 and 2 are my favorite. Not knowing 
as clearly what the indoor space could be used for I prefer Concept 1 with a 
smaller indoor area but this one is still quite nice. 

June 9 

I really like how cohesive the community center, splash pool, playground and 
amphitheater all are. If there was room, it would be nice to see an outdoor 
soccer field or sand court for volleyball or basketball court incorporated! I like 
that the community center is 2 stories. Is there any way an indoor pool could be 
added?? My kid has a winter birthday and it’s a bugger finding an indoor pool, I 
wonder if more community members feel this way too! 

June 9 I have young kids and think this would be a great addition to Leavenworth and 
it’s youth ! I drive to Wenatchee currently to take them to the parks . 

June 9 Please refer to my comment on concept number one. 

June 9 The drawing does not convey enough detail for me to feel excited about this 
concept. Farmers Market area too cramped. 
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June 9 This concept seems very sparse 

June  Not a huge fan of a two story building unless you’re planning to put escalators 
(most people I know are cloister-phobic and don’t do well in elevators). 

June 9 

I like the larger splash pad and playground. Again, I don't think an amphitheater 
is needed. Community center is better but still doesn't include everything 
needed. I'm not sure the outdoor courts are needed. there are basketball hoops 
at schools, are they used much? Put that money into a bigger recreation center 
that can be used year round. 

June 9 I like the larger community center. I also like not having a designated 
sportsfield. Would still love to see a dog park and shade structures :) 

June 9 
I like the bigger community center - I think this is the real value of the property. 
A dog park would be great. Again, I think less unplanned green space would be 
good. 

June 9 Community pool (year round) for local swim school club and local swimmers. 

June 8 
Based on this webpage it's really difficult to read what the red dotted line is, 
making it difficult to comment. Seems like there is some good concepts on the 
plan, but it does appear to lack sports/multiuse fields/courts. 

June 7 The scheme is too ambiguous 

June 5 

not enough greenspace / open space as requested by a majority of our 
residents. Most important is that any  2 or 3 story building on the southern 1/2 
of the site will produce too much shade on the northern 1/2 for grass and trees 
to thrive.  we are a mountain town and that lower sun across the horizon during 
part of the year does effect the greenery. 

June 4 I like that there is NO residential development. Hate that you have not provided 
for parking. 

 

 



Q6 What is your opinion of Concept 3? 

 

Responses 183    Answered 182    Unanswered 1     

 Choice Totals 

• Really like it 29 

• Like it 28 

• Neutral 17 

• Don't like it 37 

• Really don't like it 71 



Q7 Revisions to Concept 3 may be a combination of or incorporate 
different elements of the three different concepts presented in this survey. 
Please provide any comments about what you specifically like or dislike 
about Concept 3? 

Responses 183    Answered 150    Unanswered 33     

Date Response 

July 1 50,000 square feet! And a pool! Those are all the things that our community 
really needs.  If we're going to do this, let's do it right! 

July 1 The community center square footage is quite high, but do love including the 
workforce housing. 

June 30 

No Workforce Housing on the Osborn property.   The City has no business 
being in the rental business.  I realize that this is an idea being floated "out 
there" in other areas, but there are enough issues for our city officials to deal 
with and this is over the top.  It is my understanding that there would be room 
on this property for minimal units and they would go to city employees and 
professionals coming into the area.  Yes, we have a problem with affordable 
housing for most of us, but the Osborn property and the massive, over-the-top 
expense of putting Concept 3 into action is just the wrong way to go about 
fixing our problem.  Just . . . NO!!  Once again, the idea of a "multi-generational 
community and recreation center is appealing; however, we don't have the 
funds for this.  Use what exists to the best of our ability now.  We need a 
solution for parking (parking garages) before we spend money on something 
like this.  Take care of the massive parking problems first.  Can the City help 
get the Meadowlark Subdivision going again?  That subdivision was a such a 
promising project.  Affordable housing is an issue here, and expensive homes 
are still being built/purchased. 

June 30 I especially like the housing idea and larger community center. 

June 29 

I like the larger community center, as well as the incorporation of a splash pad, 
playground equipment, and a sports court.  Interesting to incorporate affordable 
housing on a part of the site...probably not large enough to make a huge 
difference, but if it helps fund the development then that would be a positive. 

June 28 No workforce housing and with rec center 

June 28 

1) A 3-story building allows for a rock climbing wall which I think will be used 
and appreciated by many in the community. 2) Love that its multi-generational. 
3) Concerned about housing here.  I understand its private use of public space 
and I want to support affordable housing so I have a split opinion here. 
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June 28 

We like:  BBQ/Picnic, Open Space, Farmers market, Amphitheater, and 50K SF 
Multi-Generational Community and Recreation Center.  We dislike: Play and 
Sports fields (noise, along with the fear that it will become a defacto 'dog park'), 
Community Garden (it sounds and 'feels' good, but it is limited in its use to a 
few vs. the public at-large), splash pad (safety and sanitary concerns - see 
example at https://www.mysouthernhealth.com/splash-pad-safety/), Basketball 
(this is limited to a select age group and is not cross-generational enough to 
dedicate space just for those who are of 'basketball age'), Ice rink and Climbing 
wall (primarily safety and maintenance concerns, but also limited to select age 
group), and a Site Area for Workforce Housing Duplexes since it is inconsistent 
with every use outlined in Concept 1, 2, or 3 (in addition, as President Biden's 
stated, employers can motivate employees to return to work if employers simply 
"pay them more". The same economic principle applies; employees should not 
return to work until they are paid a wage that allows them to afford housing). 

June 26 
What kind of euphemism is “workforce housing duplex?”  Do you mean low-
income housing?  Affordable housing?   Would they be reserved for people who 
actually work here in town?  I would like more info on them. 

June 26 I don’t like the workforce housing duplex’s 

June 26 

I do not support housing in this site at all. I would have ranked this design 
higher without the housing and with the housing would actually rate it the 
lowest. I like the larger structure, the basketball courts, field, splash pad, 
playground equipment and gazebo/amphitheater. Hard no on housing. Please. 

June 25 I feel like the city is taking on too much with this concept. Let's keep it simple. 

June 25 
I love that this keeps a playground, add a splash pad, keeps open usable space 
for things like the farmers market, and provides affordable housing. This is my 
favorite all around design. 

June 23 
Community center is too large and costly. We need more green space for local 
families. I am not sure about housing here and the amount of cars, where would 
they park?? 

June 23 I know we need affordable housing, but this seems like an odd combo. 

June 23 

Keepers./.. playground/splash pad, removable tents and the site area for 
workforce housing duplexes.  that community center seems big enough to do 
many things in it... but what will a recreation center really look like?  gym? 
indoor pool? and multigenerational?  confusing to me 

June 22 
It’s a deal-killer to include housing on the site. Having a community 
recreation/multiuse center would better benefit the community . Otherwise the 
other elements in concept 3 I do like. 
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June 22 

3 story seems out of character for the residential neighborhood.   ***Year round 
pool is important during the long winters and since the city pool is open so little 
during the year. (Could the City pool be open May 1-Sept 30?)  Housing is not 
an appropriate use of this space. The city needs to look at other properties for 
housing options. That limits the use of that space to few community members.  
Community garden not necessary at this location  Farmers market is better 
close to the mailbox part of town to attract new customers and visitors.   If the 
square footage could be modified into a 2 story building more indoor/winter 
options could be included. (Utilize the housing space to accommodate more 
community center elements and community members.   The indoor maker 
space, workshops, kitchen, meetings space, childcare during events, exercise 
space, computer lab,   *this survey is missing previous information provided  
about the elements for each option. I can’t remember the elements listed at the 
presentations. 

June 21 

First and foremost, this concept should incorporate NO HOUSING UNITS! 
Again, please see my comments about housing at the end of this survey.   With 
the elimination of housing, an entire three-level structure could be placed in the 
southeast corner of the property, much in the same area as with Concepts 1 
and 2. The same open-space layout could then be used for Concept 3.  Of 
concern would be the minimal size (as depicted in the Concept 3 diagram) of 
any included covered area.  The demolition and new three-level construction 
cost would be MUCH higher than if any portion of the existing structure were 
used. I strongly question the prudence of proceeding in this direction without a 
sound financial plan in place. 

June 21 It seems like it's very crowded. The duplex area, although needed in the area, 
doesn't seem like a good fit for this community space. 

June 21 
While the concept of affordable housing is something I support, it does shrink 
the size of the outdoor space. But, if the Rec center was smaller than I think 
that would help. 

June 21 Scrap the housing duplexes. Hate them. 

June 20 Like- playground, splash pad, basketball court Dislike - 3 story building, 
amphitheater, housing 

June 20 

CONCEPT 3 - A 3 story Multi-Generational Community Center is OUT OF 
PLACE AND REDICULOUS. I AM NOT AGAINST AFFORDABLE 
HOUSING...BUT I AM ABSOLUTELY AGAINST AFFORDABLE HOUSING 
GOING ON THE OSBORN SITE...THIS SITE HAS BEEN A 
SCHOOL/PARK/BALLFIELD/PLAYGROUND AREA FOR like100 YEARS. 
THERE IS NO RESIDENTIAL PARK CURRENTLY WITHIN THE 
LEAVENWORTH CITY LIMITS AND THIS SITE SHOULD BE "THAT MISSING 
RESIDENTIAL PARK". PUBLIC GREEN SPACE IS DISAPPEARING AND 
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ONCE GONE IS GONE...ESPECIALLY WITH AFFORDABLE HOUSING AS IT 
IS KEPT FOR HOUSING AND WILL NEVER RETURN AS PUBLIC GREEN 
SPACE.  As I mentioned to Bob Stowe...if affordable housing comes back in 
one of the scenario's for the next round of visioning...the picture of that area 
needs to be realistic in where it will be situated on the site, including driveways 
and parking for each house or duplex that is being purposed to be on the site. 
Otherwise, the real picture is not being shown to the public. So whether there 
be one duplex or 10 it needs to be shown even if it takes more concepts then 3. 
The public needs to (without a doubt) see what is in the works. Don't like where 
the playground equipment is placed, put it back in the upper left hand area and 
take off the amphitheater. Also remove the tents and print Farmer's Market 
(they bring their own equipment. Splash pad too expensive to operate but am 
open to the idea.  Don't need an indoor basketball court (all 3 schools have one 
or two)...would rather see an indoor track for example. 

June 19 I would like to see playground equipment and soccer and baseball girls on any 
plan adopted 

June 19 
The best idea I have heard is to sell the city pool property for top dollar and 
convert the existing Osborn school area into an indoor swimming facility, and a 
ballfield/playground On the remaining green space with some shaded area 

June 19 

Using some of the space for housing is a good idea and helps to solve the 
communities housing shortage.  I like the basketball court and a multipurpose 
community center/rec center is a good idea.  The tent concept is a bit strange.  
In this design, the space would be better used as a play field, or possible picnic 
area (no overnight stays). 

June 19 No housing on the property. Park usage, not housing. Play area for kids, 
farmers market, community center, all yes. 

June 19 Community needs affordable housing and rec center for community away from 
tourist center makes sense. 

June 19 
I do not support the concept of mixing housing space with community 
recreational space !!! Community space should be solely for building community 
activities and supporting community members of all ages. Very bad idea !!!! 

June 19 An indoor, year-round pool would be awesome for the kids, schools, and all 
residents of Leavenworth and surrounding areas. 

June 19 

It’s the least amount of open space. The city has a rare opportunity to preserve 
the open space it has. Once it’s gone, it’s gone. We won’t have an opportunity 
to preserve space like this for the community again.   I also don’t feel this is an 
appropriate location for workforce housing. While I agree the town needs it and 
I am open to having it in the neighborhood. If you look at success stories from 
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other cities, the best below market housing is integrated with market rate in a 
way that you wouldn’t know it’s different. This is also a space that should serve 
the greater community, not a handful of duplexes. 

June 19 

I really like that allocates greater square footage to the community center and 
that it is multi-generational. Most of us have moved here with plans of never 
leaving, and the town has one chance to build the community center the right 
way.  The community center ideally should have an indoor aquatic center, 
fitness, and a small climbing wall area.  I think it is a mistake to allocate 
precious space from this area to affordable housing when there is still so much 
empty land in the area. With real estate costs and taxes soaring the city should 
have continued options to expand the much needed affordable housing 
resources but in a more appropriate location. The affordable housing / 
workforce location doesn't need to be prime real estate in the best part of town. 
That space would be more appropriate for parking and to ensure the community 
center has a complete offering. 

June 18 Not a fan of more buildings and less green space 

June 18 Loss of open space open space in downtown = Dislike Basketball court near 
already available HS court = Dislike Loss of public space for housing = Dislike 

June 18 

I don't think that's the location for a residential development.  In the picture, it's 
only a quarter of the site, but I'm guessing that's not accurate.  I'm on board 
with affordable housing; heck, I work here and can't afford to live here.  But 
don't develop that land.  Open space is the only neighborhood in town is 
incredibly value; don't ruin it with development.  The urban growth area is 
quickly filling in with non-affordable housing; stop allowing these developments.  
Use the land trust model, find some land, and build where it makes sense. 

June 18 Same as previous 

June 18 
The only option with some housing. Big community center could be used in 
many ways. A small theatre like we used to have, a little bowling alley. Outside 
BBQ areas? 

June 18 Glad it includes affordable housing 

June 18 Needs pool! Community housing other sites.  This is in town recreation 
opportunities 

June 18 Love the workforce housing but not at this site city should acquire additional 
Land and this is important but make green space around recreation center 

June 18 Nice large community center/gym 

June 18 Housing is a good idea 



Date Response 

June 17 

I feel like the city would be better off siting workforce housing on standard city 
lots.  The Osborn property is unique and I would not want to diminish its size 
and budget.  In addition, while I support workforce housing, I would much rather 
see it spread out and incorporated in to normal city lots as part of the 
community and not set apart from it. 

June 17 Housing takes up a lot of the land 

June 16 
Although we really need workforce housing, we also need to preserve open 
space within the community. I would prefer this to remain primarily open space 
and community space. 

June 16 

Really like the increased size of the indoor community & rec center. Curious 
whether the size of the workforce housing site is actually going to be useful? 
How many units could be there? Seems like you could get more bang for your 
buck by just having a larger community/rec center. 

June 16 Too much building.  The city should not be in the business of providing housing. 

June 15 
I like the affordable housing idea, but that should be a focus for other locations.  
In the foreseeable future, this is the ONLY opportunity we have to create a 
community recreational space central to Leavenworth. 

June 15 I really like that you incorporated much needed housing! 

June 15 
Leavenworth needs housing but not here! I do not like the idea of having the 
space be used for affordable housing. It will take away from everything 
proposed in Concept 1 & 2. No to housing!!! 

June 15 

We need housing, but not near or on a sports field.  The affordable housing is 
not a good idea on an area you want people to play sports on.  Affordable 
housing will bring in people that will not take care of things and then there will 
be damage to the fields and possible drugs and theft.   The affordable housing 
should not be included in these concepts.  By building the affordable housing 
you’re going to take away from everything you’re trying to do with these 
concepts.  I also think the community center is too big and needs to be a 
quarter of the size and need more outdoor sport courts. 

June 15 
A housing duplex is not a good fit for this area and should not be included.  Out 
of all of the concepts, the size of the community center in this one is probably 
the best. 

June 15 

A melding of Concept 2 and Concept 3 is great in my opinion with the exception 
as noted below:  Exception: I am all on board with workforce housing; I just do 
not believe this is the space for it! In addition to that point in itself; I don't see 
how adding a couple duplexes will fix our workforce housing issue... That is a 
much larger issue and a 'band aid' fix is not appropriate! 
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June 15 Has more year round useful space for residents of multiple ages.  Also has the 
possibility of some affordable housing. Still has enough open space. 

June 15 
I like the larger community center and rec center but don't like using this space 
for workforce housing duplexes. Don't get me wrong, housing is a huge issue 
but this is not the answer. 

June 14 Not crazy about the Housing Duplexes 

June 14 
I REALLY BELIEVE THE ISSUE OF LIVING QUARTER IS A SEPERATE 
NEED.  WANT TO PRESERVE THIS SPACE FOR OUR COMMUNITY 
GATHERING .  It’s hard to be a whole community without a space like #2 

June 14 

Overall, this feels like it could be quite crammed. I don't know that we need 
such a big community center. While I would love an aquatic center, climbing 
wall, and athletic space along with makers and movement class spaces, it 
seems that such a large building could overwhelm the neighborhood. Also, give 
the costs of creating this center, I worry that it would be necessary to charge 
higher entrance fees for locals and accessibility should be of top priority. It 
takes away from some of the open space which I value along with playground, 
splash pad and covered areas. I feel mixed about the housing- I definitely think 
we need accessible housing here in Leavenworth but not sure if this is the right 
spot for it. I wonder if the small number of units would do anything to alleviate 
the demand while creating a need for things like more parking and less park 
space. 

June 14 Too much space is being taking up by the community center and workforce 
housing duplexes. We need more field space! 

June 14 
I think this is too developed for the place it occupies in the neighborhood. I think 
this site should focus on green space and community center vision. There are 
other areas in Leavenworth more appropriate for housing. 

June 14 Need more green spaces and less community center and concrete. Our kids 
love the outdoors, give them more of what they need ! 

June 14 I like the larger Community Center, but I REALLY don’t like the thought of public 
open space being used for housing. 

June 13 

I LOVE the size of the Community Center and that it also has indoor 
Recreation.  We NEED this!! -- Add an indoor pool!! -- Add a climbing wall!! -- 
Outdoor Ice Rink!!     I DO NOT LIKE Workforce housing. Please get rid of this, 
we don't need housing on this land. Instead put the tents there, and add back in 
the field.   Or maybe put parking on the workforce housing spot?  PLEASE 
PICK THIS Community center size, but without the workforce housing:) 
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June 13 This area should be a green space for creating community amongst residents 
and not a housing site. 

June 13 We already have low income houses and apartments here in town. Absolutely 
no to this idea 

June 13 

Multi story community centers start to lose their function in the upper levels.  
Hardly anything in town is 3 stories tall so this would change the skyline for a 
large number of people and the city. I think this site should be focused on 
providing activities and opportunities for youth, not multigenerational, especially 
since the senior center is just across the street. 

June 13 

Best of the worst.  What is a splash pad and who in the world was influential 
enough to put it into each design?  Stupid! Ditch the sports complex aspects 
entirely.  Cascade SD has the MOST gyms and fields in the entire league 
already.  PLUS the City should do a better job of multipurpose use with 
Enchantment Park. Finally....increase parking! 

June 13 

Where to start... Too much community center!!  We have two gyms at our high 
school with four gyms in total at all schools combined for our youth.  Do we 
really need more recreation facilities?  Why not open the tennis court to the 
public instead?  The duplexes seem grossly out of place in a public area where 
children & families are encouraged to gather on city property paid for with our 
taxes.  We really dislike this idea!!! 

June 13 

Sometimes bigger can be better. If we could have one space that had a 
basketball court, gym, climbing area, lounge, and then a cafe or even child 
center, we could have a space that would be an actual hub for our community, 
something we are sorely lacking. Of course the workforce housing, if possible, 
would be amazing. The Osborn site is perfect for the farmers market. A small 
fenced dog park would be great. 

June 12 I like the idea of having a basketball court. I do not however believe this is an 
appropriate spot for housing. 

June 12 

Having spaces for workforce housing is not the best use of a space as it more 
often enables people to remain in low income housing rather than move up the 
social ladder. Additionally, how are we to pay for a 50,000sf facility without 
raising property taxes through the roof? It's not feasible 

June 12 

I really dislike that this concept has the least amount of green open, 
recreational space of all three of these concepts.  I also don't think a 3-story 
Community Center is needed or wanted.  This defeats the idea of green, open 
recreational space on this property.  Likewise the idea of housing, which I think 
is totally out of place on this site.  I know that Leavenworth is desperately in 
need of affordable housing, but it doesn't belong on this site. 
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June 12 Absolutely not. 

June 12 

work force housing duplexes is an inappropriate use of this property.  The 
reason housing is unaffordable in the City is due to all the B&Bs.   Covid 
telecommuting also put pressure on housing market.  Discourage (and even 
termite some)B&Bs and encourage monthly rentals and then have a subsidy 
program. 

June 12 

I view this as concept 2 plus affordable housing so comments carry over. Indoor 
track would be really nice if there's covered basketball. (No place to jog in 
winter)  I'm not opposed to affordable housing but have concerns on how that 
would be managed by the city, what keeps those units available etc.. feel this 
may not be best place for it but could be convinced if other pieces aren't 
compromised. 

June 12 

There are not a lot of great green parks for families to use in Leavenworth. 
Lions Club park next to the library is right alongside of Highway two which is 
concerning for parents of toddlers. It also has a lot of foot traffic of tourists. We 
want a space to enjoy outside of the common tourist routes. Enchantment Park 
is all fields. It’s nice that there’s a playground and the pump track, but it does 
not provide a great space for families of little ones. Having a majority of this 
space in concept three taken by buildings is less than desirable.  A rec center 
would be neat, however my concern would be that the price would quickly 
increase, as many do in Leavenworth, not making it all that affordable for 
families. If we kept the rec center and removed the housing duplex is then it 
would allow for more green space.  I understand the desire for more affordable 
housing as a renter myself, however I do not believe this is the right location for 
it. It will not provide many houses, which will still leave us in a place of been 
very short in affordable housing, and may be a turn off for people using the 
park. They may get great renters in the housing, or they may not which then 
leads to people potentially smoking and drinking near what is supposed to be a 
family oriented and community oriented space. 

June 12 

I like the workforce housing; I just really want to be sure it’s for those who LIVE 
in our community and who are otherwise unable to get into the housing market. 
I love the community center, playground and splash pad and that there is room 
for events in a green space, like farmer’s markets, etc. I don’t think the sports 
court is necessary since there are tennis courts nearby? Aren’t basketball 
courts available at the schools? I think we need to offer things that aren’t 
otherwise available in town and we absolutely HAVE to have more affordable 
housing to support our diverse community. 

June 12 It takes into account multiple needs for the community. 

June 12 I really like the idea of building some housing complexes on this property.  It 
incorporates two things our community really needs:   housing and space for 
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our community to gather!  There's also still plenty of space to run around, 
especially if the tennis courts will remain in place south of this property. 

June 12 I think that this design tries to do too much with too small of a footprint 

June 12 NO HOUSING ON THE OSBORN SITE! 

June 12 
Absolutely do not use this space for housing.  The community wish lists do not 
indicate that the community wants housing at this location.  We want a 
community center and open space. 

June 12 

I love this! My #1 choice.  I do like the idea of  affordable housing, which is 
really needed in Leavenworth for families,  but I'd understand if most of the 
community wanted to use the entire area for community purposes, that's not a 
con but maybe the only thing I could see being different. I love the look, pretty 
much every aspect. The only  thing that's missing and that is my #1 hope is for 
an indoor pool  for our multigenerational community to use year round. I love 
the playground and splash pad, love the indoor gym, and the idea for a 
community center with classrooms, a drop in daycare, a  climbing wall, a place 
for local community to just   hang out even, play chess maybe? etc. etc. The 
YMCA has some beautiful buildings of this nature. I worked for them   a bit 
when living out west for a few years. I've seen quite  a few of the various 
buildings.  I have to say, my brother and I, (we're Marc and Shannon Roche) 
actually lightly schemed and dreamed about this idea a few years ago. 
Dreaming of the idea of opening a new YMCA-like community center here in 
town. So, let's just say these renderings make me extremely hopeful and 
excited. I look forward to what comes to be, and I hope mostly for a 
multigenerational community center with an indoor  pool. ;) Thanks for all your 
hard work regarding this! 

June 12 No workforce housing on city owner property, there are other places those 
could be built.... this is a last chance of an open park in town. 

June 12 Really like the rec center and basketball court 

June 12 See comments on concept 1 

June 12 

At the meeting at the high school, the overwhelming wish for the Osborne 
property was that it be turned into a park. This concept has too many buildings. 
Housing is needed in town, but this is the wrong place for it. None of this space 
should be turned into parking spaces. A 3-story building is against the zoning 
codes for this area. 

June 12 
While I recognize the need for affordable housing, I don’t think this site is the 
appropriate place. We have an incredibly limited number of options for open 
space. 
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June 12 

This is a prime example of overkill - trying to squeeze too much in and duplicate 
facilities that already exist or could be located elsewhere. And absolutely forget 
the Workforce Housing Duplexes!!! The built environment is already overtaking  
Leavenworth and there are other ways to modify housing without this overflow 
onto public green space. Instead of blending into a residential zone, this 
concept would overwhelm half the acreage with indoor multi-purpose that could 
be served by existing campuses and public meeting facilities. Way too much!! 

June 12 I don't believe this project should include housing. If anything it creates a 
potential liability mixing that so close to an area where children play. 

June 12 I don’t think it’s the city’s job to get into providing housing. While I agree that it 
is a MAJOR problem, I think it can be tackled through other avenues. Not this. 

June 11 This land should be for the PUBLIC use, not housing.  Big no to the three story 
building. 

June 11 

Where are sports fields located not shown, community garden can be a hazard 
for kids, amphitheater/concerts do not belong in residential area.  City of 
Leavenworth said this would not be used for housing and you have made an 
area for housing very unhappy with the fact you are going against the 
community not wanting housing in this area. 

June 11 Not sure of the housing duplexes. Don't think this is the place for these. I 
believe it is needed but not here. 

June 11 3 story building, really? and duplexes? No thanks 

June 11 

Workforce housing is not a benefit for this site, it is not the communities 
responsibility to provide housing and would not be a good fit in the residential 
neighborhood.  This need's to benefit the entire community as a whole and the 
amount of space needed for Duplexes takes away from the space needed for 
other uses. 

June 11 
We do not want housing duplexes; it should be a community centered area.  
The community center, splash pad and playground equipment area are too 
small.  We really want an indoor pool! 

June 11 I think it is my favorite of the three, there is a good amount of open area, 
affordable housing, overall I think it is the best if the three. 

June 11 No housing. 

June 11 

Not an ideal area for additional housing. Traffic already is at a maximum during 
peak hours along the frontage road. I do not think the HWY 2 and street light 
could handle the additional traffic effectively with the additional tourist foot 
traffic. 
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June 11 

There is definitely a need for workforce housing. I understand that using this 
piece of land would help make it more affordable to build. But I feel the need for 
a community park/ center is also essential.  OR maybe incorporate housing into 
second story of a community center building. 

June 11 Feels to crowded 

June 11 

Too cramped. Not enough open space. Workforce housing is much needed in 
Leavenworth in general but putting it here would be VERY expensive due to the 
potential HazMat/Junk buried on this site. There are buildings and land sites in 
Leavenworth that are better suited to a Large 50,000 SF Community/Recreation 
Center than this. The lack of parking would also be a concern. This concept 
does not appear to provide enough. 

June 11 

NO WORKFORCE HOUSING.  Whether you realize it or not, there is a 4 room 
Cascade public school on the second floor of the Cascade admin building - 
Home Link.  There are 4 staff members and 77 students that utilize this building 
and area(s) around it. 

June 11 Would like more green space or outdoor space 

June 11 

Our town absolutely needs more affordable housing but I don't think mixing 
community centers with workforce housing on the same property is a good 
idea.  The City should support MEND with grants and other support instead and 
find a better location for this part of the project. 

June 11 I think it has a lot to offer but I think the community center space is too big. 

June 11 
I do not see the need for a large community building and do not think the City 
should be in the business of building and maintaining housing. I do see the 
need to provide green play space! 

June 11 

No sports fields. Leaves little room for events. Basketball court NOT multi-use 
at all and only serves the small portion of the local population who are 
interested in basketball, while fields would allow for a multitude of sport or 
leisure activities. This property should not be used for housing duplexes, which 
would both increase population density and reduce community space. 

June 11 I don’t think workforce housing belongs here 

June 10 Too much building coverage, not enough open space. 

June 10 We need more open field space for our Rex sports 

June 10 
A 3 story mega building in the space of what would make a great park or 
outdoors hang out spot would both break the skyline and ruin this part of the 
neighborhood. It would also be directly adjacent to an active school and would 
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make the neighborhood have a distinctly non local feel. A building that size 
would be directly negative to Leavenworth. 

June 10 

It is entirely inappropriate to utilize any of the Osborne Site for housing of any 
kind.  This precious location will be the only city park north of Highway 2, 
(where the majority of all the population is).  Please use it for recreational space 
only and do not build any kind of housing on the site.  Although we need more 
housing, this is just not the right location.  I also question the legality of using 
any portion of this site for housing. 

June 10 I like the inclusion of additional housing, having such a large indoor space for 
use for classes, etc, and an outdoor court. 

June 10 I love this if the lower area of the building could be utilized for community 
gatherings and classes. 

June 10 

We have a lot of recreational areas around Leavenworth that serve our people 
well, let's utilize Osborn to focus on building the heart of our community.   
Osborn must expand new facilities not already in place with a focus on our 
multi-generational community.  Let’s bring people together to improve the future 
of our city through the support of our youth, which is our future, as well as all 
ages and economic levels that represent our area.  Although Workforce 
Housing is very important this location does not lend itself to this purpose. 

June 10 

I really like the idea of an indoor pool and LOVE love the idea of using some of 
the space for affordable housing as there seems to be a major lacking of that in 
Leavenworth.  Aesthetically, I think this one is a bit too building-centric and I like 
the layout of option 2 better, however I understand that with community center 
and affordable housing, this is how it has to be. 

June 10 Indoor pool! 

June 10 

No workforce housing on this site please.  Not really enough land for it all and 
parking too. Too many different agendas incorporated in one does not meet the 
needs of all. Workforce housing is a need, but can be another land parcel. This 
land should be community focused. Please. 

June 10 I don't care for low income housing near my children's play area. 

June 9 I don't want any more residential development. 

June 9 
How many people would reside in the affordable housing area? I love it, and I 
think it would be great for our community. I'm not sure there's enough space, 
but maybe there is. 

June 9 The Workforce Housing Duplexes are a great idea but NOT AT THIS 
LOCATION.  I like the 50,000 SF Multi-Generational Community Recreation 
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Center and the Basketball courts with MORE GRASS, rather than the 
Workforce Housing Duplexes on this site.   It’s very important to me to have 
Workforce Housing in or close to town to support our workers in living where 
they work.  Leavenworth has been steadily excluding an important part of our 
community through high housing prices.  Most of the people that work for the 
businesses here cannot afford to live here.  That is sad, we must find a way to 
include all the businesses and their workers in our housing plans throughout 
our area. 

June 9 
Please do not put workforce housing at this community center. It will change it 
entirely. The difference between parents relaxing or being constantly watchful. 
Please consider workforce housing a separate issue to solve elsewhere. 

June 9 lose a lot of grass and I'd like more community space over housing 

June 9 Would want housing to be low income and designated for full time residents or 
workers downtown. 

June 9 I think a community space and affordable housing should be two separate 
projects. 

June 9 No cover space 

June 9 
I like this size rec center with an indoor pool. I don't think this is the place for 
housing.  I'd love to see an ice rink that can be used as roller skating rink in the 
summer. 

June 9 Not enough open space. Too much in too little space. 

June 9 
I don’t like the workforce housing. It know housing is an issue but I think this 
area needs to be  maximized for community use. I do like the larger size of the  
community center and would vote for that size on option 1 

June 9 

I'm not as big of a fan of this concept. Another court area seems redundant 
since we have 6 courts just south of this site. Plus the building is much larger 
and I don't think we need as much indoor space as we do outdoor space. I do 
however like the idea of building housing but my concern is the cost of doing so 
weighed against the benefit. How many livable spaces could we realistically fit 
in that tiny area? This feels like a small effort to combat a huge housing issue in 
our town. Maybe Osborn isn't the site to focus our housing efforts. 

June 9 
I personally don’t feel that housing should be included in the new community 
area. It might make people feel like they are invading on the residents’ personal 
space. 

June 9 I don’t think it is our responsibility as a community to have a place for people to 
live… just because you work here does not mean you get to live in the same 
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place you work … it’s not a right people commute all the time when I first 
started working in Leavenworth I commuted from Wenatchee every day! 

June 9 Please refer to my comment on concept number one. 

June 9 
I am in favor of the community center facility and all the many functional uses 
that can occur within the facility to strengthen community and improve people's 
lives. 

June 9 Lots of community space inside and outside and has basketball court 

June 9 Don’t care for work force housing included on the property. 

June 9 The last thing this town needs is more duplexes and housing that no one can 
afford! Stop trying to bring more people in here and ruin our great town! 

June 9 

I like the community and recreation center. I really think we need something of 
this scale. Everything is underbuilt in Leavenworth (e.g. pool) and then gets 
overrun with people (tourists will use this too). I don't think the amphitheater is 
needed. I like the playground and splash pad - those will get used a lot.  I don't 
think a community garden is needed. I do not think this is a good location for 
the housing duplexes. It seems like you're trying to force it into a space that 
really needs to be community/public space. I am totally supportive of finding 
ways to make this kind of housing a reality but why not use the MEND property 
between Titus and Chumstick? Put energy into making that a reality. 

June 9 
I'm not a huge fan of the big sports court and the community center seems 
really big for the space. I'd like to keep more green space.  I'm not sure what 
the workforce housing duplexes are; so I cannot comment on that. 

June 9 
Great community center!! The bigger the better. The housing area takes a lot of 
usable space away - why does it exist here, but not on the others? I'd love to 
see this plan but without the workforce housing. 

June 9 Go big!   Again, Community pool (year round) for local swim school club and 
local swimmers is an absolute must! 

June 8 I don't particularly like the idea of putting housing on the property. I do like 
developing a multi-generational community and recreation center. 

June 8 where is the proposed parking are for the housing duplexes? would these be a 
developing-income option? 

June 7 it seems more specific that the other concepts, but we already have a pool with 
a large splash area , why would we add a splash pad? 
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June 5 
Not enough JUST Plain greenspace and or open space and the covered play 
space us too small  for both the winter months and hot summer months  and 
the taller building will have too much shade for the greenery to thrive. 

June  Hate the idea of residential development  and lack of parking. 

Q8 Is there anything else you would want us to know about your opinion 
on what should be the future for the Osborn Property? 
Essay 

Responses 183    Answered 124    Unanswered 59     

Date Response 

July 1 

An indoor swimming pool would be an amazing asset to our community.  I also 
love having room for the Farmer's Market to be permanently stationed---another 
huge asset! I just really think if we can do it, we should go with the biggest 
option--number 3! 

July 1 Would like it to be a space for locals to gather, what about picnic tables/area for 
people to have outdoor gatherings? 

June 30 

We pay enough taxes right now; we don't need to pay more.  Keep this simple.  
Keep the green spaces.  Reuse what we have and keep costs to a minimum.  
Parking is and always has been a major issue in this town!  The City has space 
for one or two parking garages.  Let's get that done!!  Consider what can be 
done to help the Meadowlark property become housing for those of us who 
cannot and will not ever be able to afford Leavenworth housing prices. 

June 28 All can work: - Green space -Comm. Rec. Center - Workforce Housing (Support 
but not here) 

June 28 

Thanks for the splash pads, ice skating rinks and farmers market in all the 
concepts.  Love these ideas.  Drop in day care is a huge need here.  Is this 
really possible? Do we have the people to make that happen if we have the 
space? 

June 28 An indoor pool/rec center would be amazing! 
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June 28 

As part of the Strategic Plan for the Greater Leavenworth Museum, we propose 
a Local History Research Lab for students and community members in the 
current Osborn Building.  This lab will connect our students to our community, 
giving them a stronger sense of place. A research lab would provide an 
opportunity for students to practice critical thinking skills, expose them to 21st 
Century digital literacy, and provide them with independent and project-based 
learning opportunities. In addition to searching for, and finding new historical 
information, students and community members will explore the Museum’s 
database for articles, photographs, and artifacts representing the unique history 
of Leavenworth and the Upper Valley.  While our Collection of artifacts is stored 
offsite, we will use some of the space to process recently added artifacts. In 
addition to performing research activities, students will learn about archiving 
artifacts from Museum staff, volunteers, and consultants. Students regularly 
active in our program will be known as ‘Junior Historians’. 

June 26 

Please, please preserve it for the community and do not try to “market” it to 
visitors.  I do like the designs overall - I do not like the amphitheater/concert 
idea, the ice rink or the climbing wall as those will simply draw tourists deeper 
into our neighborhoods. 

June 26 Maximum outdoor recreational area with no workforce/low income housing site 
is most desirable. 

June 26 

I strongly support community based designs that support deeper community 
connections and which fits beautifully in the neighborhood. There should be 
aesthetic elements that honor our unique natural setting in the central cascade 
mountains. This should be family friendly, accessible and welcoming to all our 
residents. It should not be another  tourist attraction. I do not want to see a 
commercial kitchen at the site. I would our town to have an indoor pool, but I’m 
not sure this location could accommodate it and we struggle to keep our pool 
open just a few months out of the year. 

June 23 A place for outdoor recreation, and events without having to get in your car. Also 
most residents would not have to cross SR-2 to attend. 

June 23 

I’ve lived here 20 years, raising two kids-now teens. They need a safe place to 
be.  It might be too late for them but it’s a need I can 100%vouch for.   A 
community center has been talked about for years, it would AMAZING to see it 
come to fruition. 

June 23 
If it wasn't in the heart of the community, I wish it could be a parking garage but 
that certainly can't happen.  I am encouraged to hear that we might actually do 
something for the actual residents of Leavenworth. 

June 22 Whatever design is decided upon, it should be a gathering place that the 
community wants to visit in each of the 4 seasons. 
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June 22 
Year-round pool, outdoor dog friendly, splashpad, winter indoor 
classroom/workshop space, family friendly, multigenerational,   Thanks for your 
time and consideration. 

June 21 

Public-access open outdoor areas (green space, parks, playgrounds, play fields, 
and the like) are a priceless community resource within Leavenworth's City 
limits. The Osborn property is one of those areas. It's accessible central location 
has been used by my family over many years.  Sadly, any vacant property 
within City limits is also valued by those who wish to convert it to residential use. 
Housing is a hot commodity, to the point that availability has dwindled, prices 
have increased, and demand is ever increasing.     I feel strongly, however, that 
the Osborn Property should be left, and utilized, by those of us who value it for 
what it is, not for what it can be redeveloped into. It's priceless; the like of it, 
once remade into a housing "solution", is gone forever.   Housing has become a 
major issue in our community, and I recognize and support the need to explore 
all avenues that would enhance the availability (and affordability) for those who 
wish to live and work here. Much has been done, such as allowing multi-family 
housing, ADUs, and increased property densities in our residential areas. We 
need to continue this exploration, just not at the expense of the Osborn 
Property.   There are other City-managed housing avenues to explore that 
would have my support. It was once mentioned that townhouse dwellings could 
be included on top of parking garages, such as adjacent to the Festhalle. The 
City now has ownership of the old DOT parking area at the west end of town. A 
similar option would fit in there.  I've not heard much discussion regarding re-
use of the existing Osborn structure. Has this been discussed at all? It may be 
cost effective, and functional, to use the following portions of the existing 
structure:     1. The existing South Wing includes a gymnasium (with a climbing 
wall), kitchen, library, classroom, and several storage rooms, and appears to 
have its own unified sloping metal roof.    2. The lower East Wing (the portion 
adjoining the Covered Area) has the entry office, bathrooms, work room, and 
several classrooms.  Finally, who is paying for this? I've heard no reference to 
ANY financing of any sort...just the "Concepts". How can a Concept be rationally 
considered and decided upon when we don't know where the limit is. It would 
definitely aid the process if financing was discussed.  Thank you for this 
opportunity to express my opinion regarding the Osborn Property.  Matt Fields 

June 21 

I think if we can re-use any of the playground equipment then that would be 
great! Starting from scratch seems like a lot of money. I'm sure the community 
can also rally together to build other play features that are not necessarily 
"equipment" but rather have some big boulders to climb on, wood planks to use 
as balance boards and climbing apparatus, things that are readily available, and 
are not "new".  ex. https://www.earthscapeplay.com/project/washington-park-
natural-playground-bug-sculptures/ 
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June 21 

Native plant landscaping and xeriscape garden would be important additions. 
Consider LED certification or other green building design. Do rain and snow 
water catchment for water to the community gardens and used for irrigation. 
Really keep environmental footprint in mind when designing the building and 
subsequent use of the land and building. Let’s set a good example! 
Artwork/murals on buildings by local artists. 

June 21 

Space for kids please! Swimming, ice skating, and indoor soccer year round are 
all needed and sought after activities for our youth and not available anywhere 
upper valley. They require space that Leavenworth doesn't readily have. This is 
our chance, please don't waste it! 

June 20 

Thank you for keeping this a wonderful place that the community and tourists 
can enjoy! Continue to keep the farmers market at the Osborn Property. It is so 
nice having it in town and easier to access with parking Please include areas of 
parking with any option that is chosen. 

June 19 Indoor pool really needed. If current pool has dome placed locker rooms need 
serious renovations. 

June 19 
The best idea I have heard is to sell the city pool property for top dollar and 
convert the existing Osborn school area into an indoor swimming facility, and a 
ballfield/playground On the remaining green space with some shaded area 

June 19 Use some of the space for parking or housing. 

June 19 How does the city plan to pay for any of this???  Our taxes are already terrible!!! 

June 19 

While I do agree we need affordable housing, please do not put it on that 
property. In any indoor area, it would be cool to put some sort of historical piece 
about the school. 50 years of students went to that school, and although it is 
past its prime, there are many happy memories there. 

June 19 Maximize open space for neighborhood use. 

June 19 When was school built?  Cost of rehabbing building for future use? 

June 19 I would love to see an indoor, year-round pool! Thank you very much for taking 
the time to hear everyone’s comments and opinions on this. 

June 18 I appreciate the focus on community for this space!! 

June 18 All efforts need to be taken to keep this property for public use and not turned 
over for private use. 

June 18 I didn't see a pool in the concepts; I'd like to see this. 
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June 18 
I’m concerned option 3 is too costly, too much for a small town. I think if it 
serves people outside Leavenworth and they contribute, that’s fine. I wouldn’t 
want us to take o significant tax burden. 

June 18 Worker duplex should be affordable for employed people making minimum or 
close to minimum wages. 

June 18 Don't waste space for parking. Being in the middle of town means people can 
walk or bike 

June 18 
Must have year round pool.  Recreation center is key for aging community.  
Make existing pool which is unusable for much of the year into parking and 
housing. 

June 18 
Go big!!! Also bike path /walking path around ski. Hill/Titus roads as week as 
around icicle/east Leavenworth!!! Game changer! Great for community access 
and tourists will love it just as much as us locals 

June 18 Keep a nice splash pad 

June 17 
I guess I would just say that we need to focus on what is most important to the 
community and not try to solve all of the perceived problems in this one location.  
In my mind that is a community center and multi-use park space. 

June 17 No 

June 16 

Parking is obviously a huge consideration. Many people who consider 
Leavenworth to be home live outside the very small city limits and would 
therefore be driving to utilize community center. Indoor rec/community space is 
really lacking in our area. We have quite a bit of outside rec & green space, but 
having some things be available year-round requires them to be indoors: 
swimming, some court sports, climbing wall, community kitchen. 

June 16 We just need green space to be open to all. Love the farmers market access. 

June 15 

This is probably the last time in Leavenworth's history we will be able to add so 
much to the community atmosphere and add to the betterment of the lives of the 
people living here. We need to take this opportunity to build something of 
significance for all our present and future community members. 

June 15 

Thank you for asking for input. This survey gives residents a voice. I highly 
encourage you to keep your “both/ and” outlook. We can provide some 
desperately needed housing for families and workers AND a nice community 
center! 

June 15 Both my husband and I went to Osborn. We now take our kids there to play on 
the playground. We always see other kids and families playing there as well 
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(playground/fields/etc). We desperately need a place where kids & families can 
safely go to play. We have 4 kids that love sports, love to play and would utilize 
everything in Concept 1. Affordable housing shouldn’t be included in the Osborn 
Property. Housing near a place where kids play, possibly without parents, is not 
a good idea! Give the community a place for us to play and make memories! 

June 15 

I appreciate the chance to provide my opinion on these concepts.  I have seen 
these all over the country and there was never any housing with the fields of 
play or community areas.  I think this is a needed area for all the kids especially 
if there’s going to be multi-purpose courts and fields and areas kids can play.  
It’s a great spot because everyone can walk to it in town and the kids can walk 
from school to there to play.   I would like to see the cross country skiing for the 
winter.  This is great, don’t ruin it by putting housing on it.  The housing will just 
make the kids scared and not want to go there without their parents.  thanks for 
listening! 

June 15 
The community is excited for indoor and outdoor space with a community 
center.  I would also like to see a school/ community garden outside with native 
plant landscaping. 

June 15 

During the meeting with the design group, the examples shown were much 
more modern in style.  I just want to be sure they understand our communities 
design style.  If left to their own concepts, I'm afraid the building styles would not 
fit our community. 

June 15 I am really pleased with the direction so far and appreciate all of the effort to 
reach out to the community for feedback. Great job! 

June 14 Nothing will ever be perfect.  I still wish for an indoor pool.  But Concept #2 is 
what i feel fits the community desires best 

June 14 

Creating a community center and congregating center on the Osborn Property 
would increase resources and potential for people living in Leavenworth by so 
much. Making spaces for people to come together, teach classes, play games 
or climb would give our town the center it hasn't had. (There is a town 'center' 
but we steer clear of downtown most of the year.) Having to drive to Wenatchee 
to find indoor spaces (climbing, gymnastics, pool, skating) during the winter 
takes away from a sense of community here. I'm excited by the possibilities and 
I think people would rise to the opportunity given by the space to bring more 
culture to Leavenworth. 

June 14 More field space with trees would be great along with a community center would 
really make it a great place for residents to hang out at. 

June 14 I’d really like to see before and after school daycare in the building. I’d also 
really like an indoor pool. 
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June 14 

Focus on providing space (indoors) for the community to use on days where 
recreating/gathering outdoors is not possible along with classrooms and 
multipurpose spaces. Given that there is not a lot of large amount of space 
available most areas should be capable of being used for multiple activities.  
Resources that already exist in the community (pool, library, etc) should be 
potentially relocated to this area to make a more central space (but only if it can 
done efficiently).    If possible the following are a list of things that I would like to 
see in the space: -Gym -Climbing Center/Gym (for teaching and possibly having 
a climbing team locally) -Pool/showers -Multipurpose fields 

June 14 Splash pad is a must (age restrictions?). No dogs allowed. 

June 14 I really like having community space outside the tourist core. 

June 13 
Keep it for the Community: -- Very low cost for Leavenworth residents -- High 
costs for tourists to enter, make sure the tourists are subsidizing this. -- Can we 
use lodging tax to pay for this?  How else can we use tourist $$s to pay for this? 

June 13 Families need a year round pool! 

June 13 

Love that the city is considering a community center. A central place for people 
to hang out and recreate year round will be a huge asset to our community.  
Thank you for focusing on the people living here instead of on promoting 
tourism. 

June 13 

We live two blocks from this property and consider it part of our neighborhood.  
We would love to see this space designed with the local community in mind.  A 
place that all of us can enjoy in our neighborhood to increase the quality of our 
lives here in Leavenworth.  This space should not be designed for non-locals.  
Thanks 

June 13 

Of course a topic you are considering is how/whether to make this a space for 
locals over tourists. If there was an annual pass that was reasonably priced but 
expensive day passes it could make the best of both worlds. Thank you so 
much for your time and effort! 

June 12 Dog park. Please, no amphitheater in a residential area. We already have to 
deal with loud music from Octoberfest. 

June 12 

I think we should simply retain the free standing covered area & remove the 
remainder of the building to maximize green space. Repurposing a portion of 
the old school structure could be justified but again without a clear plan on how 
to pay for it, it seems moot. 

June 12 Since this conversation started, about what to do with the Osborn property, what 
I have heard most often in conversations with community members is a desire 
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for open space/a "park"/a place for kids and their families to go, etc.  I hope we 
can achieve that! 

June 12 Ice rink. 

June 12 no. 

June 12 

How many houses have dogs and how much green space is there for dogs? It's 
a bit crazy considering none of the school grounds allow dogs. It's a great 
gathering activity for neighbors.  Same feeling around climbing wall. Huge 
number of community members climb and we have no place closer than 
Wenatchee in the winter. Even covered bouldering outside would be neat! 

June 12 Play fun space for all families to enjoy together. 

June 12 I think ways to be stewards of the current space or keep costs lower should also 
be prioritized. This also likely could decrease the time until completion. 

June 12 is there any talk of an indoor swimming pool??? 

June 12 Community center and open space. No housing. 

June 12 The purpose should be for the benefit of the community, not for tourists. 

June 12 None of the designs replace the playground.  Please add outdoor play 
equipment for kids to the outdoor space. 

June 12 Just thank you so much! This process has  been planned in a  way where  you 
are really listening  to the public,  concerns and  joys. I'm  so  grateful for this. 

June 12 Would love to keep a playground and incorporate some sort of community rec 
center such as a ymca, if feasible 

June 12 

Replacing the ballfields with building structures that require maintenance seems 
like a terrible idea and waste of money.   The fields have been used by 
generation after generation of kids for sports activity and to remove it for some 
sort of building that won’t see nearly the same use seems absurd.  I grew up 
here playing on these fields seeing how many kids enjoyed all sorts of sports 
activity.  Assuming the population of the town is obviously going to increase 
makes removal of a park absurd.   And frankly I see it as a waste taxpayer 
money to build an expensive structure, with limited use when places like the fest 
hall already exist. 

June 12 

If the current building is not suitable for remodeling, it should be torn down. Wait 
a few years before building again. Please plant lots of native trees, and use 
native ground cover for some of the open space. (Don't just have grass.) Your 
concept charts have some typos - check the spelling of "amphitheater." 
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June 12 

As already stated, the more you build and try to accommodate, the more you'll 
end up eroding the small town neighborhood community greenspace vision. 
Keep it small and simple and don't duplicate facilities that are already available 
in town.  Focus on what's lacking: and that appears to be open space for free 
play on grassy fields, public tennis courts and a modest community center for 
holding informal classes, meetings, special events. Don't try to create a "mini"- 
YMCA. 

June 12 

I think the current pool is a huge lesson. I remember voting on whether to have 
it be a year round pool or not. And now, we all regret not taking that leap. I feel 
like this is a huge opportunity for Leavenworth to create something that locals 
can really be stoked on and feel like it’s ours. ( Even though I am sure tourists 
will love it too) We should go big and envision the future needs of our 
community. 

June 11 
This land is in the center of our small residential area.  The use and design 
should reflect this.  The public park should be accessible to everyone, not 
limiting with housing or stores selling things. 

June 11 

This needs to be maintained as a usable area for local families NOT FOR 
HOUSING this is what the community has vocalized not wanting in this area that 
we wanted to keep it a green usable space again NO HOUSING.  Will there be 
parking available for use of this facility only or is this parking going to open for 
tourist therefore, not leaving anyplace for locals to park to utilize this area. 

June 11 
Just would like it for our people and not geared toward tourism. We need to do 
something that will be a blessing to our local families. Green space with plenty 
of room for activities to be held. 

June 11 A city public park with a smaller rec building along with as many outdoor 
(covered and open) areas for public use 

June 11 Art museum of local artists 

June 11 

This site needs to  benefit  the City of Leavenworth and UGA and not the 
tourists that visit Leavenworth. The housing component in option 3 is a none 
starter and from the surveys I read was not a driving factor so not sure why it is 
a proposed.  A Community Center with and outdoor Amphitheatre, open green 
space is the best utilization for the site. We already have a splash pad at the 
pool, sports fields at Enchantment Park and skating was already deemed to 
expensive when it was proposed for the site in town.   I don't see onsite parking, 
that is critical for this project, we already have to much overflow into the 
residential neighborhoods, why add to their burden. 

June 11 We'd like an indoor pool with a lazy river/waterslide, an arcade, an area for 
indoor soccer and a climbing wall. No housing on site! 
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June 11 
Love the community center idea for all ages.  What a wonderful addition to 
Leavenworth.  Love the green space for market and concerts.  Bathrooms would 
be amazing. 

June 11 Definitely something for the community to enjoy!! 

June 11 

Please consider the parking, traffic, increased people impact of this project on 
the surrounding homes and neighborhood. City residents are already paying 
pretty high taxes to support the city. Keeping costs of the project down would be 
appreciated by all.   I have another question. What is happening w/ the 
Leavenworth Waterfront Park? Is it being kept up or upgraded? 

June 11 It needs to be for the community to have a place to be recreationally - especially 
for the children and families of our community when not in school. 

June 11 

The community is in serious need of daycare and after school programs for 
working families.  Take a look at what Lake Chelan is proposing for their new 
community center.  Maybe there are some good ideas we can copy there in 
terms of their plans, funding, etc.  https://ccatlakechelan.org/plan/ 

June 11 
I'm not sure if we need a splash pad in the plans considering it's something the 
pool already has. As well as having a building with a gym when our town 
already has 2 gyms. Overall though I think this space has a lot of potential . 

June 11 Some income dependent affordable rentals is a great idea. 

June 11 What happens to the tennis courts and playground?  Those should somehow 
stay 

June 10 Let’s err on the side of open space with a modest community center. 

June 10 As much open space and playground for all ages as possible 

June 10 
I would love for it to have an outdoor park feel with playground space and paths 
winding through trees and open area to play games in such as frisbee or soccer. 
It would also make a great location for frisbee golf or something similar. 

June 10 Our kids are desperate for playfields for youth baseball, soccer and many other 
sports.  Please use this site to provide for children's recreational needs! 

June 10 I hope that Osborn is an addition to our community building process with the 
idea of building character not just more toys and games. 

June 10 Go big now so that in forty years, we're not wishing we had added this or that 
option from the beginning! I'm super excited for this. 

June 10 It must be for our local community, like a YWCA I’m so excited about this 
project.. huge THANKS to all involved.. We must have an indoor pool as top 
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priority. We can make this happen through grants, donations, fund raising! To 
me the indoor pool is the most needed over a skate rink.. let me know how I can 
help. 

June 10 
Keep the community focus. No cafe for tourists please. No housing please. 
Community center all the way. Multi-level with parking considerations and snow 
removal considerations. 

June 10 I would prefer that the property is not utilized for low income housing, but for the 
recreational and community use of the residents of the upper valley. 

June 9 
It should stay green, and be focused on supporting our community's families. 
Please don't turn it into parking or a paid space. I do not want to lose it to the 
tourism industry. 

June 9 
I am really pleased that the City of Leavenworth has purchased this property.  It 
is a beautiful addition to our community.  Thank you for including all of us in this 
process. 

June 9 

The time is overdue to move the city pool off of highway 2. This would be a 
delightful spot for the city pool.  A bicycle parking garage could incentivize 
healthy commuting for workers, tourists, recreation and education. A bicycle 
parking garage with great lighting, security, and outlets.  Showers and lockers 
could be multi use for swimmers and cyclists. Please keep this a commercial 
free zone. Maybe MEND could move here? **Thank you for your time and effort! 

June 9 
Keep as much green space as possible, we have so very little of it in downtown 
Leavenworth. Our town also really needs a community center, one with an 
indoor pool would be ideal 

June 9 Recreation center would  be amazing for classes, senior meals, services, 
clothing bank. 

June 9 So excited!  Thanks for listening to the community! 

June 9 

There shouldn't be any baseball field as there are great ones at enchantment. 
This space should be basketball and soccer focused. Sand volleyball court? 
Covered area space is a must. And a splash pad. Could an exercise gym be 
considered? 

June 9 

I think this is the opportunity to provide a gathering place and activities for the 
local community, specifically the kids. We have a lot of outdoor recreation in 
town, so providing activities for the off season, like indoor pool, gym, movie 
theatre is very important to my family. 

June 9 Community space is very important. A recreation center is badly needed in this 
town. Something to consider. 
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June 9 

Thank you for asking for community input. I live that it is mostly going to be 
green space and community center. I would love for the community center to be 
large enough to be a pool or ice rink, and indoor sports court for winter. I think 
that is the biggest need. I would increase the of it to the maximum size. I would 
also have a full turf or grass field outside. I think we should not use the space for 
housing for sure. I think the tents to not need a designated spot and let them be 
on grassy areas if needed. 

June 9 Thank you for your work on the concept plans. 

June 9 
I think most of all the residents surrounding the site should be taken into very 
close consideration throughout the planning and building process. Their views 
from their homes, the traffic, the parking, etc... 

June 9 I definitely feel strongly that the property’s priority should be a multi-use 
community center that includes indoor aquatic facilities. 

June 9 Can you make the website and surveys more functional on mobile devices? 

June 9 Opposed to having housing on the property. 

June 9 

I think the property should be a rec-center for year round use. The field should 
have a splash pad, covered picnic benches, BBQ pits, an upgraded jungle gym 
equipment area, basketball court, an arcade since this town took out the only 
family fun center we had that was ACTUALLY worth going to. And I’m not the 
only one who things this town needs a movie theater back! 

June 9 

A larger community and recreation center is really needed - one that meets the 
needs of all ages. If we end up with something small like in the first concept it 
will very quickly seem too small and will seem like a waste of money and energy 
to get it done. There is a lot of open space around Leavenworth with all the 
school fields, etc so close. 

June 9 Go big! This is a once in a generation chance to do something great for the 
community. 

June 8 

I think keeping as much of the space as outdoor recreation (sports fields, courts, 
play equipment, splashpads, artificial rock walls, etc) is important because we 
have a fairly good climate and it seems like it would be cost efficient. I also think 
having multi-generational recreation center is key because the community 
needs a place to gather to play and recreate when the weather is too hot or 
cold. One of plans had workforce housing, which I am opposed to because the 
acquisition of the property was for a community center and not housing. 
Affordable housing is an issue to be addressed but I don't see this as the site to 
do so, perhaps the MEND property off Titus. 
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June 7 It would be prudent to wait for a public needs assessment before moving 
forward ! 

June 5 

park moneys gained from selling the 3 lots from the golf course city park 
property should just be used to make a city park and residential green space...  
not so for aking more tourist related meeting places and event space.   Our 
Residents need a simple green space/ playground / open fields.  pretty much 
just  as it is now. 

June 4  

City hall should be moved to this site as well as the city pool. Current location of 
both are terrible misuses of that property. Remove pool from the current site, 
lease that space to a company or group that would build and manage a parking 
structure as that is a top 2 issue in this town. City hall can be anywhere. The 
building it is currently in could be used to house businesses that would actually 
bring in revenue and taxes to the city.      It would have been great if the city 
would pull it's head out of wherever it is and go to the community for real ideas. 
There are a tremendous amount of talented and smart people here, tap into that 
collective brain trust for ideas not influenced by political or ideological motives. 
 

 

 

 

 

 



Q9 May we contact you about your responses if we have questions? If 
yes, please provide your contact information below (email and/or phone). 

Responses 183    Answered 128    Unanswered 55     

Date Response 

July 1, 2021 8:49 PM Sure. laurfitz@yahoo.com 

July 1, 2021 6:40 PM yes stellacday@gmail.com. 360-305-5436 

June 30, 2021 3:06 PM Kathy Fields music@mkfields.com 

June 30, 2021 2:00 AM Brittanicole71@gmail.com 

June 29, 2021 3:07 PM Yes, mkpeterson1998@gmail.com. 

June 28, 2021 10:57 PM 509.433.2999 

June 28, 2021 10:54 PM 252.826.6972 

June 28, 2021 10:45 PM 541.728.1405 

June 28, 2021 7:37 PM 
Matt Cade, Board President Greater Leavenworth Museum Operated 
by the Upper Valley Historical Society 
Matt@LeavenworthMuseum.org 253-334-1144 

June 26, 2021 11:28 PM Yes - I already submitted my email. 

June 26, 2021 11:04 PM No 

June 26, 2021 6:08 AM Yes, gabrielle snider gabesnider@hotmail.com 

June 25, 2021 8:36 PM eric.bartanen@gmail.com 

June 25, 2021 5:23 PM Erika Ruderman 206-920-6975 

June 24, 2021 7:18 PM heidi@swobodaphoto.com 

June 23, 2021 2:24 AM Molly Bloss  425-879-9957 

June 23, 2021 1:23 AM stephanie astell homer@nwi.net 

June 22, 2021 10:24 
PM Timbocamp@msn.com 

June 22, 2021 7:37 AM Cr8tive@frontier.com  425-301-4142 Lynn 
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June 21, 2021 11:02 
PM 

Yes, you may contact me! I would very much welcome the 
opportunity to discuss this further.   Email:   1776fields@gmail.com 

June 21, 2021 11:00 
PM yes. Lisa Teigen (lisa5buckley@gmail.com) 

June 21, 2021 9:13 PM Jessica.kocian@gmail.com 

June 21, 2021 4:47 PM tawneedawn@gmail.com 

June 19, 2021 4:42 PM Realbenl@gmail.com 

June 19, 2021 3:54 PM Doug Gann dgann7@gmail.com 

June 19, 2021 3:33 PM clord46@charter.net 

June 19, 2021 3:27 PM You have my e-mail.  thema@nwi.net 

June 19, 2021 3:26 PM Kgy@yalfam.com 

June 19, 2021 3:03 PM Duane_swinton@yahoo.com 

June 19, 2021 4:44 AM Ingrid Delzer, ibackstrom@yahoo.com, (530) 4489105 

June 19, 2021 3:46 AM Sure! Email is: laurajanenielsen@gmail.com 

June 19, 2021 3:44 AM Yes please.  Adrian Wigston awigston@gmail.com 850-374-0280 

June 18, 2021 11:18 
PM Jesse Bellin | 425.577.4381 | jesseleebellin@gmail.com 

June 18, 2021 11:04 
PM kristianwinston@gmail.com 

June 18, 2021 11:00 
PM Shari Campbell 253-307-7044 

June 18, 2021 10:55 
PM gail.ann27@yahoo.com 

June 18, 2021 10:35 
PM cschuringa@sleepinglady.com 

June 18, 2021 10:24 
PM Davidmorgan29@hotmail.com 548 2239 

June 18, 2021 5:28 AM Yes Coreyrube@yahoo.com 

June 18, 2021 5:14 AM Yes! 
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June 18, 2021 12:44 
AM Yes Celeste 425-891-3325 

June 18, 2021 12:43 
AM 

Yes 425-891-8358. I live here it’s just an old 425 number I never 
gave up. 

June 17, 2021 5:20 PM colinforsyth@gmail.com 

June 16, 2021 7:15 PM hannebeener@gmail.com 

June 16, 2021 6:25 PM Yes. Tom Peckham trpeckham@hotmail.com 

June 15, 2021 11:56 
PM tlandgraf@gmail.com 

June 15, 2021 3:44 PM melanierae.game@gmail.com 

June 15, 2021 3:43 PM Dave Burlingame firegame621@hotmail.com 

June 15, 2021 1:14 PM ariahna.jones@gmail.com 

June 15, 2021 4:52 AM denise.pinkham@gmail.com / 206.849-3397 306 Benton Street 

June 15, 2021 3:38 AM gmsteeber @gmail.com 

June 15, 2021 1:21 AM danforth.chrisj@gmail.com // 802.282.3508 

June 14, 2021 8:38 PM 
Yes Teri Zimmerman 51 Meadowlark lane  Leavenworth wa. 98826   
509-679-6546      terizimmermanart@yahoo.com 
/silvermoonartglass@gmail.com 

June 14, 2021 8:12 PM Yes, beyond4s@yahoo.com and 503-233-1679 

June 14, 2021 7:59 PM Yes. jake.martinez08@gmail.com 509-881-5036 

June 14, 2021 6:51 PM Kelly Coulter Kel.coulter@gmail.com 

June 14, 2021 5:50 PM Yes. broomtj@hotmail.com 

June 14, 2021 4:20 PM kerwinloukusa@gmail.com 

June 14, 2021 4:50 AM You can email me with questions. Chelseagandy@gmail.com 

June 13, 2021 6:42 PM Yes!! Either works: Jill Mason 319 Cascade St. 
jillmonetmason@gmail.com 541-490-6534 

June 13, 2021 4:04 PM No 

June 13, 2021 6:09 AM elizabethryen@gmail.com 



Date Response 

June 13, 2021 1:18 AM Kathryn McMillan  (360 333-9047) 

June 13, 2021 12:00 
AM Shreve Fellars Sfellars@gmail.com 509-415-5569 

June 12, 2021 11:34 
PM justintremlin@hotmail.com 509-670-3817 

June 12, 2021 10:05 
PM Yes 4258027041 

June 12, 2021 9:45 PM Yes--terryanderman@gmail.com 

June 12, 2021 9:16 PM No. 

June 12, 2021 8:12 PM Michellepham300@gmail.com 

June 12, 2021 7:55 PM no. 

June 12, 2021 7:53 PM nicpottier@gmail.com 

June 12, 2021 5:49 PM Caitlinmccomas@gmail.com 

June 12, 2021 5:41 PM Yes, lacy haggerty: 2069407041 

June 12, 2021 2:26 PM Maggiehrichter@gmail.com 

June 12, 2021 5:31 AM Yes, Ellie Chikkaraju ellie.chikkaraju@gmail.com 

June 12, 2021 4:10 AM J_goodridge@hotmail.com or 509-860-1022 

June 12, 2021 4:03 AM 

Yes, absolutely.  I have some fun insight regarding splash pads,  
natural material playgrounds, YMCA buildings and programs, etc. 
Thanks again for all you are doing!     -Shannon Roche    
irishpaintergirl@gmail.com 

June 12, 2021 3:17 AM Yes. AndrewDeMoss13@gmail.com 

June 12, 2021 2:50 AM Ben Larsen 509 630 2679 

June 12, 2021 2:10 AM Karen Haire karenhaire@nwi.net 

June 12, 2021 1:35 AM birdrok@gmail.com Thanks so much for providing this opportunity. 
It's really exciting! 

June 12, 2021 12:53 
AM blakeshepler@yahoo.com 

June 12, 2021 12:43 
AM Jjsamartinez@gmail.com 



Date Response 

June 11, 2021 11:00 
PM Heartsonfire3000@hotmail.com 

June 11, 2021 10:20 
PM No 

June 11, 2021 9:05 PM kjohnell64@gmail.com 

June 11, 2021 8:41 PM lindseytillotson@hotmail.com 

June 11, 2021 8:32 PM hstutzman.23@cascadesd.org 

June 11, 2021 8:28 PM Yes.  Amy Summers 425.281.9727 

June 11, 2021 7:14 PM Tiffany Everett (509)899-7750 tilf623@gmail.com Peshastin, WA 

June 11, 2021 6:16 PM Yes. MegAnn Scharpp by email. mscharpp@frontier.com 

June 11, 2021 5:34 PM Julie Winters    jwinters@cascadesd.org   548-5885 

June 11, 2021 3:04 PM rebeccaschreiner@outlook.com 

June 11, 2021 3:46 AM Vruff7@gmail.com 

June 11, 2021 12:33 
AM denise_darling@hotmail.com 

June 11, 2021 12:28 
AM Jennycopson@hotmail.com 

June 10, 2021 11:55 
PM Keithsjm@gmail.com 

June 10, 2021 11:54 
PM Jamie Krejci 503-780-0329 

June 10, 2021 10:20 
PM Levi Butler lbbutler48@gmail.com (509)679-6911 

June 10, 2021 7:52 PM Yes Cheri Farivar 509-670-9086 cfarivar@touchstoneappraisal.com 

June 10, 2021 5:18 PM yes.  Amber. 206-335-2324 

June 10, 2021 3:50 PM ao1edservices@gmail.com 

June 10, 2021 3:19 PM mravits@cascadesd.org 

June 10, 2021 1:16 PM Yes 509-433-1065 Patti@pattibosket.com Hm 548-4788 

June 10, 2021 4:28 AM Sure, amberzimmermanart@gmail.com 



Date Response 

June 9, 2021 10:10 PM Yes! Madeline.praye@gmail.com 

June 9, 2021 9:35 PM ao1edservices@gmail.com 

June 9, 2021 8:12 PM Anna Dougherty 509.699.9909 

June 9, 2021 8:06 PM yes, krgkayak@gmail.com 

June 9, 2021 6:07 PM Yes aishahoughton@gmail.com 

June 9, 2021 4:41 PM LRavenel27@gmail.com 

June 9, 2021 4:05 PM sofiabj@yahoo.com 

June 9, 2021 3:01 PM Erika Enloe 509-679-2049 

June 9, 2021 2:53 PM Heidi Bard Heidigrows@gmail.com 

June 9, 2021 2:47 PM Bridget Ryan 360-927-3524 bridgeteoryan@gmail.com 

June 9, 2021 2:45 PM Katelynn.waters@hotmail.com 

June 9, 2021 2:12 PM Tracey Doherty 530-569-0006 

June 9, 2021 2:05 PM Amy Massey masseyamy2@gmail.com 509-387-1901 

June 9, 2021 12:10 PM 6505054254 

June 9, 2021 11:30 AM Alexfam@hotmail.com 

June 9, 2021 6:11 AM yes. Mary Jo Sanborn, sanborn@nwi.net  509-860-2135 

June 9, 2021 5:36 AM Yes. Spring Jeffrey 360 464 4674 

June 9, 2021 5:20 AM Yes, buddha@gmail.com. 

June 9, 2021 4:04 AM Yes, 425.440.1660 

June 8, 2021 6:09 PM Yes, Pete Teigen teigen_pc03@hotmail.com 

June 7, 2021 6:04 PM Marco Aurilio marcoaurilio@yahoo.com 360-961-3309 

June 5, 2021 4:13 AM marypat.barton@gmail.com   509-590-6300 

June 4, 2021 10:58 PM You already have my email. I had to put it in to get started. 
 



Survey 2 Responses



 

 

Osborn Concepts Survey 2 (Presented in Spanish) 
The City of Leavenworth is exploring various concepts to create a future vision for 
the Osborn Property.  The key objective for the Osborn Property is to create a 
vision that is community-based.   Many ideas have been generated by the 
Leavenworth community as it envisions potential uses and activities that could 
occur at the Osborn Property.  These uses were identified without limitations of 
cost, physical space, or other factors that could determine viability. They were in 
the trustiest sense a “Wish List” of possible desired uses for the site.  From the 
Wish List of ideas, and based on community input, three site plan concepts were 
developed for community feedback. The concepts will be evaluated against survey 
responses with possible revisions to the concepts for additional public input.   The 
three concepts, as revised, will be presented to the Leavenworth City Council for 
consideration and determination of next steps. 
 

 
 
 
 



 

 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 
 
 
WHAT IS YOUR OPINION OF CONCEPT 1? 
 

 



 

 

WHAT IS YOUR OPINION OF CONCEPT 2?

 
 



 

 

 
 
WHAT IS YOUR OPINION OF CONCEPT 3? 

 
 

 

 



 

 

SURVEY RESPONSES 

Q1 Where is your primary residence? 
Multiple Choice 

 

Responses 19    Answered 18    Unanswered 1     

 Choice Totals 

• City of Leavenworth 9 

• Chelan County (outside of the City of Leavenworth) 7 

• Outside of Chelan County 2 



 

 

Q2 What is your opinion of Concept 1? 
Multiple Choice 

 

Responses 19    Answered 17    Unanswered 2     

 Choice Totals 

• Really like it 3 

• Like It 3 

• Neutral 6 

• Don't like it 5 

• Really don't it 0 



 

 

Q3 Revisions to Concept 1 may be a combination of or incorporate different 
elements of the three different concepts presented in this survey. Please provide 
any comments about what you specifically like or dislike about Concept 1? 
Essay 

Responses 19    Answered 9    Unanswered 10     

Date Response 

September 27, 2021 5:57 
PM like the concpetc. 

September 27, 2021 5:55 
PM more outdoor space is good 

September 27, 2021 5:46 
PM needs playground and parking 

September 27, 2021 5:37 
PM parking and playgroung 

September 27, 2021 5:18 
PM parking and playground 

September 27, 2021 5:15 
PM not as good as #2 

September 27, 2021 5:12 
PM needs parking 

September 27, 2021 5:10 
PM lots of space is good 

July 27, 2021 9:58 PM I did not see very much difference - Q: What are the removable 
tents for? 

 

 

 



 

 

Q4 What is your opinion of Concept 2? 
Multiple Choice 

 

Responses 19    Answered 15    Unanswered 4     

 Choice Totals 

• Really like it 5 

• Like it 7 

• Neutral 0 

• Don't like it 3 

• Really don't like it 0 



 

 

Q5 Revisions to Concept 2 may be a combination of or incorporate different 
elements of the three different concepts presented in this survey. Please provide 
any comments about what you specifically like or dislike about Concept 2? 
Essay 

Responses 19    Answered 11    Unanswered 8     

Date Response 

September 27, 
2021 5:57 PM it is good 

September 27, 
2021 5:55 PM 2 sotry more space while allowing for dual outdoor indoor space 

September 27, 
2021 5:46 PM needs parking 

September 27, 
2021 5:37 PM needs parking 

September 27, 
2021 5:18 PM parking 

September 27, 
2021 5:15 PM needs child are, teen center, senior center, housing 

September 27, 
2021 5:12 PM it is not a good concept 

September 27, 
2021 5:10 PM building too small 

September 27, 
2021 5:07 PM More green. less building 

September 27, 
2021 5:05 PM Best.  More park is better. Less building. 

July 27, 2021 9:58 
PM 

I really like the idea of having FREE CONCERTS and open air.... YES ! all 
kinds of music ! English and Spanish  maybe other multicultural 

 



 

 

Q6 What is your opinion of Concept 3? 
Multiple Choice 

 

Responses 19    Answered 14    Unanswered 5     

 Choice Totals 

• Really like it 3 

• Like it 5 

• Neutral 2 

• Don't like it 3 

• Really don't like it 1 



 

 

Q7 Revisions to Concept 3 may be a combination of or incorporate different 
elements of the three different concepts presented in this survey. Please provide 
any comments about what you specifically like or dislike about Concept 3? 
Essay 

Responses 19    Answered 9    Unanswered 10     

Date Response 

September 27, 
2021 5:57 PM great concept 

September 27, 
2021 5:55 PM 

love the idea of housing duplexes (certainly needed) but I feel it might seem 
like space specifically for residents 

September 27, 
2021 5:46 PM more housing and parking 

September 27, 
2021 5:37 PM no housing. more parking 

September 27, 
2021 5:18 PM parking instead of housing 

September 27, 
2021 5:15 PM lacks elements from the other concepts 

September 27, 
2021 5:12 PM love the gym. needs parking 

September 27, 
2021 5:09 PM complete change is best 

July 27, 2021 9:58 
PM 

I like that you are thinking about the work force- affordable homes...low 
income or just IF YOU WORK HERE YOU CAN LIVE HERE  Very good 
idea 

Q8 Is there anything else you would want us to know about your opinion on 
what should be the future for the Osborn Property? 
Essay 

Responses 19    Answered 7    Unanswered 12     



 

 

Date Response 

September 27, 
2021 5:57 PM senior housing 

September 27, 
2021 5:46 PM preserve the building if possible. at least parts 

September 27, 
2021 5:18 PM concept 2 

September 27, 
2021 5:16 PM 

housing would be inconsistent with other uses. too loud for residents. lacks 
parking. 

September 27, 
2021 5:15 PM np 

September 27, 
2021 5:12 PM soccer fields are needed 

July 27, 2021 
9:58 PM 

Music concert is great...all year round....add Winter protection to have heaters 
or covered areas for protection and enjoy music....food vendors for fast 
snacks .... or arts and crafts 

Q9 May we contact you about your responses if we have questions? If yes, 
please provide your contact information below (email and/or phone). 
Essay 

Responses 19    Answered 5    Unanswered 14     

Date Response 

September 27, 2021 5:46 
PM Josefina 509-264-8849 

September 27, 2021 5:18 
PM 509-433-0770 

September 27, 2021 5:15 
PM pbarrien_f1@yahoo.com 

September 27, 2021 5:12 
PM aldon.ramirez@wenatcheecafe.org 

July 27, 2021 9:58 PM Rafael Aguilar, Spanish Radio News Reporter/Producer (509)393-
6868 

 



Website Comments



Website Comments through September 24, 2021 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Becki Subido 

Email: beckisubido@gmail.com 

Subject: Dedicated Pickleball Courts 

Message: It would be wonderful to be able to play the full game of pickleball. Currently, 
we can only play a modified version of the game. It would be great if we could have a 
minimum of 6 dedicated pickleball courts. Ideally, 12 dedicated pickleball courts would 
be better. Nearby towns including Kahler Glen have the option to play the game over 
pickleball nets but each quickly outgrew their small number of court and the demand 
continues to grow. 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Carol hurst 
Email: cmhurst7400@gmail.com 

Subject: Gym 

Message: We would like to use the gym two hours a day for pickleball. We have our 
own nets and will mark the courts ourselves 

 
Message Details: 
Name: Ben Logue 

Email: bl4life1@frontier.com 

Subject: Pickleball 
Message: There are a group of us who would love to play pickleball in the colder 
months. We would like 2 hrs. a day in the gym, but if that's not possible, Monday, 
Wednesday and Friday? Thank you. 

 
Message Details: 
Name: Stephanie Cuthill 
Email: stephanie@leavenworthrealty.com 

Subject: Pickleball in the gym 

Message: We have a large pickleball group that would love to have 2 hours a day in the 
gym. We have our own net and can put down a removeable tape for the lines, which we 
can do ourselves. We would just love to reserve a time - maybe 10am-noon every day 
or afternoons or evenings would work also. Please let me know if we need to do 
anything else for our request. Thank you for your consideration. 

 
 



Message Details: 
Name: Catherine Ferguson 

Email: seashells1327@gmail.com 

Subject: It is almost 9:00 and the sprinklers have been on for at least 2 hours now. 
Message Details: 
Name: Sean Hoppe 
Email: timkhoch@yahoo.com 
Subject: Right-sized 
Message: Decentralized 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Denise 

Email: dsllunarnold@gmail.com 

Subject: Osborne 

Message: Would like a year around pool. 
 

 
Message Details: 
Name: Ben Larsen 

Email: thegrizzler@hotmail.com 

Subject: Indoor pool facility 

Message: The city of Leavenworth should create a year round indoor pool at the Osborn 
property, with a seasonal outdoor water park, park and picnic area funded by the entire 
or partial sale of the current pool sight on hwy 2. I keep hearing this idea amongst 
Leavenworth residents and it makes so much sense. ￼Please at least draw up a plan 
for this. Currently they have to have a security guard enforcing parking at the pool and 
access is very bad during busy￼ times. Everyone I have talk to about this concept 
around town thought it was an obvious choice for the growing town and a win win for all. 
Please present this concept, we need an indoor pool. 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Elizabeth 

Email: e.lizabethpeterson@yahoo.com 

Subject: Osborn Vision 

Message: Would love to have an indoor lap pool and rec area. Year round access to 
swimming fitness. Year round lessons for kids. Play courts, etc. 
 
 
 
 
 



Message Details: 
Name: Catherine Ferguson 

Email: seashells1327@gmail.com 

Subject: Osborn school 
Message: North Wing: expand play area, some picnic tables under of by trees. East 
Wing ,Covered area, Ball field, South wing: install Basket ball court. Expand ball field to 
include baseball and soccer, install lights for evening play. East of East wing and east of 
south wing use for parking. South Wing west side. covered area for visiting. Between 
District parking lot and Tennis courts Farmers Marker. South and west of tennis courts, 
parking 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Janet Bibby 

Email: alanjanetbibby@gmail.com 

Subject: Osborn property 

Message: I would like to see the playground upgraded at the Osborn property, including 
the water feature. I would also like to keep the open grassy area for sports and a 
multigenerational Civic Center. I do not support the duplexes being built there. 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Tracy Brulotte 509-860-7422 

Email: bgbrulotte@gmail.com 

Subject: #1) Where to i find the Survey? for the Osborn development? #2) I'd like to 
refer you to a school LOUDEN NELSON CR In Santa Cruz CA (much older) 
Message: The LOUDEN NELSON CR in Santa Cruz CA is a old elementary school 
(1932) that has been renovated/ Transformed into an incredible MultiCultural 
Community Center. It is well worth looking into what they did. Presently, for anyone 
wanting to give a class, provide Art /Theater instruction, development classes, support 
groups or Use of Gym it is always a challenge to find an affordable Community Space. 
When the Community can gather with many of such connections going on each day, it 
further tightens bonds and interfacing of our Community. We need such a place. Please 
look @ the LOUDEN NELSON Cr in Santa Cruz CA. (831-421-6177) 
CityofSantaCruz.com It is successfully such a place. An old school in an older 
residential area that has been transformed. 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Sibylle Wilbert 
Email: sibylle001@yahoo.com 

Subject: Meeting room usage 

Message: Hello, Our HOA for condos at 100 Skiblick Straße in Leavenworth is in need 
of a small conference room with a wifi connection for their annual meeting in 
September. As a nonprofit we are not in a position to pay a large amount of rent, but 



can contribute nominally and will take care of setting up and cleaning up ourselves. 
Would it be possible to utilize a room on the Osborne premises? Many thanks, Sibylle 
Wilbert HOA Treasurer 206-641-6445 
 
Message Details: 
Name: SEAN LYNN 

Email: sean@loveleavenworth.com 

Subject: Concept Choice 

Message: Hello, I would like to support a large multi use building and outdoor space 
such as concept #3 currently available. I strongly support an indoor pool, gym and 
spaces to support both young and old. I strongly oppose any area of this site being used 
for housing of any type. Thank you for your consideration. Sean Lynn 217 Cascade St 
  

 
Message Details: 
Name: Amanda Gibbs 

Email: amanda@gibbsgraphicsart.com 

Subject: Osborn Property 

Message: I think part or all of the Osborn property should be dedicated to an after 
school fun place for middle school- high school age kids. We are lucky to have many 
amazing students and young athletes in this town, but there are many kids that don't fit 
the mountain bike, climbing athletic mold and need a creative outlet and safe spot away 
from home. The drug pandemic is hitting our little area and I believe we can help save 
and improve lives by providing a fun and "cool" spot to hang out for our young adults. 
Ideas like, game room (pool, ping pong, cards, board games...), trampoline park, 
computer desk area, small cafe or grab and go deli... 
 

 
Message Details: 
Name: Adrian Wigston 

Email: awigston@gmail.com 

Subject: Getting involved 

Message: Hi, We are residents of Leavenworth area and are curious if there is any way 
to volunteer and help with the project. We submitted survey responses and things of 
that nature, but also have development experience and would love to lend a hand in any 
way feasible. - Adrian 

 
 
 
 
 



 
Message Details: 
Name: Amanda Ledezma 
Email: amandajoy10@gmail.com 
Subject: Osborn property 
Message: Hi! What wonderful concepts to serve our community. Thank you for working 
towards an asset to our community. Based on other places I have seen…I just have a 
few thoughts. We don’t have any nice outdoor basketball courts here so I think that is 
important. I also think having the splash pad and playground next to each other in the 
same area with picnic tables present would be so great for play dates and families with 
children with different needs and abilities. Also, a larger splash pad because I think it 
will draw a lot out tourists with children as well especially when hot. I have also seen 
splash pads that get turned off in the winter but have large slides onto the pad which is 
a softer material so it can still be used in the winter. I also think the multi use tents 
spaces are great! Covered area is a must for summer when it’s really hot and still 
wanting to utilize the space. A wading pool for little near the splash pad might be good 
but I don’t think a whole 2nd pool is needed. One more idea I had is to create a paved 
pathway or track around the whole thing! This is great for children learning to ride bikes, 
roller blade, walking, etc: and gives a place without traffic or older kids skateboarding to 
do this. As for the multipurpose building.::I love the idea of a community center. Some 
thoughts for inside that: a place for a child’s birthday cake/presents with tables and big 
open space, a community workspace where people can occupy a cubicle when working 
on a project/etc or a child needing tutoring, a large open area for workout/exercise/yoga 
classes, an area where people can come and gather. Also, an indoor play area for 
younger kids that has a soft floor sanitizable floor and stationary toys like tunnels, tires, 
trampoline floor, and a small climbing wall. I dislike the idea of having any duplexes or 
housing there because of the risk that could pose with conflicts of private renters and 
public space being used by community members on the same lot as well as noise 
ordinances and unattended small children (or pets) from the rentals being allowed to 
use the community space area alone when not a safe age to do so. Maybe also it would 
be good to have. “Pet relief area” so people walking by or traveling through have a 
fenced area to let their dog out to use the bathroom. I don’t think we have this in our 
town. 
 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Moriah Barton 
Email: moriah.barton@gmail.com 
Subject: Osborn property 
Message: The Osborn property should be left as mostly green space, locals should 
have an accessible park on the north side of highway 2. It’s more important to have a 
park for everyone to use whether it be for tennis, soccer, the farmers market, and the 
playground for kids. 
 

 



 
Message Details: 
Name: Inder Singh 
Email: lejitsingh@gmail.com 
Subject: Vision For Space 
Message: Our family would love a community recreation center (like the Rainer beach 
center) which would have, but not limited to: An indoor pool to be used in the summer 
and especially in the winter. Indoor multiuse court which can be used for basketball, 
volleyball, tennis etc Indoor rooms which can be used for community classes for arts 
and crafts, clubs, etc Outdoor splash park for little ones to be used in the summer to 
cool off. Like the parks in Wenatchee. We're very excited for this space! Thanks, Inder 
Singh 
 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Navdip sangha 
Email: navi.sangha3@gmail.com 
Subject: Osborn Vision 
Message: I would like to see a rec center with a gym for bball court/classes/tennis. 
Indoor heated swimming pool, fitness center, stem lab, rock climbing, childcare, splash 
park outside 
 

 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Kristin Effland 
Email: kristineffland@gmail.com 
Subject: Osborn site 
Message: While I am a huge believer in the need for more affordable housing, I do not 
think this is the site/project for that. I see value in all of the three proposed options. I 
most like the biggest building because we really do not have community space here in 
the winter especially for children and the elderly. We have already so much beautiful 
outdoor space (hiking, skiing, biking) that I think maximizing the land for indoor space is 
a great idea! I think that an indoor pool would get lots of use from persons of all ages! 
When my kids were little, before they could ski, I would take them to the toy store in 
downtown Leavenworth because we didn’t really have other places to go when 
everything was covered in snow. I love the idea of a climbing wall and a way for people 
to get exercise and gather that isn’t outside during inclement weather. We already have 
a great park for the farmers market at the Lions club park so I think maximizing the 
space for indoor options is the best use of the space. 
 

 
 
 
 
 



Message Details: 
Name: John Wagner 
Email: johnrobw@gmail.com 
Subject: Osborn Property 
Message: I went to the displays at the Osborn site today and spoke with the staff on 
site. Very helpful and informative. Thank You! My understanding from speaking with the 
on-site staff is that the current Osborn building is in surprisingly good shape. Therefore, 
I think the existing building should be used as is, with minor remodeling. The gym, 
though small, should be adequate for community basketball and volleyball. The current 
covered play area would be perfect for a winter ice rink, with covered basketball or 
tennis/paddle ball courts made available during the rest of the year. The many smaller 
and midsize interior rooms could be used for ping pong and pool tables, meeting rooms, 
rehearsal rooms, a snack bar, storage areas, and a warming room for the ice rink--
perhaps even a small bowling alley. The current green space should remain intact for 
softball, soccer, and an outdoor play area. The best plan for a winter swimming area 
would be to continue to pursue the idea of a partially retractable roof over a portion of 
the current city pool, rather than starting from scratch to tear down and build at the 
Osborn site. I also like the idea of a small splash pod, and a climbing wall attached to 
the west outside wall of the gym. John Wagner 
 

 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Lauren liebling 
Email: lauren.liebling@gmail.com 
Subject: Option 3 
Message: I support more usable indoor space for year round activity! I vote number 3!! 
 
 

Message Details: 
Name: Lauren Liebling 
Email: lauren.liebling@gmail.com 
Subject: Option 2 
Message: I just submitted support for number 3, but after further review I 
think number 2 is the best use of space for the entire community! Thanks 
 
 
    

 
 
 



Message Details: 
Name: David C Haire 
Email: dcurtishaire@gmail.com 
Subject: Osborn property playground 
Message: With the demolition of the Wenatchee Lincoln Park playground, I think an 
excellent use of the Osborn property would be to build a play structure of similar size 
and complexity. Maybe one section could be boat shaped. That always struck me as a 
fun idea. Just my two cents. 
 

 
Message Details: 
Name: Amy Collett 
Email: amy.collett@bizwell.org 
Subject: Please consider my article idea 
Message: Hello! Due to the pandemic, entrepreneurs may be reluctant to pursue a 
business launch. But it turns out that now is actually a great time to start a business! I'd 
like to explain why in an article for your website, if you're interested. I can address 
reasons like low interest rates and closed businesses selling equipment, and I'll offer 
advice on how entrepreneurs can make the most of their startup capital to increase their 
chances of success. Finally, I'll be sure to promote your website within the article. Do 
you think this article could find a home on your website? If so, I'll put this piece together 
for you ASAP. Thank you for your consideration! Amy Collett BizWell.org 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Christine Cassayre 
Email: christine.cassayre@gmail.com 
Subject: survey for Osborn 
Message: Spent quite a while filling out the survey and then at the last concept 
comments, would not move on. Lost all my comments. Very frustrating. Community 
center is important. What do we anticipate being in the center- gym, kitchen, classrooms 
for dance, fitness, art, education.. This will determine the size of the space. In 
Enumclaw, the city had many people in the community teach classes. As long as they 
had a capacity to cover the cost of the renting the space and paying the teacher, it was 
offered. Insurance fell under the city which allowed these people to teach the classes. 
Renting out gym and kitchen for reunions and such would be great too. Don't do like you 
did for the fest hall with no real kitchen facilities. Mulitipurpose sports field a must. We 
are already stretched for space for all the soccer, and little league stuff. I am not sure if 
Alpine elementary has basketball hoops and if they are accessible when the school is 
closed. We don't need a full size court, just a place kids can have a a 3 on 3 game or 
play horse or bump. If they have it at Alpine, then don't need it here. Or BB hoops inside 
the gym for winter use. Farmer's market should stay in the Lion's Club park or Alpine 
Elementary. If lived in that neighbor hood, I would not want the added traffic and noise. I 
don't think we need the amplitheater. There is one in waterfront park and Sleeping lady 
has one. I like the splash pad idea, but not a deal breaker. BBQ area could be nice, but 
only in one area. Perhaps a small section with the BBQ area and picnic tables could be 



reserved for a fee for family reunions. I like the idea of a skating rink in the winter. 
However, when I was a kid we had one in our little town. Unfortunately, vandals would 
come and chop on the ice making it difficult to skate. Not sure this is where we want it, 
but an indoor pool with lap lanes. While I support more housing, this is not the place. 
This needs to be for the community as a whole. Also, where are the tennis/pickleball 
courts moving? They need to be relocated not just removed. Thank you for your time. 
Do you have a community panel helping in this process? 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Upper Valley Historical Society 
Email: matt@leavenworthmuseum.org 
Subject: Local History Research Lab and Collection Processing for students and 
community members 
Message: As part of the Strategic Plan for the Greater Leavenworth Museum, we 
propose a Local History Research Lab for students and community members in the 
current Osborn Building. This lab will connect our students to our community, giving 
them a stronger sense of place. A research lab would provide an opportunity for 
students to practice critical thinking skills, expose them to 21st Century digital literacy, 
and provide them with independent and project-based learning opportunities. In addition 
to searching for, and finding new historical information, students and community 
members will explore the Museum’s database for articles, photographs, and artifacts 
representing the unique history of Leavenworth and the Upper Valley. While our 
Collection of artifacts is stored offsite, we will use some of the space to process recently 
added artifacts. In addition to performing research activities, students will learn about 
archiving artifacts from Museum staff, volunteers, and consultants. Students regularly 
active in our program will be known as ‘Junior Historians’. 
 

 
Message Details: 
Name: Amber zimmermann 
Email: amberrosezimmermann@gmail.com 
Subject: A park 
Message: I would love to see a covered area for year round farmers markets and a 
splash pad like some of the wenatchee parks. 
  
Message Details: 
Name: Allen Gayken 
Email: jagayken@yahoo.com 
Subject: Affordable condos 
Message: Convert buildings into affordable condo style living with park and green space 
for the neighborhood. This was done with an old school in Cle Elum years ago and it 
turned out beautifully. Especially since it’s a residential area. 
 
  
  
 



Message Details: 
Name: Jennifer hadersberger 
Email: j_goodridge@hotmail.com 
Subject: Osborne 
Message: Hi-please consider an outdoor park and indoor pool. Thanks! Jennifer 
  
Message Details: 
Name: Coral Marina Beasley 
Email: beasley.marina14@yahoo.com 
Subject: Osborn property 
Message: Hi, I would like to make a suggestion as to what to do with the Osborn 
Property. I believe the property should be the Leavenworth Art Museum. For the last 6 
years living in Leavenworth, I have become acquainted with many artists throughout the 
community. I believe the property could be made into something beautiful for our 
community to enjoy, safely. There could be different galleries, including a botanical 
garden, outdoor sculptures and most importantly, it would showcase art that was made 
by the members of our community. I would love to be apart if the process if my 
suggestion is considered. It would be a lot of fun, and bring many smiles to the 
community. Best wishes, Coral Marina Beasley 
 

  
Message Details: 
Name: D Harvill 
Email: davidharvill@gmail.com 
Subject: Osborn property 
Message: Keep it an open green space. Plant trees. Make accessible for folks with 
dogs. Don’t commodicize it like the rest of the city. Do not allow residential development 
on it. 
  
Message Details: 
Name: John Austin Preuss 
Email: austinpreuss@gmail.com 
Subject: Osborn Property 
Message: Hello, I have 2 different ideas based on 2 different price ranges. 1. (more 
expensive) A community center with a indoor pool, indoor gym, conference rooms, rock 
wall, courts, ect... Plus an outdoor area for sports, disc golf and maybe a mountain bike 
challenge course area. 2. (less expensive) An outdoor park. This may include sports 
courts, trees for future shade, mountain bike challenge courses, disc golf, possibly a 
splash pad (more expensive), gazebos with picnic tables, ect... I know parking is a huge 
issue in our town but I don't think this is the place to solve that issue. Thanks, Austin 
 
 
 
 
   
  



Message Details: 
Name: Stacey Hurd 
Email: staceyhurd@gmail.com 
Subject: Pool! 
Message: Please consider building an indoor pool that could be accessible to residents 
(for a few). Would be wonderful to build this resource for our local kids/pool team and 
for adults. We need this! 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Lauren Liebling 
Email: lauren.liebling@gmail.com 
Subject: Osborne Property 
Message: We need a community center! A place to meet, recreate, connect, share 
ideas, and build inclusivity. I envision a gym, indoor pool, maybe some shared work 
spaces, a space to have a year round indoor “farmers market”... an industrial kitchen 
that people could rent.... think of the aquatic center in Revelstoke, BC, CA. For as small 
as our community is, it can feel disjointed or even uninviting to newcomers... so many 
spaces downtown are tourist driven, standing room only. There isn’t a space for a pair 
of locals to meet and share a cup Of coffee anymore. Let’s make the Osborne property 
a symbol of unity and a place to bring people together... maybe with a coffee cart too! 
 

 
Message Details: 
Name: Marc Babiar 
Email: baddbrd@hotmail.com 
Subject: Osborne property 
Message: Make the Osborne property into an indoor year round swimming pool and 
recreation property. Turn present swimming pool in additional downtown parking. 
 

  
Message Details: 
Name: Elizabeth Rayfield 
Email: liz.rayfield@gmail.com 
Subject: Osborn property proposal 
Message: Hi! My name is Elizabeth. I am a third generation Leavenworth native. I would 
love to see the Osborn property used for something geared toward our local community 
with our locals at heart and in mind. It would be a huge THANK-YOU to our locals if 
there were something special for them to enjoy. Not to say that tourists couldn't, I just 
know that locals are now looking for a little place to call their own. Maybe even dedicate 
a park for families to someone like Sharon Waters, who has taught every kid and adult 
in this town how to swim for at least the last 30 years. Make it a place where yoga 
classes can be taught outside, where students can do their homework at tables with 
benches, or parents with jobs who want to have a safe place where their kids can play 
and be safe while they finish their take-home work. For YEARS the Osborn playground 
has been yearned after by non-students. Wouldn't it be great if it were an outdoor play 
area??? For all ages. Especially with how the world is today, it might be very beneficial 



to have an outdoor gathering place. Just one idea. Thank you for your time and your 
consideration. I really hope that it can become a lovely and agreeable place and action. 
  
Message Details: 
Name: Lauren Musick 
Email: lnmusock@gmail.com 
Subject: Osborne property 
Message: I would love to see a community center here. There are so many tourists that 
come thru town and it seems like there has got to be away to capitalize on this. 
Increased hotel tax, a local sales tax, having the city sponser Oktoberfest with the 
profits going to a community center. Would be nice to have a pool, gym, community 
rooms. 
  
Message Details: 
Name: Robin (West) Auayan 
Email: westauayan@icloud.con 
Subject: The school 
Message: Please don’t take the buildings down. I and all my family members went to 
that school! My dad went to that school! PLEASE KEEP THE BUILDING 
 

  
Message Details: 
Name: - 
Email: depaza82@yahoo.com 
Subject: - 
Message: We need more activities for those who live here. As families grow we need 
places to take our children. Having a playground, soccer filed to kick the ball and keep 
the covered area for those to shoot hoops. Inside it would be awesome to have a 
community center with rooms available with different staff and have ppl work there 
somewhere with a Calendar of activities where kids can come and enjoy something they 
love. Art? Music? Whatever it may be. We need activities in the winter for those who 
have little ones and can’t be only out in the cold for so long. Inside jungle gym for small 
kids. A dress up area. Have you seen the Seattle children’s museum for kids, we need 
something here for our community not always just the tourists.  
  
Message Details: 
Name: Mandy Terry 
Email: mandycterry@gmail.com 
Subject: Playground 
Message: I would love to have the playground & the field stay, as we have young kids 
and have just moved to the neighborhood. 
 
 
 
   
 



Message Details: 
Name: Rose Schaper 
Email: rosemschaper@gmail.com 
Subject: Osborne property 
Message: I would like to see a versatile community center for the residents of 
Leavenworth., children and adults. It would be wonderful to have a center for the 
residents use rather than more focus on tourism. I see it as a means for the local 
residents to be able to bond and gather for fun fitness and education. 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Sharlynn M Cobaugh Parker 
Email: sparker@cascadesd.org 
Subject: Roller Skating Rink 
Message: Roller skating is all the rage lately, if you could make an indoor lit up rink that 
would be fun. Also, athletic center. I've been a Kahler Glen member for years and love 
having that luxury in my life. When I travel to Canada their recreation centers are what I 
love about the small B.C. towns. 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Cody 
Email: schaeferlake@msn.com 
Subject: Kids of the valley 
Message: This property, including the existing structures, should be converted to kids 
use provided by small business entrepreneurs. Contract the space into karate, dance, 
yoga, crafts, private lessons for music, singing-sports- indoor and out-you name it. This 
should be a place for the citizens of Leavenworth to enhance their living experience, 
especially the children. Leave the playgrounds leave the buildings and let the citizens 
use the space based on demand. 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Stephanie Fromm 
Email: stephaniefromm@gmail.com 
Subject: Osborn property 
Message: Please keep the playground as a playground. Our kids need parks and this is 
the best one in the city!  
Message Details: 
Name: Mary Jo Sanborn 
Email: sanborn@nwi.net 
Subject: Osborn Site 
Message: A community center would be great. Ideas to include: indoor pool, climbing 
wall, indoor courts, walking/running track, rooms for yoga/other exercise classes, 
smaller meeting rooms to be used by clubs, local NGOs, tutoring, community classes 
(e.g. Splanish). New playground equipment outside. 
 

 



Message Details: 
Name: teri mcintyre 
Email: terimcintyre72@outlook.com 
Subject: Osborn Property 
Message: The Osborn propert would be ideal for a community recreation center, much 
like the one in Breckenridge Co. This should be focused on the residents, not tourirists, 
even more ideal would be an indoor pool. 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Jill 
Email: jjsamartinez@gmail.com 
Subject: Osborn property 
Message: Community center! Locals need to benefit from the success of Leavenworth. 
Build something for the community. 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Chandra Llewellyn 
Email: mountainnectar@hotmail.com 
Subject: How to use the property 
Message: Please solicit and dream big about creating a multi generational community 
center, that could support indoor pool and fitness classes as well as arts and distance 
learning and possibly satellite college campus... 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Ryan Swan 
Email: ryanswan@hotmail.com 
Subject: Osborn property 
Message: Please retain as much park and green space as possible as our city is rapidly 
losing its quality of life through the loss of open space. Please consider renovating the 
old school into a community center for residents to stay healthy, connect, learn and 
thrive. It’s time to invest in the residents rather than the tourists and the quality of life 
here. Thank you for all you do Ryan Swan 
 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Becca 
Email: bpowersmclaughlin@gmail.com 
Subject: - 
Message: Community Center would be a great use of the property. 
 
 
 
 
   
 



Message Details: 
Name: Jen Gillespie 
Email: jengmassage@gmail.com 
Subject: What to do with Osborn 
Message: It would be perfect for a recreation center, community center and open space 
with grass. 
 

 
Message Details: 
Name: Vanessa Cameron 

Email: vkgneiting@gmail.com 

Subject: Osborn property 

Message: Our family would love to see the Osborn property used as a community 
resource, such as a community center (including childcare/before- after-school care with 
potential collaboration with the YMCA currently operating out of Alpine Lakes). This 
would be a way to provide a great service for the community that helps make living in 
Leavenworth more possible for working families. 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Sally, Lola and Annelise minerich 

Email: sallymfleming@gmail.com 

Subject: Osborn property 

Message: “I think you should create a community garden that the community and the 
schools can use to grow food.” -Lola, age 8 “My idea is to put in a basketball court!” 
Annelise, age 5 I would love to have a rec center of some kind, maybe a basketball 
court, an indoor pool would be amazing! 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Ellen Marie Lindsay 

Email: ellenlindsay82@gmail.com 

Subject: Rec center 
Message: I feel like our community really needs a rec center, for indoor winter activities 
and summer classes! Please for families to register for community sports, art classes, 
free community events. The possibilities are endless. 
 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Amber J Tande 

Email: amber@mysticliving.org 

Subject: Osborn Property 

Message: Hi there, I'd love to see that space used for local community growth. Artisans 
teaching, selling, both to adults, but mostly to children. There are so many incredibly 
talented folks here who could be offering movement, arts, trades, etc. I'd also love to 



see a place where local kids could utilize a beautiful new playground, and a simply 
staffed large garden to teach kids and adults to grow, tend, utilize, cook, preserve, and 
serve local organic foods. I think Homelink has done so phenomenally this year, that if 
that space were used for Homelink to expand it could be used and tended by Homelink 
teachers and students and utilized for after school programs and weekend events, 
making it a real central hub for this community. 
 
Message Details: 
Name: Brooke Johnson 

Email: brookejohnson@kw.com 

Subject: Osborn suggestions �� 

Message: Hi there, A few things that I thought would be fun with having young kids in 
the area is an indoor gym/gymnastics center, and, this is probably far reaching but a 
roller skating rink would be SO cool in the existing gym. We had one growing up and 
have such great memories! 
 

Message Details: 
Name: SHELLY ZEHM 

Email: Seekingshelly@gmail.com 

Subject: Volunteer 
Message: I would be happy to contribute time to this community group! 
  

 



Survey 1 Likes & Dislikes Table



Uses Concept 1 Likes #'s Concept 1 Dislikes #'s Concept 2 Likes #'s Concept 2 Dislikes #'s Concept 3 Likes #'s Concept 3 Dislikes #'s Q8 Likes Q8 Dislikes Q8 New Ideas
BBQ/Picnic Area 5 1 6 2 Local History Research Lab for Students and community members in the current Osborn Building
Sports fields/Play Field 9 6 4 4 2 5 Space for kids, swimming, ice skating, indoor soccer
Farmers Market 9 2 8 2 2 1 Indoor pool
Kids Playground 8 6 24 2 6 2 1 Use some of the space for parking or  housing
Community Garden 3 8 1 7 4 1 Need more parking
Amphetheater 4 6 11 7 2 4 2 before and after school daycare
Splash Pad 16 5 16 4 5 4 1 Dog Park
Basketball Court 5 5 5 3 5 6 Outdoor play equipment
Ice Rink 7 1 1 1 1 1 2 1 City public park
Climbing Wall 7 3 5 2 3 1 1 Art museum of local artist
Swimming Pool 11 9 5 2 1 Bathrooms
Ice Rink 3 3 2 Tennis court and playground should stay
Child Care Facility 2 3 Outdoor park
Makers Space 2 1 Movie theater
Classrooms 1 1 Golf course
Dance Studio
Weight Room 4 1 4 1
Café 1 2 1
Kitchen 1 5 1
Housing (workforce of affordable) 2 3 2 1 19 80 2 9
Other (list below)
Parking 1 3 5
Community Center/Community Building 16 5 25 20 26 21 8
Open Space/Open Field 23 1 17 1 5 4 2
Meeting Rooms 1 1 1
Tennis Court 1
Multipurpose field/court 2 2 1
Library
Multipurpose center 1 4
Covered Area 5
Computer Lab 1

Indicates higher response



April 24: Meeting Information



APRIL 24TH
@ 10AM

SAVE THE DATE

Osborn Community Meeting
Welcome!



Agenda
A.Welcome and Introductions 
B. Purpose of Meeting/Scope of Work 
• 1st of 3 community meetings: 
• 2nd and 3rd community meeting: June and July – Concept Visions
• Website
• 2 Case Studies/ROM Estimates
• 3 Concepts

C. Prior Community Engagement: Wish List
D.Inspirational Images
E. Small Group Exercise
F. Small Groups Report Out
G.Common Vision Elements





Recreation/Play	Theme

• Play	fields
• Recreation	Center
• Playground	Equipment
• Sports	Fields,	soccer,	football,	track,	ice	hockey	and	ice	skating
• Covered	area	during	wet/winter	months
• Adults	Ropes	Course
• Aquatic	Center/Indoor	Pool	(competition)/Sauna/Hot	tub
• Water	feature;	Splash	Pad;	Children’s	outdoor	wading	pool
• Water Park
• Skate Park
• Gym (preservation of existing gym)
• Indoor sports court, basketball, racquetball courts, pickleball, tennis, multi-purpose courts, weights, climbing wall; 

game room; Recreation Program space for karate, dance, yoga, dance, music, etc.
• Indoor Track
• Roller Coaster
• Roller Skating
• Shooting range
• Dog park
• Trampoline Park



Community	Space/Gathering	Theme

• Multi-Generational	Community/Recreation	Center
• Daycare
• Higher	Education
• Classroom
• Library/book	store
• Cultural	Center
• Farmers	Market
• Food	Truck	Area
• Film	Festival	Space
• Indoor/Outdoor	Space	with	retractable	doors	facing	Orchard	Street
• Museum	Space
• Community	Garden
• Picnic/BBQ
• Amphitheater
• Community	Garden
• Permaculture	Landscaping
• Flex	Structures
• Open	Space/Field
• Bicycle	Parking
• More	Vegetation/Trees
• City	Hall	(relocation)
• Post	Office	(relocation)
• Art Gallery/School



Work/Live	Theme

• Business	Incubation
• Kitchen	Space
• Coffee	House/Café
• Bike	Repair
• Workshop/Artist	Studios
• Makers	Space
• Stem	Lab
• Co-working	spaces
• Place	for	Non-profit’s
• Affordable/Workforce	Housing
• Classroom



Aquatics/Community Center 69,000 S.F. 
Sammamish, WA



Incubation Space: Advanced Energy Tech Center
30,000 S.F/ Multi-level Use
Stoney Brook University, NY





















Housing – Denver, CO



Housing – Denver, CO



Housing



Housing – Denver, CO



Library: 56,000 S.F. 
Joplin, MO



Farmers Market, Carnation, WA



Farmers Market, Olympia, 
WA



Farmers Market, Olympia, WA



Farmers Market, Wenatchee, WA



Farmers Market, Walla Walla , WA



Public Space, Kenmore Hanger, Kenmore, WA















TwispWorks, Twisp WA







Playground, Jump - Boise,  ID



Playground, Woodinville, WA



Jakes Place: Inclusive Playground; Cherry Hills,  NJ



Sportsfields, Woodinville, WA
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Step 1

Scenario 1: List or identify the Must Have/Critical Uses
Scenario 2: List or identify the High Interest/High Support of Uses
Scenario 3: List or identify the Nice to Have/General Support of Uses

Step 2

Place and organize the identified uses on the site plan and modify the uses as necessary to fit the site.

Step 3

Report out each Scenario to the larger group: Use PPT or Pad/Paper/Camera 

5='//%9,7"6%:;),.-#)



COST ESTIMATES
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• • • • • •• • • •• • • • • • • • • • •

Osborn School Property, City of Leavenworth 
Order of Magnitude Cost Estimates for Redevelopment Options 

ROM Cost Estimation Overview 
The tables included below are intended to provide a rough order-of-magnitude (ROM) estimate of likely 
redevelopment costs for the Osborn School site under four different building and site program scenarios, 
identified as possibilities in the working concept alternatives to date. These estimates are intended to help the 
City, stakeholders, and its design team be more informed about the relative costs of different alternatives and 
program elements.  

As the name implies, these are necessarily ballpark estimates given that the program is still being worked on 
and many important details regarding the conditions of the existing site and building are still yet to be 
determined. Only when a design is finalized and all the components, materials and contents of both structure 
and grounds have been specified can a developer/builder produce a more accurate estimate of costs.  

Approach 
Though the estimates here approximations, we have made an effort to arrive at comparative figures that are as 
accurate as possible given the lack of complete information at this stage. We relied on two main resources in 
developing these estimates:  

1) The 2021 42nd Edition Square Foot Costs with RS Means Data, published by Gordion, an industry-
standard reference guide to residential and commercial construction cost estimating with detailed
guidelines and pro forma inputs for dozens of construction types

2) Recently-completed feasibility studies conducted for nine different community center/gymnasium
projects across the country (taken from municipal websites), deemed comparable to the Osborn School
subject property in terms of basic program elements. In some cases, we looked separately at costs for
gymnasium or senior/community center elements alone (even though the projects may have included
other, unrelated components).

Because of differences in location, estimate dates, and estimation methodologies, we had to make a number of 
assumptions and adjustments to ensure better comparability. Both the RS Means and municipal project 
comparables are summarized in the final table in this memo.  

Date October 1, 2021    

To City of Leavenworth 

From Brian Vanneman and Ted Kamp 
Leland Consulting Group  
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Osborn School Site Redevelopment, ROM Cost Estimates  

For most program elements considered for the Osborn site, we relied more heavily on averages drawn from the 
national project comparables than on RS Means published guidelines, in part because the RS Means cost 
multipliers were found to be consistently lower than the adjusted comparables, and we wanted to provide a 
more conservative/realistic set of estimates where possible.  

Estimate Tables 
Estimates are broken into groupings of elements falling under broad categories of building improvements, 
outdoor improvements, parking, and site preparation. After calculating subtotals for these areas based on our 
averaged project comparable data, we arrive at a total hard cost construction estimate. Finally, we add likely 
project “soft costs”, including professional fees (architects, engineers, consultants), owner project management 
and contingency allowances, and miscellaneous costs such as marketing, insurance, permits, and fees. 

The bottom-line total costs are arrived at finally with the addition of FF&E (furnishings, fixtures & equipment) – 
considered another soft cost by some estimators – and the 8.5% State of Washington sales tax that would apply 
to all hard costs and FF&E spending. 

In addition to the four basic concept alternatives, we also include a small table of approximate costs for an 
optional 100-stall underground or above-ground (2-level) parking structure. Though expensive, structured 
parking would help to maximize open space on the site. Structures with more or fewer stalls can be roughly 
computed using the per-stall figures shown (although smaller structures tend to have somewhat higher per-
stall costs than larger ones, because of design and material efficiencies). 

Note on Adaptive Re-Use 
Concept 2A assumes that the existing school structure would be retained and remodeled to accommodate 
desired community center elements. While this estimate is substantially lower than other options of similar size, 
note that estimates for adaptive re-use projects such as this are particularly difficult to guage accurately given 
the lack of detailed knowledge about the building’s existing condition and suitability for remodel/repair. 
Though we’ve made an assumption of $250/sf (based on a recent similar project) the confidence in that 
estimate is low. Adaptive re-use costs/sf range typically from 40% to 80% of the cost of new construction, but 
can easily exceed those bounds based on building and site existing conditions and design. 
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Osborn School Site Redevelopment, ROM Cost Estimates 

Osborn Property Reuse Options: Rough Order of Magnitude Costs
10/1/2021

Concept 1 Concept 2A Concept 2B Concept 3

Building Program
Indoor Facilities

Multipurpose Community Center (sf) 10,000 24,000 24,000 23,000

1-story, new 2-story, re-use 2-story, new 2-story, new

Indoor Basketball Court/Gym (sf) 0 0 0 12,000

Total 10,000 24,000 24,000 35,000

Outdoor Facilities

Multi-Purpose Outdoor Field/Court 15,000

Splash Pad 600 600 600 600

Playground Area with Equipment 2,500 2,500 2,500 2,500

Parking

Parking to Construct, on or off site (#stalls) 0 53 53 97

Parking to Construct, on or off site (sf) 18,550 18,550 33,950

On-Street or Shared Parking, existing (#stalls) 40 33 33 33

Total Parking Requirement (@4.0 ratio) 40 96 96 140

Site 

Demolition of Existing Building (sf) 25,328 n/a 25,328 25,328

Other Site Development Inputs

parcel sf (for general site development) 108,900 108,900 108,900 108,900

building sf (for utilities, lighting) 10,000 24,000 24,000 35,000

building footprint sf 10,000 12,000 12,000 17,500

impervious sf (bldg+paved areas, for stormwater) 25,000 27,000 27,000 27,500

lawn area sf 70,000 84,000 84,000 63,000

Construction (Hard) Cost Multipliers
Indoor Facilities

Multipurpose Community Center (per sf) $385 $250 $385 $385

Indoor Basketball Court/Gym (per sf) $300

Outdoor Facilities

Multi-Purpose Court w Equipment (per sf) $15 $15 $15 $15

Splash Pad (per sf) $155 $155 $155 $155

Playground with Equipment (per sf) $40 $40 $40 $40

Parking

Newly Constructed Parking (per stall) $1,800 $1,800 $1,800

Site 

Demolition of Existing Building (sf) $15 $15 $15 $15

Other Site Development

parcel-per sf (for general site development) $0.60 $0.60 $0.60 $0.60

building-per sf (for utilities, lighting) $7.00 $7.00 $7.00 $7.00

impervious-per sf (for stormwater) $2.65 $2.65 $2.65 $2.65

green-per sf (for landscaping) $6.35 $6.35 $6.35 $6.35
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Osborn School Site Redevelopment, ROM Cost Estimates 

Construction (Hard) Cost Totals Concept 1 Concept 2A Concept 2B Concept 3
Indoor Facilities

Multipurpose Community Center (sf) $3,850,000 $6,000,000 $9,240,000 $8,855,000

Indoor Basketball Court/Gym (sf) $0 $0 $0 $3,600,000

Indoor Facilities SUBTOTAL $3,850,000 $6,000,000 $9,240,000 $12,455,000

Outdoor Facilities

Multi-Purpose Court w Equipment $225,000 $0 $0 $0

Splash Pad $93,000 $93,000 $93,000 $93,000

Playground with Equipment $100,000 $100,000 $100,000 $100,000

Outdoor Facilities SUBTOTAL $418,000 $193,000 $193,000 $193,000

Parking

Newly Constructed Parking SUBTOTAL $0 $95,400 $95,400 $174,600

Site 

Demolition of Existing Building $379,920 $0 $379,920 $379,920

Other Site Development (total acres)

parcel (for general site development) $65,340 $65,340 $65,340 $65,340

building (for utilities, lighting) $70,000 $168,000 $168,000 $245,000

impervious (for stormwater) $66,250 $71,550 $71,550 $72,875

green (for landscaping) $444,500 $533,400 $533,400 $400,050

Site SUBTOTAL $1,026,010 $838,290 $1,218,210 $1,163,185

Total Construction Hard Costs $5,294,010 $7,126,690 $10,746,610 $13,985,785

includes contractor's overhead, profit, and design 
contingency (@ 25% of base costs)

per GBA
FF&E (@$30 per building sf) $30 $300,000 $720,000 $720,000 $1,050,000

Washington State Sales Tax 
(on hard costs + FF&E) 8.5% $475,491 $666,969 $974,662 $1,278,042

Soft Costs
% of hard costs

Professional Services: (architecture, design, 
engineering, etc.) 12.0% $635,281 $855,203 $1,289,593 $1,678,294
Owner Project Contingency 5.0% $264,701 $356,335 $537,331 $699,289
Owner Construction Management 5.0% $264,701 $356,335 $537,331 $699,289

Permits, Insurance, Marketing 3.0% $158,820 $213,801 $322,398 $419,574

Total Soft Costs  (excl. FF&E & sales tax) $1,323,503 $1,781,673 $2,686,653 $3,496,446
Total Soft Costs  (incl. FF&E & sales tax) $2,098,993 $3,168,641 $4,381,314 $5,824,488

Total Project Cost (Hard + Soft + FF&E + Sales Tax) $7,393,003 $10,295,331 $15,127,924 $19,810,273

Total Soft Cost as % of Hard Cost

(excluding FF&E and sales tax from soft) 25% 25% 25% 25%

(including FF&E as soft but not sales tax) 31% 35% 32% 33%

(incl. FF&E and sales taxes as soft) 40% 44% 41% 42%
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Osborn School Site Redevelopment, ROM Cost Estimates  

Structured Parking Options

Underground, 2-level Above Ground, 2-level

Parking Stalls 100 100

Total Square Footage per Stall 350 350

Total Building Space 35,000 35,000

Building Footprint 17,500 17,500

Est. Hard Cost/sf $115 $85

Total Est. Hard Cost $4,025,000 $2,975,000
Est. Soft Costs, plus FF&E and Sales Tax (@35% of 
Hard Costs) $1,408,750 $1,041,250

Total Hard + Soft Costs (incl. FF&E and sales tax) $5,433,750 $4,016,250

Total Cost per Stall $54,338 $40,163

Hard Costs of Comparable Projects

Gig Harbor, 
WA Dupont, WA

Lake Stevens, 
WA

Violet
Township, 

OH Shawnee, KS
Van Buren 

Township, MI
Sturbridge, 

MA Keller, TX RS Means RS Means Average Twisp, WA

component

Community 
Rec Center 

Main 
Gym/Field 

Multi-Use 
Gym portion

Civic Center 
(City Hall & 

Library)

Gymnasium 
with jog track 

& storage
Gymnasium 

portion
Gym/Track/St
orage portion Senior Center

Senior Activity 
Center

Community 
Center Gymnasium 

TwispWorks 
(Renovation)

date for estimate 2021 2021 2021 2018 2018 2020 2020 2018 2021 2021 2016

component s.f. 51,550 33,000 32,205 21,326 14,160 9,850 12,000 23,200 20,000 20,000 45,000

component hard cost* $14,915,000 $9,900,000 $17,024,000 $5,852,150 $4,684,000 $3,110,000 $7,323,000 $7,997,000 $3,085,000 $4,450,000 $5,750,000

component cost/sf $289 $300 $529 $274 $331 $316 $610 $345 $167 $227 $128

location factor (to US 
average) 0.93 0.93 0.96 1.09 1.02 1.00 0.93 1.18 1.00 1.00 1.03

location factor (to 
Wenatchee) 0.97 0.97 0.97 0.97 0.97 0.97 0.97 0.97 0.97 0.97 0.97

escalation factor (to 
2022 @4%/yr) 1.00 1.00 1.00 1.12 1.12 1.04 1.00 1.12 1.04 1.04 1.27

after escalation and 
location adjustments $262 $269 $493 $325 $368 $319 $548 $442 $168 $229 $378 $162

$170
Average of gym projects only $295
Average of non-gym projects $386
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Introduction  
The City and community of Leavenworth are currently in the midst of a visioning process that will help to 
determine how the Osborn Property (the now vacant Osborn Elementary School) will be used in the future. Thus 
far, community members have provided a wide range of potential re use alternatives, featuring three major 
themes: Recreation and Play; Community Space/Gathering; and Work/Live. Stowe Development & Strategies is 
the lead consultant assisting the City with this visioning process. 

As a part of the visioning process, Leland Consulting Group (LCG) was directed to prepare case studies of two 
recent civic/community development projects that were led by a combination of City governments and non-
profits, and that could provide useful lessons for Leavenworth and the Osborn Property. This memorandum 
summarizes those case studies, which are: 

•  TwispWorks, located in Twisp, Washington.  
•  The Hangar at Town Square, located in Kenmore, Washington.  

In addition, this memorandum describes some other projects that may be relevant for the Osborn property. This 
document is organized as follows:  

High Level Comparison of Leavenworth, Twisp, & Kenmore Projects ............................................................................................ 2 

TwispWorks ............................................................................................................................................................................................................. 6 

Kenmore Hangar at Town Square ................................................................................................................................................................ 11 

Other Notable Projects ..................................................................................................................................................................................... 16 

Osborn Property Reuse Concepts ................................................................................................................................................................ 21 

Appendices/Additional Information ............................................................................................................................................................ 22 
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High Level Comparison of Leavenworth, Twisp, & Kenmore Projects  
This section includes maps and figures provide high-level summaries of the two case study projects and the 
Osborn property. The goal is to highlight both similarities and differences between the projects.  

Figure 1 below shows the size of the Osborn property compared to the two other case study projects. The 
TwispWorks property is more than twice as large (6.4 acres) as the Osborn property. The Kenmore Hangar 
property (including both the Hangar building and Town Square plaza) is 0.4 acres—much smaller than the Osborn 
property. As described further below, the Kenmore project demonstrates that an important and popular 
community gathering place can be created in a very small area. TwispWorks is a varied campus, with many 
different buildings, tenants, and interstitial areas.  

Figure 1. Property Size of Osborn School and Case Study Projects  

 

Figure 2 below compares some of the other “key metrics” about these three projects. TwispWorks has about twice 
the amount of building area as the Osborn property. It includes 17 separate buildings compared to Osborn’s one 
building (built in several phases). TwispWorks is primarily an older campus, with buildings built in several major 
phases during the 20th century; there is one small, new building that was constructed within the last few years.  

Figure 2. Property and Building Comparison 

  

Osborn Property TwispWorks Hangar at Town Square
Leavenworth, WA Twisp, WA Kenmore, WA

Property Size (Acres) 2.7 6.4 0.4

Buildings
Gross Building Area (Sq. Ft. of GBA) 25,328 45,000 4,600

Number of Buildings 1 17 1

Average Building Size 25,300 2,600 4,600

New Construction or Adaptive Reuse TBD Reuse New

(1 new building)

Year Building Construction (Complete) 1955 and 1983 1930s, '60s, and '70s 2017

Site Coverage (Floor Area Ratio, FAR) 0.22 0.16 0.26

Open Space/SF of Site that is not buildings 91,000 234,000 13,000
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By comparison, Kenmore’s Hangar project is much smaller, with about one-tenth of the building area of 
TwispWorks. New, ground-up construction projects—particularly those that are publicly initiated—tend to be 
more expensive that adaptive reuse projects, a dynamic that Osborn property planners should keep in mind.  

The Hangar is one building, built in 2017. It is notable that most of the TwispWorks and Kenmore sites is open 
space—buildings cover about 16% and 26% of the sites, respectively.  

Themes. The Osborn property visioning process has identified three “major themes” that will guide how the 
property is used or redeveloped in the future. These are shown below in Figure 3, and include Recreation/Play, 
Community Space/Gathering, and Work/Live. Because Work and Live can result in much different site uses, LCG 
has divided that theme into two separate rows.  

The driving theme behind TwispWorks was “work,” or more specifically, economic development. By the 2000s, the 
City of Twisp had seen two of its biggest employers—a mill and Forest Service offices that employed about 575 
between them—shut down, and therefore citizens believed that the TwispWorks site (formerly owned by the 
Forest Service) should be “an economic engine,” for the “capital of the Methow Valley,” where people could 
explore, collaborate, and make products to be sold beyond the community.  A secondary theme for TwispWorks 
is community space/gathering.  

By comparison, the driving themes for Kenmore’s Hangar at Town Square were recreation/play and community 
space/gathering. This is a place where Kenmore residents spend time during evenings and weekends, getting 
coffee and snacks, meeting neighbors, renting, or using community space, and lingering or enjoying events and 
festivals in the Town Square. While the coffee shop provides a few jobs, that was not a primary concern for the 
project: job creation has been robust in the Seattle region in recent decades. (“Live” is also shown below as a 
secondary theme. While there is no housing on the Hangar or Town Square sites, the City worked with private 
development partners to build scores of new residential units on the surrounding properties.)  

Figure 3. Comparison of Themes and Project Leadership  

 

Vision and Leadership. TwispWorks has been led by several entities during its decade-plus history. The Town of 
Twisp led early planning and visioning efforts and created a public development authority (PDA). This PDA was 
phased out over time, and the non-profit TwispWorks Foundation now manages all aspects of site operations and 
management. 501c3 non-profit entities often take on the role of managing multi-tenant buildings and campuses 
that have a public purpose and are usually better suited to this role over the long term compared to City 
governments. By contrast, the City of Kenmore has led the Hangar and Town Square projects throughout their 
lifespan, from visioning, to planning and construction, to operations and maintenance.  

  

Osborn School Twispworks Hangar at Town Square
Leavenworth, WA Twisp, WA Kenmore, WA

Major Themes
Recreation/Play TBD x D

Community Space/Gathering TBD D D

Work TBD D x  

Live TBD x  D

Vision and Leadership
City/Town D D D

Public Development Authority (PDA) TBD D x  

Non Profit Foundation (501c3) TBD D x  
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Construction. The figure below summarizes the construction costs and operating metrics for the projects. 
Construction costs shown are for the year of expenditure, i.e., they are not escalated to 2021 costs.  

Over the past decade-plus, TwispWorks has renovated most of the buildings on the site, at a cost of about $5.75 
million, which equates to about $128 per square foot of gross building area (GBA). Because TwispWorks has a 
relatively large staff, including a facilities management, some planning and design efforts were completed in-
house rather than being contracted out, which has played a role in managing costs.  

Kenmore’s Hangar at Town Square cost about $4.5 million, or $600 per square foot. The project is of very high 
quality and finishes, whereas some TwispWorks buildings are rough industrial spaces. Its cost may be higher than 
TwispWorks due to its location in the Puget Sound market area. In addition, as mentioned above, publicly-led 
new, ground-up construction is often more expensive than the adaptive reuse of older buildings.  

Operations. TwispWorks employs a staff of seven. About half of the staff (3.5 FTE or full time equivalent 
employees) manage the facility, with the other half conducting general economic development activities that take 
place both on the campus and in the surrounding community. For example, TwispWorks manages investments 
into local businesses that are not located on site. About half of TwispWorks’ revenues are generated by tenants’ 
rent and utility payments; the other half is generated by grants, philanthropic contributions, and earned income 
from the group’s on-site store. The TwispWorks executive director indicated that it is important to have staff who 
can write grant proposals and consistently win grant funding. TwispWorks shows that the time and effort 
necessary to operate, tenant, and maintain facilities should not be underestimated. The operating budget for the 
Kenmore Hangar and Town Square is about half that of TwispWorks. A significant share of these ongoing costs 
because the site hosts many of the City’s best-attended events and is highly utilized during regular weeks and 
weekends.  

Figure 4. Comparison of Construction and Operations Metrics  

  

Notes: GBA is Gross Building Area. The Kenmore cost per square foot calculation assumes, based on an interview with the 
City of Kenmore, that a majority (60%) of costs went towards the Hangar Building with the remaining 40% towards Town 
Square and general site improvements.  

 

  

Osborn School Twispworks Hangar at Town Square
Leavenworth, WA Twisp, WA Kenmore, WA

Total Construction Cost TBD $5,750,000 $4,500,000

Construction Cost Per Sq. Ft. GBA* TBD $128 $600

Highway Visibility No Yes No

Annual Operations Budget $735,000 $384,420

# Staff (FTE) 7 0.4
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Demographics. The demographics and economics in the surrounding communities usually have an impact on 
how individual sites are used. The figures below show the population within 1, 3, and 5 miles of the three sites, 
and population growth rates over the last twenty years. These figures are probably not a surprise to readers. 
However, an area’s population base, growth rate, and other factors can influence site uses such as commercial 
space, office space, demand for recreational facilities, and other uses, and those involved in reuse of the Osborn 
property may need to consider such factors later in the visioning and planning process.  

Figure 5. Population within 1, 3, and 5 miles  

 

Source: ESRI, 2021 

 

Figure 6. Annual Growth Rate, 2000 - 2020 

 
Source: ESRI, 2021 
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TwispWorks  

Beginnings: How it started 

The 6.4-acre TwispWorks site was originally a U.S. Forest Ranger Station that was in operation from 1929 to 1994. 
The site was put up for auction in 2008 and the Town of Twisp created the Twisp Public Development Authority to 
take control of the site, with the support of a $1 million dollar donation from a seed funder. In the following year, 
volunteers drafted a ten-year master plan for the site based on the vision of creating a hub where small 
businesses, non-profits, artists, craftspeople, and the community could come together, with the goal of sustaining 
the community’s economic vitality.  

 

Who? Key Organizations  

The Town of Twisp (2007-2009). The Town of Twisp was proactive in the initial visioning process and the 
acquisition of the site. A Citizens Task Force was created by the Town of Twisp in 2007, and a feasibility study 
recommended community acquisition of the site. 

The Twisp Public Development Authority (2009-2014). In 2009, the Town of Twisp created the Twisp Public 
Development Authority (PDA) with the purpose of “acquiring, redeveloping, restoring, and managing” the historic 
property. Within the state of Washington, PDAs can be created for the sake of managing unique projects while 
limiting the municipality’s liability for debt obligations taken on by the authority. However, the PDA continued to 
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be overseen by the town in order to ensure that operations, tasks, and funding are being accomplished as 
desired. The Twisp PDA managed TwispWorks in the first five years of its existence, including overseeing the 
creation of a ten-year Master Plan that created a vision, laid out project phasing, estimated capital cost, and listed 
funding sources.  

TwispWorks Foundation (2014-Present). In 2014, ownership of the property was transferred from the Public 
Development Authority to the TwispWorks Foundation (a 501c3 non-profit corporation). The foundation has 
seven staff members who manage all facets of campus operation, including capital improvements, maintenance, 
facilities planning, bookkeeping, property management, community relations, fundraising, and marketing. During 
the last 6-plus years, the foundation has been in the process of taking on all of the primary property 
management, ownership, and maintenance responsibilities for TwispWorks, while the roles of the town and PDA 
have been reduced.  

The TwispWorks leadership believes that the non-profit foundation is a better structure for managing TwispWorks 
long term and has several advantages over a PDA. First, donations made by individuals and organizations to the 
foundation can be tax deductible—a significant fund raising advantage. Second, foundations are not subject to 
various public meeting and procurement regulations, while PDAs are. This enables a foundation to act more 
quickly and nimbly to accommodate tenant needs, capitalize on opportunities, and take other actions. (A PDA 
may have some advantages and continues to be a supporting entity for TwispWorks. For example, there are some 
state grants that are only awarded to municipalities or municipalities.)  

Funders and Volunteers (2007-Present). Investors, donors, and volunteers from the community have played a 
critical role in funding TwispWorks and donating time to improving the campus. In addition to the initial $1 
million angel investment for property acquisition, major philanthropic investors have contributed an additional 
approximately $4 million. 

TwispWorks Today  

Today, TwispWorks is home to over thirty tenants, including artisans, nonprofits, two schools, a local radio station, 
a local newspaper, a native plant nursery, an interpretive center, a microbrewery, and an event space. A 14,000 
square foot plaza serves as a community gathering place, with a food truck, picnic tables, and performing arts 
pavilion.  

The campus became self-sustaining through rental and earned income in 2019, 10 years after the launch of the 
project. 
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Challenges  

The primary challenge for campus development was the need to work within a limited budget. Though the 
campus master plan created in 2009 anticipated $14.7 million in capital costs, the amount available for restoring 
campus buildings totaled $5.75 million. For this reason, renovation spanned many years and made use of 
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community and professional volunteers, including architects, carpenters, and graphic designers, who provided 
design, construction, and marketing assistance. 

Building age was also a factor that provided some challenges. Some of the original TwispWorks buildings dated 
from the 1930s, while others were added in the 1960s and 1970s. Some spaces were originally used as 
warehouses or storage space and lacked insulation. Some of these spaces took extra work to make them fit for 
occupancy, while in other cases, TwispWorks has just let tenants know that they should be expecting industrial 
quality space rather than office quality space.  

Initially, spaces at the campus rented for below-market rates since tenants did not pay their fair share of 
utilities/operations costs. Once appropriate rent rates were determined through a comparable property analysis, 
market-rate rents were phased in. (Currently rents average about $12 per square foot per year, with tenants 
making utility payments on top of this base. Rents vary depending on the quality and condition of the space.) 
Even at market rate rents, there was concern from other commercial building landlords within the community that 
TwispWorks is a source of unfair competition, since the foundation operates tax free and received significant 
community support to acquire the property.  

As noted above, TwispWorks employs a staff of seven. About half of the staff (3.5 FTE or full time equivalent 
employees) manage the facility, with the other half conducting general economic development activities that take 
place both on the campus and in the surrounding community. For example, TwispWorks manages investments 
into local businesses that are not located on site. About half of TwispWorks’ revenues are generated by tenants’ 
rent and utility payments; the other half is generated by grants, philanthropic contributions, and earned income 
from the group’s on-site store. The TwispWorks executive director indicated that it is important to have staff who 
can write grant proposals and consistently win grant funding. TwispWorks shows that the time and effort 
necessary to operate, tenant, and maintain facilities should not be underestimated.  
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Figure 7. AmeriCorps volunteers help with campus renovations.  

 

Successes and Lessons Learned  

Buy-in from the community was essential to the project’s success. A very large proportion of capital improvement 
and maintenance costs come from donations. An anonymous angel investor contributed over $4 million to the 
campus. Other foundations donated about $1 million, and the community contributed an additional $750,000. 
Moreover, a number of individuals donated professional services. It is likely that these supportive relationships 
contributed to a greater sense of community ownership. 

The staff of TwispWorks Foundation contributed greatly to the success of the project as well through creative and 
continual improvements to the campus, even when funding was limited. Staff contributed not only their 
knowledge and expertise, but also labor, skills, and craftsmanship to renovate historic buildings. 

Additional information:  

https://twispworks.org/ 

https://twispworks.org/wp-content/uploads/TwispWorks-Partner-Brochure.pdf 

http://www.methowarts.org/arts-partners/twisp-works/  

 

https://twispworks.org/
https://twispworks.org/wp-content/uploads/TwispWorks-Partner-Brochure.pdf
http://www.methowarts.org/arts-partners/twisp-works/
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Kenmore Hangar at Town Square  

Beginnings: How it started 

Kenmore’s downtown revitalization has been guided by an intentional “vision of downtown Kenmore as a 
walkable place with a public square where Kenmore-area residents and workers can meet their daily needs and 
see one another face-to-face.” The city’s efforts began following its incorporation in 1998, when the city acquired 
9.6 acres of property at the northwest corner of 68th Avenue NE and NE 181st Street—a former park and ride lot 
and shopping center. A 2003 downtown plan called for a new city hall, a new library, and a new community 
center. 

The City built a new City Hall in 2010, and a new library in 2011, attractive, modern buildings that serve as civic 
anchors. Since the mid-2010s, Kenmore worked with private developers to build out a series of residential and 
mixed-use projects on formerly City-owned property. This includes the Spencer, LINQ, and Flyway projects; and 
new ground floor tenants such as Evergreen Health. These projects put people and “eyes” on the street.  

In 2015, construction began on the new community center, named the “Town Square Project.” This project 
consisted of two main components:  

•  A 4,600 building called “the Hangar” that features a coffee shop, rentable event space, and public seating.   
•  A 14,000 square foot outdoor plaza featuring a fountain, gathering space, landscaping, and bike maintenance 

station, called “the Town Square.”  

Construction of the Hangar and Town Square was completed in 2017. The same year, construction began on the 
adjacent privately-owned parcel to the west, which the City sold to private developers Street for the purpose of 
creating a restaurant and office space. In 2018, the Seaplane Kitchen + Bar was completed, adding an additional 
amenity that opened onto the Town Square. 
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According to Kenmore Mayor David Baker, “you can’t force things to happen. But what you can do is plan, and 
you can put the policy framework into place to allow it to happen. That’s what we have been trying to do for the 
last 19 years.”1 

Figure 8. Aerial view of the Town Square (left) and Hangar (right) 

 

The Hangar Today 

The Town Square and Hangar opened in 2017. The 4,600 square foot building is home to Diva Espresso, a 1,000 
foot coffee shop, a public seating area, the Otter, a 760 square foot reservable event space, and the Beaver, a 290 
square foot reservable event space. The two reservable spaces are Reservable spaces are available free of charge 
to both Kenmore and non-Kenmore residences. 

Diva Espresso has occupied the space since its opening in 2017, and serves coffee, beer, and wine, as well as 
baked goods, sandwiches, and ice cream. The shop is one of seven Diva Espresso locations in the Seattle area, and 
pays market-rate rent for the space ($23 per square foot plus $6 NNN expenses), generating about $30,000 in 
revenue for the city annually.  

The common area space inside of the building includes table seating, a two-sided fireplace, art, wi-fi, floor outlets, 
a projector, and a sound system. Diva Espresso informally keeps an eye on common areas, while custodial staff 
visit from City Hall multiple times a day to maintain the space. When weather permits, a garage-style door can be 

 

1   https://seattletransitblog.com/2018/03/15/kenmore-casting-off-industrial-past/  

https://seattletransitblog.com/2018/03/15/kenmore-casting-off-industrial-past/
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raised to open the interior of the building to the Town Square. The building is open from 6 am to 5 pm Mondays 
through Saturdays, and from 7 am to 5 pm on Sundays.  

The Town Square features outdoor seating, landscaping, a bike maintenance station, and a water fountain, which 
is more often used as a splash pad. On the opposite side of the Town Square from the Hangar, a restaurant space 
developed by Main Street Property Group intentionally uses similar architecture and also opens onto the plaza, 
creating a bookend effect. The original tenant of this space, Seaplane Restaurant and Bar, ceased operations 
during Covid, but a Seattle-area brewery, Stoup Brewing, reoccupied the space beginning in March 2021. 

The annual cost of maintaining the Hangar and Town Square was budgeted at about $384,000 in 2019/2020. 

Figure 9. Interior view showing garage-style door opening onto the Town Square 

 

 

 

Who? Key Organizations  

The City of Kenmore. The City of Kenmore assembled 10 acres of land at a key intersection from 1999 to 2005 
and selected a developer and design team to implement the downtown plan in 2006. This initial effort was 
seriously compromised by the 2007-2009 recession and the original development agreement was terminated in 
2012. The City then subdivided the site, retaining some parcels for civic development while selling others to 
private developers for the purpose of creating adjacent housing, office, and retail space. The City managed the 
Hangar and Town Square development process and today manages the facility. 

Developers. Though not directly involved in the development of the Town Square and the Hangar, private 
development firm Main Street Property Group worked closely with the City to develop multiple adjacent 
properties. Proceeds from land sales to Main Street Property Group covered most of the $4.5 million capital costs 
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associated with developing the Town Square and the Hangar. These costs do not include sidewalk and right of 
way (street) improvements, which were completed prior to the project. 

 

Challenges  

While the initial large-scale downtown development project was hindered by the recession, the process of 
developing the Hangar and Town Square was largely free of delays or controversy. Although the project was 
considered somewhat “out of the box,” there was little pushback or criticism from the community. There were 
minor issues with design elements (for example, heating elements in the heated rocks failed soon after 
installation), but overall, the space functions as a successful public gathering space. 
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Successes and Lessons Learned  

The Town Square and Hangar were an essential part of an overall “town center” creation strategy that successfully 
transformed strip mall commercial properties into a mixed-use district incorporating civic, restaurant, and 
residential spaces at Kenmore’s most visible intersection. Prior to the Covid pandemic, the amount of activity at 
the Town Square and Hangar was growing, proving that the space was meeting a community need. The two free 
rental spaces within the Hangar were booked far in advance and hosted a number of events. 

One lesson learned was that the water feature, a fountain, has been used much more as an active “splash pad” 
space than as a fountain, which necessitated slight changes to the design and additional chlorine for sanitary 
reasons.  

The only major design limitation identified following the completion of the project was that the Hangar’s exterior 
wall facing 68th Street NE lacked large windows or any other design element to engage the building more with 
the sidewalk on that façade. If redesigned, more attention would be given to increasing the interplay between the 
building and public spaces on all four sides. 

Additional Information:  

https://www.kenmorehangar.com/ 

http://grahambabaarchitects.com/the-kenmore-hangar 

https://www.kenmorewa.gov/our-city/current-projects/downtown-kenmore-redevelopment-project  

  

https://www.kenmorehangar.com/
http://grahambabaarchitects.com/the-kenmore-hangar
https://www.kenmorewa.gov/our-city/current-projects/downtown-kenmore-redevelopment-project
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Other Notable Projects  

Sammamish YMCA 
Similarities with Osborn property: Recreation/play and community space/gathering themes; new City recreation 
center; location in “town center;” City-led visioning process.  

The City of Sammamish incorporated in 1999 and by 2011, creating community space was a high priority. The 
planning process for a community center began that year and explored several options and sites. The site that 
was chosen is located adjacent to City Hall, library, and a park. Goals for the space included creating an iconic 
community building with an interesting roofscape, while preserving views of the Bellevue and Seattle skylines and 
the Olympic range. 

 

In 2012, the City entered into a partnership with the YMCA to build the Sammamish Community and Aquatic 
Center. The YMCA contributed $5 million to the overall $33 million project cost (about $478 per square foot); the 
remaining $28 million was funded by the City’s financial reserves and City Parks CIP funds. The YMCA also 
furnished and equipped the facility and will be responsible for all operating expenses, ongoing maintenance, and 
capital replacement costs. 

The 69,000 square foot facility includes a variety of public-use areas, with a fitness area on the upper level, all with 
views to the park. The remaining fee spaces are located on the lower level with a single control point. Facility 
parking is in a structured garage built into the hill, with extra parking provided for existing city amenities. The 
upper level extends the existing plaza space to the front door of the new center. Construction began in 2014 and 
the building opened in 2016.  
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Additional information:  

https://www.seattleymca.org/locations/sammamish-community-ymca 

https://www.sammamish.us/parks-recreation-facilities/completed-park-improvement-projects/community-
aquatic-center/  

 

  

https://www.seattleymca.org/locations/sammamish-community-ymca
https://www.sammamish.us/parks-recreation-facilities/completed-park-improvement-projects/community-aquatic-center/
https://www.sammamish.us/parks-recreation-facilities/completed-park-improvement-projects/community-aquatic-center/
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Schoolhouse District / Civic Campus Site, Woodinville  
Similarities with Osborn property: Old school building; mix of new construction and adaptive reuse; recreation 
component (YMCA); open space components; Public-private partnership with key City planning role.   

The City of Woodinville has owned the Old Woodinville Schoolhouse property (approximately four acres) for 
several decades and sought to plan and reuse the property as far back as 2001 via the Civic Center Master Plan. 
The site is just north of Woodinville’s City 
Hall, east of the City’s central parks and 
ball fields, and fronts onto the City’s main 
downtown thoroughfare—NE 175th 
Avenue Street. The original brick 
schoolhouse building was constructed in 
1909, but mot of the current structure 
dates from the 1930s and 1940s. At 
various times in the past two decades, 
the City sought to plan, reuse, or 
redevelop the property but—because of 
a lack of consensus about how the 
property should be reused and the high 
costs of redevelopment—the City was 
not able to move forward with any of the 
options identified.   

In 2017, the City initiated another effort 
to reuse the site. The goals of the project 
included creating gathering places for 
the community, retaining, and restoring 
the Old Woodinville Schoolhouse, renovating and expanding the city's recreation center, partnering with private 
developers to make the project financially feasible, and limiting risk for the city. In late 2017, the City of 
Woodinville issued a Request for Qualifications (RFQ) to seek submittals from developers able to deliver on the 
City’s vision. The RFQ represented a shift of approach, from a redevelopment that would be primarily City-led, to 
one that would be a public-private partnership or developer-led.   
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In 2018, City Council approved a memorandum of understanding with the selected development firm, Main Street 
Property Group, for development of a $107 million Schoolhouse District that included the following features: 
•  Renovation of the schoolhouse building, including adding retail to the first and second floors. 
•  Renovation of 8,000 square feet of the existing YMCA as well as the addition of 8,500 square feet of childcare 

space, accommodating up to 120 children. 
•  Development of 20,000 square feet of retail, restaurant, and commercial space. 
•  Addition of 260 to 275 new multifamily residential units. 
•  Creation of 30,000 square feet of public open space for City events and public use. 
•  Parking to support the development. 

The project broke ground in 2019 and will celebrate a grand opening in 2021. 

Additional information: 

https://www.theschoolhousedistrict.com/  

https://www.ci.woodinville.wa.us/information/current/news/schoolhouse_district_ground_breaking  

https://www.theschoolhousedistrict.com/
https://www.ci.woodinville.wa.us/information/current/news/schoolhouse_district_ground_breaking
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Additional Projects that may be relevant to the Osborn property: 
•  Mighty Tieton, Tieton, Washington. “Incubator for artisan businesses located in Central Washington.” Served 

as model for TwispWorks. https://www.mightytieton.com/  
•  Pybus Market, Wenatchee, Washington. A public market project led by the Port of Chelan County and other 

community stakeholders. Adaptive reuse of a historic industrial building, that is now occupied by numerous 
tenants with a food and culture focus. Event space. Now managed by a non-profit foundation. 
https://pybuspublicmarket.org/  

•  Fort Worden, Port Townsend, Washington. Former US Army fort whose historic buildings have been reused 
and managed since 2012 by the Fort Worden Public Development Authority. https://fortworden.org/   

•  Santa Fe Railyards, Santa Fe, New Mexico. Community led adaptive reuse project of former industrial and 
railyards buildings. Today, a very active and vibrant mixed use campus that hosts a range of 
retail/commercial, employment space, cultural facilities, and events. Now managed by a non-profit 
foundation.  https://sfrailyardcc.org/  

 

  

  

https://www.mightytieton.com/
https://pybuspublicmarket.org/
https://fortworden.org/
https://sfrailyardcc.org/
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Osborn Property Reuse Concepts 
LCG was provided with a three different conceptual, potential reuse concepts for the Osborn property. The table 
below shows how each of these concepts would use the old Osborn school building, and therefore, LCG’s 
assessment of which of the above projects is most comparable.  

Concept # Obsorn school building Most Comparable 
Project(s) 

1 New construction, multi-
story recreation center 

Sammamish YMCA 

2 Adaptive reuse TwispWorks; 
Possibly Kenmore Hangar 
and Town Square  

3 Demolished, only 
restrooms remain; 
replaced with open space 

TBD 
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Appendices/Additional Information  
 

Figure 10. Median Household Income (2020) 

 

Source: ESRI, 2021 

 

 

Figure 11. Residents per Square Mile (2020) 

 

Source: ESRI, 2021 
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Figure 12. Households within 1, 3, and 5 miles (2020) 

 

Source: ESRI, 2021 

 

 

Figure 13. 2020 Median Housing Value 

 

Source: ESRI, 2021 

 



OSBORN PROPERTY VISION 
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